UNITED STATES
SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION
Washington, D.C. 20549

FORM 10-K
 
ANNUAL REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF
THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934
For the fiscal year ended December 31, 2016 
 
Commission file number 1-14287
Centrus Energy Corp.

Delaware	52-2107911	
(State of incorporation)	(IRS Employer Identification No.)	

6901 Rockledge Drive, Suite 800, Bethesda, Maryland 20817
(301) 564-3200
  
Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(b) of the Act:

Title of each class	Name of each exchange on which registered	
Class A Common Stock, par value $0.10 per share	NYSE MKT LLC	
Rights to purchase Series A Participating Cumulative Preferred Stock, par value $1.00 per share	NYSE MKT LLC	
 
Securities registered pursuant to Section 12(g) of the Act: None
 
Indicate by check mark if the registrant is a well-known seasoned issuer, as defined in Rule 405 of the Securities Act. Yes o. No ý
Indicate by check mark if the registrant is not required to file reports pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Act. Yes o. No ý
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes  ý    No  o
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate Web site, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post such files).     Yes  ý    No  o
Indicate by check mark if disclosure of delinquent filers pursuant to Item 405 of Regulation S-K (§229.405 of this chapter) is not contained herein, and will not be contained, to the best of registrant’s knowledge, in definitive proxy or information statements incorporated by reference in Part III of this Form 10-K or any amendment to this Form 10-K.  o
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer or a smaller reporting company. See the definitions of “large accelerated filer”, “accelerated filer” and “smaller reporting company” in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act. (Check one):

Large accelerated filer	o	Accelerated filer	o	Non-accelerated filer	o	Smaller reporting company	ý	
 
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act).     Yes o     No ý
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has filed all documents and reports required to be filed by Sections 12, 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 subsequent to the distribution of securities under a plan confirmed by a court. Yes  ý      No  o
The aggregate market value of Common Stock held by non-affiliates computed by reference to the price at which the Common Stock was last sold as reported on the New York Stock Exchange as of June 30, 2016, was $17.0 million. As of March 28, 2017, there were 7,563,600 shares of the registrant’s Class A Common Stock and 1,436,400 shares of the registrant’s Class B Common Stock outstanding.
DOCUMENTS INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE
Portions of the definitive proxy statement for the 2017 annual meeting of shareholders to be filed subsequent to the date hereof are incorporated by reference into Part III of this Annual Report on Form 10-K.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

 	 	Page	
 	PART I	 	
Items 1.	Business	4	
Item 1A.	Risk Factors	13	
Item 1B.	Unresolved Staff Comments	27	
Item 2.	Properties	27	
Item 3.	Legal Proceedings	28	
Item 4.	Mine Safety Disclosures	28	
 	Executive Officers of the Registrant	29	
 	PART II	 	
Item 5.	Market for Registrant’s Common Equity, Related Stockholder Matters and Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities	30	
Item 6.	Selected Financial Data	31	
Item 7.	Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	32	
 	Liquidity and Capital Resources	46	
Item 7A.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk	50	
Item 8.	Financial Statements and Supplementary Data	51	
Item 9.	Changes in and Disagreements with Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosure	51	
Item 9A.	Controls and Procedures	51	
Item 9B.	Other Information	52	
 	PART III	 	
Item 10.	Directors, Executive Officers and Corporate Governance	53	
Item 11.	Executive Compensation	53	
Item 12.	Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management and Related Stockholder Matters	53	
Item 13.	Certain Relationships and Related Transactions, and Director Independence	53	
Item 14.	Principal Accounting Fees and Services	53	
 	PART IV	 	
Item 15.	Exhibits and Financial Statement Schedules	54	
Item 16.	Form 10-K Summary	54	
Signatures	55	
Consolidated Financial Statements	56	
Exhibit Index	96	

FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This Annual Report on Form 10-K, including Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations  in Part II, Item 7, contains “forward-looking statements” within the meaning of Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 - that is, statements related to future events. In this context, forward-looking statements may address our expected future business and financial performance, and often contain words such as “expects”, “anticipates”, “intends”, “plans”, “believes”, “will”, “should”, “could”, “would” or “may” and other words of similar meaning. Forward-looking statements by their nature address matters that are, to different degrees, uncertain. For Centrus Energy Corp., particular risks and uncertainties that could cause our actual future results to differ materially from those expressed in our forward-looking statements include, risks and uncertainties related to the adoption of fresh start accounting; risks related to our significant long-term liabilities, including material unfunded defined benefit pension plan obligations and postretirement health and life benefit obligations; risks relating to our outstanding 8.0% paid-in-kind (“PIK”) toggle notes (the “PIK Toggle Notes”) maturing in September

2

2019, our 8.25% notes due 2027 (the “8.25% Notes”) and our Series B Senior Preferred Stock (the Series B Preferred Stock), including the potential termination of the guarantee by United States Enrichment Corporation (“Enrichment Corp.”) of the PIK Toggle Notes; risks related to the limited trading markets in our securities; risks related to our ability to maintain the listing of our common stock on the NYSE MKT LLC; risks related to the use of our net operating losses (“NOLs”) and net unrealized built-in losses (“NUBILs”) to offset future taxable income and the use of the rights plan to prevent an “ownership change” as defined in Section 382 of the Internal Revenue Code and our ability to generate taxable income to utilize all or a portion of the NOLs and NUBILs prior to the expiration thereof; the continued impact of the March 2011 earthquake and tsunami in Japan on the nuclear industry and on our business, results of operations and prospects; the impact and potential extended duration of the current supply/demand imbalance in the market for low-enriched uranium (“LEU”); our dependence on others for deliveries of LEU including deliveries from the Russian government entity Joint Stock Company “TENEX” (“TENEX”) under a commercial supply agreement with TENEX (the “Russian Supply Agreement”); risks related to our ability to sell the LEU we procure pursuant to our purchase obligations under our supply agreements including the Russian Supply Agreement; risks relating to our sales order book, including uncertainty concerning customer actions under current contracts and in future contracting due to market conditions and lack of current production capability; risks associated with our reliance on third-party suppliers to provide essential services to us; pricing trends and demand in the uranium and enrichment markets and their impact on our profitability; movement and timing of customer orders; risks related to trade barriers and contract terms that limit our ability to deliver LEU to customers; risks related to actions that may be taken by the U.S. government, the Russian government or other governments that could affect our ability or the ability of our sources of supply to perform under their contract obligations to us, including the imposition of sanctions, restrictions or other requirements; the impact of government regulation including by the U.S. Department of Energy and the U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission; uncertainty regarding our ability to commercially deploy competitive enrichment technology; risks and uncertainties regarding funding for the American Centrifuge project and our ability to perform under our agreement with UT-Battelle, LLC, the management and operating contractor for Oak Ridge National Laboratory, for continued research and development of the American Centrifuge technology; the potential for further demobilization or termination of the American Centrifuge project; risks related to the current demobilization of portions of the American Centrifuge project, including risks that the schedule could be delayed and costs could be higher than expected; potential strategic transactions, which could be difficult to implement, disrupt our business or change our business profile significantly; the outcome of legal proceedings and other contingencies (including lawsuits and government investigations or audits); the competitive environment for our products and services; changes in the nuclear energy industry; the impact of financial market conditions on our business, liquidity, prospects, pension assets and insurance facilities; revenue and operating results can fluctuate significantly from quarter to quarter, and in some cases, year to year; and other risks and uncertainties discussed in this and our other filings with the Securities and Exchange Commission.

For a discussion of these risks and uncertainties and other factors that may affect our future results, please see Item 1A,  Risk Factors , and the other sections of this Annual Report on Form 10-K. Readers are urged to carefully review and consider the various disclosures made in this report and in our other filings with the Securities and Exchange Commission that attempt to advise interested parties of the risks and factors that may affect our business. We do not undertake to update our forward-looking statements to reflect events or circumstances that may arise after the date of this Annual Report on Form 10-K except as required by law.

3

PART I

Item 1.Business

Overview

Centrus Energy Corp. (“Centrus” or the “Company”) is a trusted supplier of low-enriched uranium (“LEU”) for commercial nuclear power plants. References to “Centrus”, the “Company”, or “we” include Centrus Energy Corp. and its wholly owned subsidiaries as well as the predecessor to Centrus, unless the context otherwise indicates. LEU is a critical component in the production of nuclear fuel for reactors that produce electricity. We supply LEU to both domestic and international utilities for use in nuclear reactors worldwide. We are a leader in the development of advanced uranium enrichment technology and are performing research and demonstration work to support U.S. energy and national security through our contract with UT-Battelle, LLC (“UT-Battelle”), the operator of Oak Ridge National Laboratory (“ORNL”).

As a long-term supplier of LEU to our customers, our goal is to provide value through the reliability and diversity of our supply sources. We provide LEU from multiple sources including our inventory, medium- and long- term supply contracts and spot purchases. Our long-term objective is to resume commercial enrichment production and we are exploring alternative approaches to that end.

We have a contract with UT-Battelle to conduct research and development of our advanced centrifuge technology for the U.S. government. We believe that this technology could play a critical role in meeting our national and energy security needs and achieving our nation’s non-proliferation objectives.

The nuclear industry in general, and the nuclear fuel industry in particular, is in a period of significant change, which could significantly transform the competitive landscape Centrus faces. The nuclear fuel cycle industry remains oversupplied, creating downward pressures on commodity pricing, with uncertainty regarding the timing of industry expansion globally. Changes in the competitive landscape may adversely affect pricing trends, change customer spending patterns, or create uncertainty. To address these changes, we may seek to adjust our cost structure and operations and evaluate opportunities to grow our business organically or through acquisitions and other strategic transactions. We are actively considering, and expect to consider from time to time in the future, potential strategic transactions, which could involve, without limitation, acquisitions and/or dispositions of businesses or assets, joint ventures or investments in businesses, products or technologies. In connection with any such transaction, we may seek additional debt or equity financing, contribute or dispose of assets, assume additional indebtedness, or partner with other parties to consummate a transaction.

Our Business Today

In 2016, Centrus continued to demonstrate why it is a trusted partner to the global nuclear industry. During the year, Centrus’ management team positioned the Company for long-term success with a focus on strengthening our strategic relationships within the nuclear industry, expanding sales to both new and existing customers, and pursuing new business development opportunities.

Our competitive strengths include:
 	 	
•	Positioned for the long term:  Centrus has long-term sales and supply contracts in place that extend well into the next decade, which will provide a stream of revenue for many years and provides a foundation for growth as the global enrichment market recovers. Without the large capital and overhead costs of a production facility, Centrus is positioned to continue to obtain supply at competitive prices from an oversupplied market, which we believe will strengthen our position for the future.	

4

 	 	
•	Diverse supply portfolio:  Centrus’ leadership team is focused on expanding and diversifying our supply base to provide additional value to our customers.  For example, Centrus has entered into new agreements with suppliers of enriched uranium, expanding our sources of supply and increasing the number of possible delivery locations for enriched uranium.  In late 2015, Centrus also successfully completed a renegotiation with our Russian supplier under our primary supply contract to better align our purchase obligations in light of market conditions generally, our sales order book, and restrictions on the import of Russian LEU and to extend the agreement to at least 2026. In addition, Centrus has acquired or will acquire additional enriched uranium supply from the excess inventories of utility operators of nuclear power plants and from other primary and secondary sources of enriched uranium supply. Together, this portfolio makes Centrus a highly diversified supplier of LEU.	

•	Developing U.S. enrichment technology:  Centrus continues to demonstrate its core expertise and world-leading technical, engineering and manufacturing capabilities in Oak Ridge, Tennessee through our contract with the operator of ORNL. Centrus is continuing to advance its U.S. centrifuge technology with a view to deploying a commercial scale enrichment facility over the long term once market conditions recover. We continue to pursue strategic relationships that would capitalize on Centrus’ unique assets, including our operational expertise and our significant technical capabilities.	

We believe that Centrus’ position as a leading provider of enriched uranium and our long-standing global relationships will enable an increase in future market share for the Company. We are well-positioned to capitalize on our heritage, industry-wide relationships, and diversity of supply to provide reliable and competitive sources of enriched uranium. Centrus continues to be valued by our customers as a source of diversity, stability, and competition in the enrichment market. Moreover, our smaller size and lower fixed costs can be advantageous in the current excess capacity market.
 
For a discussion of the potential risks and uncertainties facing our business, see Item 1A, Risk Factors.

Uranium and Enrichment

LEU consists of two components: separative work units (“SWU”) and uranium. Uranium is a naturally occurring element and is mined from deposits located in Kazakhstan, Canada, Australia, the United States and several other countries. According to the World Nuclear Association, there are adequate measured resources of uranium to fuel nuclear power at current usage rates for about 90 years. In its natural state, uranium is principally comprised of two isotopes: uranium-235 (“U 235 ”) and uranium-238 (“U 238 ”). The concentration of U 235  in natural uranium is only 0.711% by weight. Most commercial nuclear power reactors require LEU fuel with a U 235  concentration greater than natural uranium and up to 5% by weight. Uranium enrichment is the process by which the concentration of U 235  is increased to that level.

SWU is a standard unit of measurement that represents the effort required to transform a given amount of natural uranium into two components: enriched uranium having a higher percentage of U 235  and depleted uranium having a lower percentage of U 235 . The SWU contained in LEU is calculated using an industry standard formula based on the physics of enrichment. The amount of enrichment deemed to be contained in LEU under this formula is commonly referred to as its SWU component and the quantity of natural uranium used in the production of LEU under this formula is referred to as its uranium or “feed” component.

While in some cases customers purchase both the SWU and uranium components of LEU from us, utility customers typically provide uranium to us as part of their enrichment contracts, and in exchange we deliver LEU to these customers and charge for the SWU component. Title to uranium provided by customers generally remains with the customer until delivery of LEU, at which time title to LEU is transferred to the customer and we take title to the uranium.

5

The following outlines the steps for converting natural uranium into LEU fuel, commonly known as the nuclear fuel cycle:

Mining and Milling. Natural, or unenriched, uranium is removed from the earth in the form of ore and then crushed and concentrated.
Conversion. Uranium concentrates (“U3O8”) are combined with fluorine gas to produce uranium hexafluoride (“UF 6 ”), a solid at room temperature and a gas when heated. UF 6  is shipped to an enrichment plant.
Enrichment. UF6 is enriched in a process that increases the concentration of the U235 isotope in the UF6 from its natural state of 0.711% up to 5%, which is usable as a fuel for light water commercial nuclear power reactors.
Fuel Fabrication. LEU is then converted to uranium oxide and formed into small ceramic pellets by fabricators. The pellets are loaded into metal tubes that form fuel assemblies, which are shipped to nuclear power plants.
Nuclear Power Plant. The fuel assemblies are loaded into nuclear reactors to create energy from a controlled chain reaction. Nuclear power plants generate approximately 20% of U.S. electricity and 11% of the world’s electricity.
Used Fuel Storage. After the nuclear fuel has been in a reactor for several years, its efficiency is reduced and the assembly is removed from the reactor’s core. The used fuel is warm and radioactive and is kept in a deep pool of water for several years. Many utilities have elected to then move the used fuel into steel or concrete and steel casks for interim storage.

Products and Services

Low-Enriched Uranium

Revenue from our LEU segment is derived primarily from:
 	 	
•	sales of the SWU component of LEU,	
 	 	
•	sales of both the SWU and uranium components of LEU, and	
 	 	
•	sales of natural uranium.	

Revenue for our LEU segment accounted for approximately 88% of our total revenue in 2016. Our customers are primarily domestic and international utilities that operate nuclear power plants. Our agreements with electric utilities are primarily long-term, fixed-commitment contracts under which our customers are obligated to purchase a specified quantity of the SWU component of LEU (or the SWU and uranium components of LEU) from us. Our agreements for natural uranium sales are generally shorter-term, fixed-commitment contracts.

Contract Services

As described below under Advanced Technology, Manufacturing, and Engineering Capability, we perform American Centrifuge engineering and testing activities as a contractor for UT-Battelle, the management and operating contractor of ORNL for the U.S Department of Energy (“DOE”). Revenue and cost of sales for work that we perform as a contractor to UT-Battelle are reported in the contract services segment.

6

Revenue by Geographic Area, Major Customers and Segment Information

Revenue attributed to domestic and foreign customers, including customers in a foreign country representing 10% or more of total revenue, follows (in millions):

 	Year Ended December 31,	
 	2016	 	2015	
United States	$	242.8	
 	 	$	272.8	
 	
Foreign:	 	 	 	
Japan	49.1	
 	 	77.8	
 	
Belgium	*	
 	 	55.5	
 	
Other	19.4	
 	 	12.1	
 	
 	68.5	
 	 	145.4	
 	
Total revenue	$	311.3	
 	 	$	418.2	

* less than 10%	 	 	 	
            
In 2016, our 10 largest customers represented approximately 90% of total revenue and our four largest customers represented approximately 50% of total revenue. In our LEU segment, revenue from Exelon Corporation, South Carolina Electric & Gas and American Electric Power represented approximately 15%, 12% and 11%, respectively, of total revenue in 2016. In 2015, revenue from Exelon Corporation, Synatom S.A. and Kansai Electric Power Co., Inc. represented approximately 25%, 13%, and 10%, respectively, of total revenue. In our contract services segment, the U.S. government and its contractors represented approximately 12% of total revenue in 2016 and 15% of total revenue in 2015. No other customer represented more than 10% of total revenue in 2016 or 2015. Revenue by segment follows (in millions):

 	Year Ended December 31,	
 	2016	 	2015	
LEU segment revenue	$	272.8	
 	 	$	355.4	
 	
Contract services segment revenue	38.5	
 	 	62.8	
 	
Total revenue	$	311.3	
 	 	$	418.2	

Reference is made to segment information reported in Note 18 to the consolidated financial statements.

SWU and Uranium Sales Order Book

The SWU component of LEU is typically bought and sold under long-term contracts with deliveries over several years. Our order book of sales under contract (“order book”) extends for more than a decade. As of December 31, 2016, our order book was $1.4 billion compared to $2.3 billion at December 31, 2015. As previously disclosed, s ome long-term contracts in our order book were established with milestones related to the deployment of the American Centrifuge Plant (“ACP”) in Piketon, Ohio, that permit termination with respect to portions of the contract under limited circumstances.  The decline in the order book during 2016 includes $0.7 billion of future sales that were cancelled following customer termination for unmet milestones.  We estimate that approximately 5% of our order book as of December 31, 2016, remains at risk due to milestones related to ACP deployment, down from 35% as of December 31, 2015.

We anticipate SWU and uranium revenue from the sales currently under contract in our order book in a range of $175 million to $200 million during 2017.

Most of our contracts provide for fixed purchases of SWU during a given year. Our estimate of the aggregate dollar amount of future SWU and uranium sales is partially based on customers’ estimates of the timing and size of their fuel requirements and other assumptions that are subject to change. For example, depending on the terms of

7

specific contracts, the customer may be able to increase or decrease the quantity delivered within an agreed range. Our order book estimate is also based on our estimates of selling prices, which are subject to change. For example, depending on the terms of specific contracts, prices may be adjusted based on escalation using a general inflation index, published SWU price indicators prevailing at the time of delivery, and other factors, all of which are variable. We use external composite forecasts of future market prices and inflation rates in our pricing estimates.  Refer to Item 1A,  Risk Factors , for a discussion of risks related to our order book.

Russian Supply Agreement

Our leading supplier of SWU is the Russian government entity Joint Stock Company “TENEX” (“TENEX”). Under a 2011 agreement with TENEX (the “Russian Supply Agreement”), we purchase SWU contained in LEU received from TENEX, and we deliver natural uranium to TENEX for the LEU’s uranium component. In December 2015, we successfully negotiated an amendment to the Russian Supply Agreement to better align our purchase obligations in light of market conditions generally, our sales order book, and restrictions on the import of Russian LEU. The amendment extended the Russian Supply Agreement beyond 2022 and gives us the right to reschedule quantities of SWU into the period 2023-2026, in return for the purchase of additional SWU in those years. Depending on the total purchase obligations rescheduled to 2023-2026, we may defer certain limited quantities beyond 2026.

The LEU that we obtain from TENEX under the Russian Supply Agreement is subject to quotas and other restrictions that could adversely affect our ability to sell the SWU component that we purchase in the United States and other markets. The Russian Supply Agreement only gives us the right to use a portion of this quota, which is less than the amount of Russian LEU that we need to order to meet our SWU purchase obligations to TENEX. We can ask TENEX for additional quota, which they can allocate to us at their discretion. Refer below to  Competition and Foreign Trade - Limitations on Imports of LEU from Russia .

We expect that a portion of the Russian LEU that we order during the term of the Russian Supply Agreement will need to be delivered to customers who will use it in foreign reactors. The Russian LEU that we deliver to foreign customers can be delivered either at fabrication facilities in the United States or in foreign countries. The amount of SWU we must purchase from TENEX under the Russian Supply Agreement exceeds our current sales order book and therefore we will need to make new sales to place all the Russian LEU we must order to meet our SWU purchase obligations to TENEX. In addition, due to quotas and other limitations, not all of our delivery obligations under our existing contracts can be met with Russian LEU. We procure LEU from other sources in order to supply the customers who cannot be supplied effectively with Russian LEU or from our existing inventory.

Advanced Technology, Manufacturing, and Engineering Capability

The Company has a long record as a global leader in advanced technology, manufacturing and engineering. Our manufacturing, engineering and testing facilities and our highly-trained workforce are deeply engaged in advancing the next generation of uranium enrichment technology. We are exploring a number of options for returning to domestic production in the future. The economics for commercial deployment of new enrichment capacity are severely challenged by the current supply/demand imbalance in the market for LEU and related downward pressure on market prices for SWU, which are now at historic lows. Market conditions, however, are expected to improve in the long term.

Since September 2015, our government contracts with UT-Battelle have provided for continued engineering and testing work on the American Centrifuge technology at the Company’s facilities in Oak Ridge, Tennessee. In October 2015, DOE issued a report to Congress evaluating a range of possible technologies  to  restore U.S. domestic uranium enrichment to meet U.S. national security needs through 2041. DOE’s report stated that the American Centrifuge is the “most technically advanced and lowest risk option” for restoring U.S. uranium enrichment capability to meet long-term national security requirements. In September 2016, we entered into a new contract with UT-Battelle valued at approximately $25 million for the period from October 1, 2016, through September 30, 2017. The contract provides for payments for monthly reports of approximately $2.0 million per month and additional

8

aggregate payments of $1.0 million based on completion of certain milestones. The contract is currently being funded incrementally. Funding for the program is provided to UT-Battelle by the federal government which is currently operating under a continuing resolution.

In September 2015, Centrus completed a successful three-year demonstration of the existing American Centrifuge technology at its facility in Piketon, Ohio, with 120 machines linked together in a cascade to simulate industrial operating conditions. On February 19, 2016, we announced our decision to commence with the decontamination and decommissioning (“D&D”) of the Piketon demonstration cascade, and to reduce staffing levels. Refer below to  Facility Decontamination and Decommissioning.  We lease the Piketon facility from DOE and the current lease term is through June 2019. We have the option to extend the lease term for additional five-year terms. Rent is based on the cost of lease administration and regulatory oversight in Piketon and was approximately $1.5 million for 2016. DOE may terminate for default, including if DOE is able to exercise its remedies with respect to the ACP under our agreement dated June 17, 2002, as amended (the “2002 DOE-USEC Agreement”), or if there is an uncured production shortfall. The lease provides DOE with the right to terminate upon notice and applicable cure period in the event we fail to produce an average of 1 million SWU per year measured over a rolling two year performance period commencing with the two year period starting in April 2011. We are not currently producing SWU. In the event DOE issues a notice under the lease, we would have 180 days to cure or to begin to cure if more than 180 days are reasonably required to cure.

Competition and Foreign Trade

We estimate that the enrichment industry market is currently about 50 million SWU per year. Our global market share is approximately 4 percent. Global LEU suppliers compete in the highly competitive industry primarily in terms of price and secondarily on reliability of supply and customer service. The three largest LEU suppliers comprise an estimated 90 percent of market share combined:
 	 	
•	Rosatom, a Russian government entity, which sells LEU through its wholly owned subsidiary TENEX;	
 	 	
•	Urenco, a consortium of companies owned or controlled by the British and Dutch governments and by two German utilities; and	
 	 	
•	Areva, a company largely owned by the French government.	

The production capacity for Rosatom/TENEX is estimated by the World Nuclear Association (“WNA”) to be approximately 27 million SWU per year. Imports of LEU and other uranium products produced in the Russian Federation are subject to restrictions through 2020 as described below under  Limitations on Imports of LEU from Russia.

Urenco reported installed capacity at its European and U.S. enrichment facilities of 18.8 million SWU per year at the end of 2016, down from 19.1 million at the end of 2015. Over the course of 2016, Urenco officials have said that the company is no longer replacing older centrifuge machines that wear out, that it has taken two production halls offline at its Capenhurst site, and that it is no longer expanding enrichment capacity in the current market.

Areva’s gas centrifuge enrichment plant in France began commercial operations in 2011 and more than 95% of the plant’s nominal capacity of 7.5 million SWU was reportedly in service by the end of 2016. Areva has reported that it has suspended planned capacity expansions beyond 7.5 million SWU.

All of our current competitors are owned or controlled, in whole or in part, by foreign governments. These competitors may make business decisions in both domestic and international markets that are influenced by political or economic policy considerations rather than exclusively by commercial considerations.

There are also producers of LEU in China, Japan and Brazil that primarily serve a portion of their respective domestic markets. China is emerging as a growing producer and has begun to supply LEU to international markets. China’s commercial SWU production capacity is estimated to be approximately 7 million SWU per year. Additional capacity is also under construction which may increase capacity up to 12 million SWU per year by 2020.

9

In addition, Global Laser Enrichment, a joint venture of General Electric, Hitachi and Cameco, has an agreement with Silex Systems Limited, an Australian company, to license Silex’s laser enrichment technology.

LEU may also be produced by down-blending government stockpiles of highly enriched uranium. Governments control the timing and availability of highly enriched uranium released for this purpose, and the release of this material to the market could impact market conditions. Given the current oversupplied nuclear fuel market, any additional LEU from down-blended highly enriched uranium released into the market would have a negative effect on prices for LEU.

LEU we supply to foreign customers is exported under the terms of international agreements governing nuclear cooperation between the United States and the country of destination or other entities, such as the European Union or the International Atomic Energy Agency. The LEU supplied to us under the Russian Supply Agreement is subject to the terms of cooperation agreements between the Russian Federation and the country of destination or other entities.

Limitations on Imports of LEU from Russia

Imports into the United States of LEU and other uranium products produced in the Russian Federation, including LEU imported under the Russian Supply Agreement, are subject to quotas imposed under legislation enacted into law in September 2008 and under the 1992 Russian Suspension Agreement, as amended in 2008. These quotas limit the amount of Russian LEU that can be imported into the United States for U.S. consumption. The quotas apply through 2020 and for 2014-2020, are set at an amount equal to approximately 20% of projected annual U.S. consumption of LEU, based on a market report published in 2005 by the World Nuclear Association (“2005 WNA Report”).

As an exception to the quotas on imports of LEU for U.S. consumption, both the Russian Suspension Agreement and the September 2008 legislation permit unlimited imports of Russian LEU for use in initial cores for any new U.S. nuclear reactor.

It is possible that the quotas on imports of Russian LEU could change. Both the Russian Suspension Agreement and the September 2008 legislation permit the Secretary of Commerce to increase the quotas for imports of Russian LEU for consumption in the United States in situations where supply is insufficient to meet U.S. demand for LEU. In addition, both the Russian Suspension Agreement and the September 2008 legislation require the U.S. Department of Commerce (“DOC”) to adjust the quotas in 2016 and 2019 based on changes in projected reactor demand as forecast by the World Nuclear Association. In 2016, the DOC preliminarily determined that the adjustment would increase the quotas, but this increase was challenged by U.S. uranium mining companies, and the DOC has yet to announce the final results of the 2016 adjustment. This adjustment could result in an increase or decrease of the quotas but is not expected to affect deliveries under contracts that were unconditionally approved by the DOC prior to the change.

Aside from the quotas on imports of Russian LEU that will be consumed in the United States, there is a separate quota that applies to deliveries of Russian LEU to foreign customers at U.S. fabrication facilities. This quota generally requires that the LEU be processed and re-exported within a certain period of time. In 2014, the DOC approved our proposal that Japanese customers with existing contracts with our subsidiary be allowed to physically store Russian LEU in the United States pending the restart of nuclear reactors in Japan. Under this approval, Japanese customers who wish to store Russian LEU in the United States pending restart of their reactors can do so under conditions intended to protect the U.S. market while the material is in storage. This material would not have to be re-exported until it is withdrawn from storage.

10

Beginning in February 2017, the Russian Suspension Agreement is subject to two “sunset” reviews being conducted by the DOC and the U.S. International Trade Commission (“ITC”), respectively, that will determine if the Russian Suspension Agreement should be maintained. These “sunset” reviews are required to be conducted every five years. This is the fourth round of “sunset reviews” of the Russian Suspension Agreement. The last round of reviews in 2011-12 concluded that termination of the Russian Suspension Agreement would lead to the continuation or recurrence of dumping of French LEU (a determination made by the DOC), and to the continuation or recurrence of material injury to the U.S. uranium industry (a determination made by the ITC), which resulted in the Russian Suspension Agreement being maintained. Even if the Russian Suspension Agreement were terminated as a result of the “sunset” reviews, the quotas under the September 2008 legislation would remain in place.

At the end of 2020, the Russian Suspension Agreement (and the antidumping order that it suspended), as well as the quotas under the September 2008 legislation, will expire. Accordingly, beginning in 2021, all the quotas on imports of Russian LEU will no longer apply.

Limitations on Imports of LEU from France

The DOC imposed an antidumping order on imports of French LEU in 2002.  The order is subject to periodic “sunset reviews” of the antidumping order to determine if it should be revoked. The next review will be held in 2018. Accordingly, at present, we expect that the antidumping order on French LEU will remain in place through at least 2018.

Facility Decontamination and Decommissioning

We produced LEU through May 2013 at the Paducah gaseous diffusion plant (“Paducah GDP”) in Paducah, Kentucky that we had leased from DOE. We then repackaged and transferred our existing inventory to off-site licensed locations under agreements with the operators of those facilities. Our prior enrichment operations generated hazardous, low-level radioactive and mixed wastes. The storage, treatment, and disposal of wastes are regulated by federal and state laws. The treatment and disposal of wastes from our prior operations at the Paducah GDP were completed in 2016. Regarding our past operations at the former Portsmouth GDP in Piketon, Ohio, DOE agreed in 2011 to accept ownership of all nuclear material at the site, some of which required processing for waste disposal. We agreed to pay DOE for costs for disposing of our share of such wastes. Centrus has a recorded liability of $0.2 million as of December 31, 2016, for the processing of remaining waste quantities.

The Portsmouth and Paducah gaseous diffusion plants were operated by agencies of the U.S. government for approximately 40 years prior to the Company’s privatization in 1998. As a result of such operation, there is contamination and other potential environmental liabilities associated with the plants. The USEC Privatization Act and the Company’s former leases for the plants provide that DOE remains responsible for the D&D of the gaseous diffusion plants.

Centrus continues to lease the portion of the DOE facility in Piketon, Ohio, associated with the American Centrifuge advanced technology project. At the conclusion of the lease, Centrus is obligated to return the facility to DOE in a condition that meets NRC requirements and in the same condition as the facility was in when it was leased to Centrus (other than due to normal wear and tear). Centrus must remove all Company-owned capital improvements at the Piketon facility, unless otherwise consented to by DOE, by the conclusion of the lease term. The lease will expire on June 30, 2019, unless it is extended. Effective October 1, 2015, the U.S. government discontinued funding of the American Centrifuge demonstration cascade at Piketon. Centrus began to incur expenditures in the second quarter of 2016 associated with the D&D of the American Centrifuge facilities in Piketon in accordance with the requirements of the NRC and DOE. As of December 31, 2016, Centrus has a recorded liability of $38.6 million on the balance sheet for the estimated fair value of the remaining costs to complete the D&D work. Refer to  Note 16, Commitments and Contingencies  to the consolidated financial statements for additional information.

11

Employees

A summary of our employees by location follows:

 	 	No. of Employees
at December 31,	
Location	 	2016	 	2015	
Piketon, OH	 	152	
 	 	255	
 	
Oak Ridge, TN	 	116	
 	 	120	
 	
Bethesda, MD	 	58	
 	 	58	
 	
Paducah, KY	 	12	
 	 	13	
 	
Total Employees	 	338	
 	 	446	

On March 16, 2017, members the United Steelworkers (“USW”) Local 689 ratified a new collective bargaining agreement for the 41 employees represented by the USW at the advanced technology facility in Piketon. The contract term is through January 19, 2020.

For details concerning ongoing workforce reductions in connection with the conclusion of the federally funded advanced technology demonstration effort in Piketon, Ohio, refer to Part II, Item 7,  Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations .

Available Information
 
Our website is www.centrusenergy.com. We make available on our website, or upon request, without charge, access to our Annual Report on Form 10-K, quarterly reports on Form 10-Q, current reports on Form 8-K, and amendments to those reports filed with, or furnished to, the Securities and Exchange Commission, pursuant to Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, as soon as reasonably practicable after such reports are electronically filed with, or furnished to, the Securities and Exchange Commission.
 
Our code of business conduct provides a brief summary of the standards of conduct that are at the foundation of our business operations. The code of business conduct states that we conduct our business in strict compliance with all applicable laws. Each employee must read the code of business conduct and sign a form stating that he or she has read, understands and agrees to comply with the code of business conduct. A copy of the code of business conduct is available on our website or upon request without charge. We will disclose on the website any amendments to, or waivers from, the code of business conduct that are required to be publicly disclosed.
 
We also make available on our website or upon request, free of charge, our Board of Directors Governance Guidelines and our Board committee charters.

12

Item 1A. Risk Factors

The following discussion sets forth the material risk factors that could affect Centrus’ financial condition and operations. Readers should not consider any descriptions of such factors to be a complete set of all potential risks that could affect the Company. Below, we describe certain important operational, financial, strategic and legal and compliance risks.

Operational Risks

Operational risks relate to risks arising from systems, processes, people and external events that affect the operation of our business, including supply chain and business disruption and data protection and security, including cyber security.

We are dependent on existing inventory, purchases of Russian LEU and purchases from other suppliers to meet our obligations to customers.

We ceased enrichment at the Paducah GDP at the end of May 2013. The economics, timing and ability of Centrus to commercialize an advanced uranium enrichment centrifuge technology as a replacement for the Paducah GDP are uncertain. As a result, we are dependent on existing inventory, purchases of LEU from TENEX, and purchases from other suppliers to meet our obligations to customers. We are acquiring alternative sources of supply in the market, given the current oversupply. The availability, cost and terms of additional alternative sources of supply are subject to variables that are difficult to predict. A significant delay in, or stoppage or termination of, deliveries of LEU under those supply agreements could adversely affect our ability to make deliveries to customers and would adversely affect revenues and results of operations. A delay, stoppage or termination could occur due to a number of factors, including logistical problems with shipments, commercial or political disputes between the parties or their governments, imposition of sanctions in response to geopolitical events or a failure or inability by either party to meet the terms of such agreements. An interruption of deliveries could adversely impact our business, results of operations, and prospects.

We may be unable to sell all of the LEU purchased under supply agreements including the commercial Russian LEU that is purchased under the Russian Supply Agreement, for prices that cover our purchase costs, which could adversely affect profitability and the viability of our business.

We may not achieve the anticipated benefits from supply agreements we enter into, including the Russian Supply Agreement. The price we are charged for the SWU component of Russian LEU under the Russian Supply Agreement is determined by a formula that combines a mix of market-related price points and other factors, which may result in prices that are not aligned with the prevailing market prices when those market prices are depressed, or declining, as is currently the case. Currently, the price we pay for Russian LEU is above current market prices. The Russian Supply Agreement provides for reexamination of a key element of the pricing formula in later years to account for significant increases or decreases in market prices. We expect this will result in a reduction in the price we would pay in those years, but there can be no assurance that an unexpected change will not occur that could lead to a different result. Other existing or new supply agreements may have pricing mechanisms that may not be aligned with market prices. The pricing mechanisms of our supply agreements may not align with pricing provided in our new or existing sales contracts and could result in sales prices that do not cover our purchase costs and may limit our ability to make new sales at prices that exceed the purchase price we pay for the LEU.

Restrictions on imports or sales of Russian LEU could adversely affect our ability to sell commercial Russian LEU purchased under the Russian Supply Agreement which could adversely affect profitability and the viability of our business.

Our ability to place Russian LEU into existing contracts is subject to U.S. import limitations and, in some cases, the contracts’ terms. Sales of Russian LEU are more challenging than sales of non-Russian material. Some of our customers are unable or unwilling to accept Russian LEU. In addition, we may not achieve the anticipated benefits from the Russian Supply Agreement because of restrictions on U.S. imports of LEU and other uranium products

13

produced in the Russian Federation. For example, imports of LEU under the Russian Supply Agreement are subject to quotas imposed under legislation enacted into law in September 2008 and under the 1992 Russian Suspension Agreement, as amended in 2008. We also dependent upon TENEX to grant us the right to use a portion of these quotas under the terms of the Russian Supply Agreement in order to import Russian LEU for sale in the United States. Further, the U.S. quotas on imports of Russian LEU are subject to periodic review by the Department of Commerce (“DOC”).

The Russian LEU that we cannot sell for consumption in the United States will have to be sold for consumption by utilities outside the United States. Our ability to sell to those utilities may be limited by policies of foreign governments or regional institutions that seek to restrict the amount of Russian LEU purchased by utilities under their jurisdiction, as well as requirements that Russian LEU imported into the United States to be used to fabricate fuel for foreign customers must be processed and re-exported within a certain period of time. In addition, foreign utilities who take delivery of LEU from us in the United States may be unwilling to cooperate with us in meeting the requirements under U.S. law to permit us to import Russian LEU to deliver to them. Further, geopolitical events, including domestic or international reactions or responses to such events and subsequent government or international actions including the imposition of sanctions, also could impact our ability to purchase, sell or make deliveries of LEU from Russia to customers. An interruption of deliveries under the Russian Supply Agreement could, depending on the length of such an interruption, threaten our ability to fulfill these delivery commitments with adverse effects on our reputation, costs, results of operations, cash flows and long-term viability. Even in the absence of sanctions or other legal restrictions, customers may be unwilling to agree to purchase or amend contracts to permit delivery of the Russian LEU. Accordingly, there is no assurance that we will be successful in our efforts to sell the Russian LEU we are obligated to purchase under the Russian Supply Agreement, in or outside of the United States.

We face risks associated with reliance on third-party suppliers to meet customer commitments.

We rely on third-party suppliers to provide essential services to the Company, such as the storage and management of inventory, transportation and radiation protection. We face the risk that those service providers may not perform on time, with the desired quality or at all for a variety of reasons, many of which are outside our control. Alternative third-party suppliers may not be readily available or may be more costly. As a result of such risks, we may be unable to meet our customer commitments, our costs could be higher than planned, and our relationship with customers could be negatively affected, all of which could adversely affect our business, results of operations, and prospects. Customers place great value in the reliability of their supply of fuel for their reactors. Failure to make a delivery could have an adverse effect on our ability to make new sales and could have an adverse effect on our business, results of operations, and prospects.

Periodically, events or issues arise that may affect the performance of our suppliers.  There can be no assurance that the steps we may take to address these events or issues will be successful in minimizing potential impacts to the Company and our customers.  Unless adequately addressed, such events or issues could adversely affect our business, results of operations, and prospects.

Dependence on our largest customers could adversely affect us.

In 2016, our 10 largest customers represented approximately 90% of total revenue and our four largest customers represented approximately 50% of total revenue. A reduction in purchases from our largest customers, whether due to their decision not to purchase optional quantities or for other reasons, including a disruption in their operations that reduces their need for LEU from us, could adversely affect our business, results of operations, and prospects.

We are seeing increased price competition as competitors and secondary suppliers lower their prices to sell excess supply created by current market conditions. This has adversely affected our sales efforts. Because price is a significant factor in a customer’s choice of a LEU supplier, when contracts come up for renewal, customers may reduce their purchases from us if we are not able to compete on price, resulting in the loss of new sales contracts. Once lost, customers may be difficult to regain because they typically purchase LEU under long-term contracts. Therefore, given the need to maintain existing customer relationships, particularly with the largest customers, our

14

ability to raise prices to respond to increases in costs or other developments may be limited. In addition, because we have a commitment to acquire Russian LEU under the Russian Supply Agreement, any reduction in purchases by the customers below the level required for us to resell both our inventory and the Russian material could adversely affect our business, results of operations, and prospects.

The dollar amount of the sales order book, as stated at any given time, is not necessarily indicative of future sales revenues and is subject to uncertainty.

Our order book of sales is the estimated aggregate dollar amount of SWU and uranium sales that we expect to recognize as revenue in future periods under existing contracts with customers. There is no assurance that the revenues projected will be realized, or, if realized, will result in profits. Most of our contracts provide for fixed purchases of SWU during a given year. Our estimate of the order book is partially based on customers’ estimates of the timing and size of their fuel requirements and other assumptions that may prove to be inaccurate. The order book is also based on estimates of selling prices, which are subject to change. For example, depending on the terms of specific contracts, prices may be adjusted based on escalation using a general inflation index, published SWU or uranium market price indicators prevailing at the time of delivery, and other factors, all of which are unpredictable, particularly in light of general uncertainty in the nuclear market and the economy generally. We use external composite forecasts of future market prices and inflation rates in our pricing estimates. These forecasts may not be accurate, and therefore estimates of future prices could be overstated. Any inaccuracy in estimates of future prices would add to the imprecision of the order book estimate.

For a variety of reasons, the amounts of SWU and uranium that we will sell in the future under existing contracts, and the timing of customer purchases under those contracts, may differ from estimates. Customers may not purchase as much as we predicted, nor at the times we anticipated, as a result of operational difficulties, changes in fuel requirements or other reasons. Reduced purchases would reduce the revenues we actually receive from contracts included in the order book. Customers could also seek to modify or cancel orders in response to concerns regarding our financial strength or future business prospects. Further, financial and operational issues facing our customers could affect the order book.

The order book includes sales prices that are significantly above current market prices. Customers may seek to limit their obligations under these existing contracts or may be unwilling to continue contracts that have termination rights. Some long-term contracts in our order book were established with milestones related to the ACP that permit termination with respect to portions of the contract under limited circumstances. We estimate that approximately 5% of our order book remains at risk due to milestones related to ACP deployment. From time to time, we have worked with customers to modify contracts that have delivery, scheduling, origin or other terms that may require modifications to address our anticipated supply sources. If we were to initiate such discussions in the future, we
have no assurance that our customers would agree to revise existing contracts or would not seek to exercise contract termination rights or require concessions, which could adversely affect the value of our order book and our prospects.

Failures or security breaches of information technology (“IT”) systems could have an adverse effect on our business.

Our business requires us to use and protect classified, sensitive and other protected information as well as business proprietary information and intellectual property. Our computer networks and other IT systems are designed to protect this information through the use of classified networks and other procedures. A material network breach in the security of the IT systems could include the theft of our business proprietary and intellectual property. To the extent any security breach results in a loss or damage to data, or in inappropriate disclosure of classified or other protected information, it could cause grave damage to the country’s national security and to our business. One of the biggest threats to classified information we protect comes from the insider threat - an employee with legitimate access who engages in misconduct. Transitions in the business, in particular the potential for employee layoffs and other transitions, can increase the risk that an insider with access could steal our intellectual property.

15

Financial Risks

Financial risks relate to our financial condition, capital structure and ability to meet financial obligations and the price, volatility and ownership concentration of our Class A Common Stock.

The Company has significant long-term liabilities.

We continue to have significant long-term liabilities, including the indebtedness under the PIK Toggle Notes, as well as our 8.25% Notes due 2027 (the “8.25% Notes”), which we issued on February 14, 2017. We also still have substantial pension and postretirement health and life benefit obligations and other long-term liabilities. In addition, the terms of the indenture governing our PIK Toggle Notes and the indenture governing our 8.25% Notes will not restrict Centrus or any of its subsidiaries from incurring substantial additional indebtedness in the future.

Our significant long-term liabilities (and other third-party financial obligations) could have important consequences, including:
 	 	
•	the terms and conditions imposed by the documents governing our indebtedness could make it more difficult for us to satisfy our obligations to lenders and other creditors, resulting in possible defaults on and acceleration of such indebtedness or breaches of such other commitments;	

•	we may be more vulnerable to adverse economic conditions and have less flexibility to plan for, or react to, changes in the nuclear enrichment industry which could place us at a competitive disadvantage compared to industry competitors that have less debt or comparable debt at more favorable interest rates and that, as a result, may be better positioned to withstand economic downturns;	

•	we may find it more difficult to obtain additional financing for future working capital, and other general corporate requirements; and	

•	we will be required to dedicate a substantial portion of our cash resources to payments on the PIK Toggle Notes and 8.25% Notes thereby reducing the availability of our cash to fund our operations, capital expenditures and future business opportunities.	

If we incur substantial additional indebtedness, the foregoing risks would intensify. Additional information concerning the PIK Toggle Notes and 8.25% Notes including the terms and conditions of the PIK Toggle Notes and 8.25% Notes are described in Note 9,  Debt , and Note 19,  Subsequent Event , of the consolidated financial statements.

The Company has material unfunded defined benefit pension plans obligations and postretirement health and life benefit obligations. These liabilities are anticipated to require material contributions in future periods, which may divert funds from other uses and could adversely impact the Company’s liquidity and prospects.

Centrus and its subsidiary, United States Enrichment Corporation (“Enrichment Corp.”), maintain qualified defined benefit pension plans that are guaranteed by the Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation (“PBGC”), a wholly owned U.S. government corporation that was created by the Employee Retirement Income Security Act (“ERISA”). Centrus also maintains non-qualified defined benefit pension plans for certain executive officers. Effective August 2013, accrued benefits under the defined benefit pension plans are fixed and no longer increase to reflect changes in compensation or company service. In addition, Enrichment Corp. maintains postretirement health and life benefit plans. The aforementioned pension and health and life benefit plans are closed to new participants. These plans are anticipated to require material cash contributions in the future, which may divert funds from other uses and could adversely impact the Company’s liquidity depending on the timing of any required contributions or payments in relation to the Company’s sources of cash and other payment obligations. See also the Risk Factor,  Levels of returns on pension and postretirement benefit plan assets, changes in interest rates and other factors affecting the amounts to be contributed to fund future pension and postretirement benefit liabilities could adversely affect earnings and cash flows in future periods.

16

In addition, we had been engaged in discussions with the PBGC regarding the status of the qualified pension plans, including with respect to potential liability under ERISA Section 4062(e) related to employee reductions resulting from ceasing enrichment operations at the Portsmouth and Paducah GDP facilities. In February 2017, the PBGC confirmed that given changes to ERISA Section 4062(e) enacted by Congress in recent years, the Company is able to waive liability with respect to employee reductions at the Portsmouth and Paducah GDP facilities. In addition, the PBGC stated that it agrees to forbear from future action under ERISA Section 4062(e) related to the American Centrifuge project. In its notification to us, the PBGC cited the positive results of the our exchange offer and consent solicitation described in Part II, Item 7,  Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations - Liquidity and Capital Resources.  However, the PBGC could potentially seek to take action against us in the future.

Levels of returns on pension and postretirement benefit plan assets, changes in interest rates and other factors affecting the amounts to be contributed to fund future pension and postretirement benefit liabilities could adversely affect earnings and cash flows in future periods.

Earnings may be positively or negatively impacted by the amount of expense we record for employee benefit plans. This is particularly true with expense for the pension and postretirement benefit plans. Generally accepted accounting principles in the United States (“U.S. GAAP”) require a company to calculate expense for these plans using actuarial valuations. These valuations are based on assumptions relating to financial markets and other economic conditions. Changes in key economic indicators can result in changes in the assumptions used. The key year-end assumptions used to estimate pension and postretirement benefit expenses for the following year are the discount rate, the expected rate of return on plan assets and healthcare cost trend rates. The rate of return on pension assets and changes in interest rates affect funding requirements for defined benefit pension plans. The IRS and the Pension Protection Act of 2006 regulate the minimum amount we contribute to our pension plans. The amount required to contribute to pension plans can have an adverse effect on our cash flows.

Our revenues and operating results may fluctuate significantly from quarter to quarter and year to year, which could have an adverse effect on our cash flows.

Revenue is recognized at the time LEU or uranium is delivered under the terms of customer contracts. Customer demand is affected by, among other things, electricity markets, reactor operations, maintenance and the timing of refueling outages. Customer payments for the SWU component of LEU typically average roughly $15 million per order. As a result, a relatively small change in the timing of customer orders for LEU due to a change in a customer’s refueling schedule may cause operating results to be substantially above or below expectations, which could have an adverse effect on our cash flows.

Results of operations could be negatively impacted if adverse conditions or changes in circumstances indicate a possible impairment loss related to our intangible assets .

Intangible assets originated from the Company’s reorganization and application of fresh start accounting as of September 30, 2014. The intangible assets represented the fair value adjustment to the assets and liabilities for the Company’s LEU segment. The intangible assets remaining on the Company’s balance sheet relate to our sales order book and customer relationships. The order book intangible asset is amortized to expense as the order book valued at emergence is reduced, principally as a result of deliveries to customers. The customer relationships intangible asset is amortized to expense using the straight-line method over the estimated average useful life of 15 years.

The carrying values of the intangible assets are subject to impairment tests whenever adverse conditions or changes in circumstances indicate a possible impairment loss. If impairment is indicated, the asset carrying value will be reduced to its fair value. Inherent in our fair value determinations are certain judgments and estimates, including projections of future cash flows, the discount rate reflecting the risk inherent in future cash flows, the interpretation of current economic indicators and market valuations, and strategic plans with regard to operations. A

17

change in these underlying assumptions would cause a change in the results of the tests, which could cause the fair value of the intangible asset to be less than its respective carrying amount.

Centrus is dependent on intercompany support from Enrichment Corp.

Substantially all revenue-generating operations of the Company are conducted at our subsidiary, Enrichment Corp.  The financing obtained from Enrichment Corp. funds Centrus’ general corporate expenses, including cash interest payments on the PIK Toggle Notes and the 8.25% Notes, which are guaranteed on a limited and subordinated basis by Enrichment Corp. As a wholly owned subsidiary of Centrus, Enrichment Corp. has its own set of creditors and a separate board of directors, including independent directors (the “Enrichment Board”), who are elected by Centrus.  Current and future funding and support are conditional and dependent on Enrichment Corp.’s own financial condition and a determination by the Enrichment Board that such funding is in the interest of Enrichment Corp.

There is a limited trading market for our securities and the market price of our securities is subject to volatility.

The price of our Class A Common Stock remains subject to volatility. The market price and level of trading of our Class A Common Stock could be subject to wide fluctuations in response to numerous factors, many of which are beyond our control. These factors include, among other things, our limited trading history, our limited trading volume, the concentration of holdings of our Class A Common Stock, the lack of comparable historical financial information due to our adoption of fresh start accounting, actual or anticipated variations in our operating results and cash flow, the nature and content of our earnings releases, announcements or events that impact our products, customers, competitors or markets, business conditions in our markets and the general state of the securities markets and the market for energy-related stocks, as well as general economic and market conditions and other factors that may affect our future results. The automatic conversion (with limited exceptions) of Class B Common Stock into Class A Common Stock upon the sale of Class B Common Stock could significantly adversely impact the trading price of the Class A Common Stock on the NYSE MKT.

Our PIK Toggle Notes, the 8.25% Notes and the Series B Preferred Stock are not listed on any securities exchange. No assurance can be given as to the liquidity of the trading market for the PIK Toggle Notes, the 8.25% Notes or the Series B Preferred Stock. The PIK Toggle Notes, the 8.25% Notes and the Series B Preferred Stock may be traded only infrequently in transactions arranged through brokers or otherwise, and reliable market quotations for the PIK Toggle Notes, the 8.25% Notes and the Series B Preferred Stock may not be available. In addition, the trading prices of the PIK Toggle Notes, the 8.25% Notes and the Series B Preferred Stock will depend on many factors, including prevailing interest rates, the limited trading volume of the PIK Toggle Notes, the 8.25% Notes and the Series B Preferred Stock, and the other factors discussed above with respect to the Class A Common Stock. Our Class B stockholders may make decisions regarding their investment in the Company based upon factors that are unrelated to the Company’s performance.

A small number of Class A stockholders may exert significant influence over the direction of the Company.

As of December 31, 2016, based solely on amounts reported in Schedule 13D and 13G filings with the SEC, two principal stockholders (those stockholders with beneficial ownership of more than 10% of our Class A Common Stock) collectively beneficially own approximately 36.3% of our Class A Common Stock. As a result, these stockholders may be able to exert significant influence over all matters requiring stockholder approval, including the election of directors and approval of significant corporate transactions, such as a merger of the Company or sale of substantially all of the Company’s assets. These stockholders may have interests that differ from and may vote in a way adverse to other holders of Class A Common Stock. This concentration of ownership may make it more difficult for other stockholders to effect substantial changes in the Company and may also have the effect of delaying, preventing or expediting, as the case may be, a change in control of the Company.

18

Our ability to utilize our net operating loss carryforwards to offset future taxable income may be limited.

Our ability to fully utilize our existing net operating losses (“NOLs”) or net unrealized built-in losses could be limited or eliminated in the event (i) we undergo an “ownership change” as described under Section 382 of the Code, (ii) we do not reach profitability or are only marginally profitable, or (iii) there are changes in federal laws and regulations. An “ownership change” is generally defined as a greater than 50% change in equity ownership by value over a rolling three-year period. Past or future ownership changes, some of which may be beyond our control, as well as differences and fluctuations in the value of our equity securities may adversely affect our ability to utilize our NOLs and could reduce our flexibility to raise capital in future equity financings or other transactions, or we may determine to pursue transactions even if they would result in an ownership change and impair our ability to use our NOLs. In addition, the Section 382 Rights Agreement we have adopted with respect to our common stock and the transfer restrictions in the Series B Preferred Stock contain limitations on transferability intended to prevent the possibility of experiencing an “ownership change,” but we cannot assure you that these measures will be effective or we may determine to pursue transactions even if they would result in an ownership change and impair our ability to use our NOLs. In addition, any changes to tax rules and regulations or the interpretation of tax rules and regulations could negatively impact our ability to recognize any potential benefits from our NOLs or net unrealized built-in losses.

We have identified a material weakness in our internal control over financial reporting which could, if not remediated, result in material misstatements in our financial statements.

In connection with management's evaluation of the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2016, we determined that we did not design and maintain effective controls at an appropriate level of precision over the review of the spreadsheets used in the calculation of the decontamination and decommissioning (“D&D”) obligation and the cost estimates supporting the calculation. This resulted in a material adjustment in the fourth quarter D&D obligation balance, which was recorded prior to the issuance of our consolidated financial statements as of and for the year ended December 31, 2016. For additional discussion see Part II, Item 9A,  Controls and Procedures.

We are developing a plan of remediation to strengthen our overall internal control over accounting for our D&D obligation . If our remediation efforts are insufficient to address the identified material weakness or if additional material weaknesses in internal controls are discovered in the future, we may be unable to timely and accurately record, process, summarize and report our financial results. The occurrence of or failure to remediate a material weakness may adversely affect our reputation and business and the market price of shares of our common stock.

Strategic Risks

Strategic risks relate to the Company’s future business plans and strategies, including the risks associated with: the global macro-environment in which we operate; the demand for our products and services, competitive threats and technology innovation.

Our future prospects are tied directly to the nuclear energy industry worldwide.

Potential events that could affect either nuclear reactors under current or future contracts with us or the nuclear industry as a whole, include:
 	 	
•	accidents, terrorism or other incidents at nuclear facilities or involving shipments of nuclear materials;	
 	 	
•	regulatory actions or changes in regulations by nuclear regulatory bodies;	
 	 	
•	decisions by agencies, courts or other bodies that limit our ability to seek relief under applicable trade laws to offset unfair competition or pricing by foreign competitors;	
 	 	
•	disruptions in other areas of the nuclear fuel cycle, such as uranium supplies or conversion;	
 	 	
•	civic opposition to, or changes in government policies regarding, nuclear operations;	

19

 	 	
•	business decisions concerning reactors or reactor operations;	
 	 	
•	the need for generating capacity; or	
 	 	
•	consolidation within the electric power industry.	

These events could adversely affect us to the extent they result in a reduction or elimination of customers’ contractual requirements to purchase from us, the suspension or reduction of nuclear reactor operations, the reduction of supplies of raw materials, lower demand, burdensome regulation, disruptions of shipments or production, increased competition from third parties, increased operational costs or difficulties or increased liability for actual or threatened property damage or personal injury.

Our results of operations could be significantly affected by market prices of uranium which are cyclical and subject to substantial price fluctuations.

Our earnings and operating cash flow are and will be particularly sensitive to the long and short term changes in the market price of uranium. Among other factors, these prices affect the value of our inventories.

Market prices are affected by numerous factors beyond our control. Such factors include, among others: demand for nuclear power; political and economic conditions in uranium producing and consuming countries; public and political response to a nuclear incident; reprocessing of used reactor fuel, the re-enrichment of depleted uranium tails and the enricher practice of underfeeding; sales of excess civilian and military inventories (including from the dismantling of nuclear weapons; the premature decommissioning of nuclear power plants; and from the build-up of Japanese utility uranium inventories as a result of the Fukushima incident) by governments and industry participants; uranium supply, including the supply from other secondary sources; and production levels and costs of production. Other factors relating to the price of uranium include: levels of supply and demand for a broad range of industrial products; substitution of new or different products in critical applications for our existing products; expectations with respect to the rate of inflation; the relative strength of the U.S. dollar and of certain other currencies; interest rates; global or regional political or economic crises; regional and global economic conditions; and sales of uranium by holders in response to such factors.

The continued excess supply of LEU in the market could adversely affect our business, results of operations and prospects.

Approximately 60 reactors in Japan and Germany were taken off-line following the March 2011 earthquake and tsunami that caused irreparable damage to four reactors in Fukushima, Japan. The events at Fukushima and its aftermath have negatively affected the balance of supply and demand. This impact could continue to grow depending on the length and severity of delays or cancellations of deliveries. The longer that this demand is reduced or absent from the market, the greater the cumulative impact on the market. Market prices for our products are at their lowest levels in more than a decade and this trend could continue or worsen. Suppliers whose deliveries are cancelled or delayed due to shutdown reactors or delays in reactor refuelings have excess supply available to sell in the market. This has adversely affected our success in selling LEU. The events have created significant uncertainty and our business, results of operations, and prospects have been and in the future could be adversely affected.

We have long been a leading supplier of LEU to Japanese utilities. In order to maintain our order book with Japanese utilities that do not currently need more fuel, we may need to restructure our contracts to give the customers greater flexibility to meet their obligations to us without a material loss in value to Centrus. If deliveries under contracts included in our order book are significantly delayed, modified or canceled, because purchases are tied to requirements or because customers seek to limit their obligations under existing contracts, our revenues and earnings may be adversely impacted, with a corresponding impact on our financial condition and prospects.

In addition, China is emerging as a growing producer and has begun to supply limited quantities of LEU to foreign markets, which may further contribute to the excess supply of LEU in the market.

20

The ability to attract and retain key personnel is critical to the success of our business.

The success of our business depends on key executives, managers, scientists, engineers and other skilled personnel. The ability to attract and retain these key personnel may be difficult in light of the uncertainties currently facing the business and changes we may make to the organizational structure to adjust to changing circumstances. Changes in senior management could create uncertainty among our employees, customers and other third parties with which we do business. The inability to retain appropriately qualified and experienced senior executives could negatively affect our operations, strategic planning and performance.

We could further demobilize or terminate the American Centrifuge project in the future, which could have an adverse effect on its results of operations and liquidity and could trigger termination of the limited, conditional guaranty by Enrichment Corp. of the PIK Toggle Notes.

We have begun the process of decommissioning and decontaminating (“D&D”) its American Centrifuge demonstration cascade at our test facility in Piketon, Ohio. D&D work is expected to extend through 2017 and be substantially completed by year-end. Our costs to complete D&D could be greater than our estimates which could have an adverse impact on our results of operations and liquidity.

Any further discontinuation in funding by DOE on the American Centrifuge project couldhave an adverse impact on our results of operations and liquidity, including, but not limited to:
 	 	
•	cause us to implement worker layoffs and potentially lose additional key skilled personnel, all of whom have security clearances, which could be difficult to re-hire or replace, and incur severance and other termination costs;	
 	 	
•	cause us to suspend or to terminate contracts with suppliers and contractors involved in the American Centrifuge project and make it more difficult to obtain key suppliers for the ACP and preserve the manufacturing infrastructure developed over the last several years;	
 	 	
•	delay the American Centrifuge project and increase its overall cost, which could adversely affect the overall economics of the project and our ability to successfully commercialize the American Centrifuge technology; and	
 	 	
•	cause us to terminate the remaining portions of the American Centrifuge project and result in the loss of technical capabilities and key resources that could be useful in deploying a future commercial enrichment plant using the American Centrifuge technology or other technologies.	

Termination of the American Centrifuge project or termination of DOE funding of the project could trigger termination of the limited, conditional guaranty by Enrichment Corp. of the PIK Toggle Notes (other than with respect to the unconditional interest claim) as provided in the indenture governing the PIK Toggle Notes. DOE discontinued funding of the American Centrifuge Project demonstration cascade at Piketon in 2015. Funding for the American Centrifuge Project is now limited to research and development work at our facilities in Oak Ridge, Tennessee. In the event government funding is further reduced, the American Centrifuge Project may be subject to further demobilization, costs, delays and termination.

The potential for DOE to seek to terminate or exercise its remedies under the 2002 DOE-USEC Agreement and our other agreements with DOE, or to require modifications to such agreements that are adverse to our interests, may have adverse consequences on the Company.

The Company and DOE signed an agreement dated June 17, 2002, as amended (the “2002 DOE-USEC Agreement”), pursuant to which the parties made long-term commitments directed at resolving issues related to the stability and security of the domestic uranium enrichment industry. DOE consented to the assumption by Centrus of the 2002 DOE-USEC Agreement and other agreements between the Company and DOE subject to an express reservation of all rights, remedies and defenses by DOE and Centrus under those agreements as part of Centrus’ Chapter 11 bankruptcy process. The 2002 DOE-USEC Agreement requires Centrus to develop, demonstrate and

21

deploy advanced enrichment technology in accordance with milestones and provides for remedies in the event of a failure to meet a milestone under certain circumstances.

DOE has specific remedies under the 2002 DOE-USEC Agreement if Centrus fails to meet a milestone that would adversely impact its ability to begin commercial operations of the American Centrifuge Plant on schedule, and such delay was within Centrus’ control or was due to its fault or negligence or if Centrus abandons or constructively abandons the commercial deployment of an advanced enrichment technology. These remedies include terminating the 2002 DOE-USEC Agreement, revoking Centrus’ access to DOE’s centrifuge technology that is required for the success of the American Centrifuge project, requiring Centrus to transfer certain rights in the American Centrifuge technology and facilities to DOE, and requiring Centrus to reimburse DOE for certain costs associated with the American Centrifuge project.

DOE may seek to exercise remedies under such agreements and there is no assurance that the parties will be able to reach agreement on appropriate modifications to the agreements in the future. Moreover, even if the parties reach agreement on modifications to such agreements, there is no assurance that such modifications will not impose material additional requirements, provide DOE with material additional rights or remedies or otherwise affect the overall economics of the American Centrifuge Plant and the ability to finance and successfully deploy the project. Any of these actions could have an adverse impact on the Company’s business and prospects.

Centrus also granted to DOE an irrevocable, non-exclusive right to use or permit third parties on behalf of DOE to use all centrifuge technology intellectual property (“Centrifuge IP”) royalty free for U.S. government purposes (which includes national defense purposes, including providing nuclear material to operate commercial nuclear power reactors for tritium production). Centrus also granted an irrevocable, non-exclusive license to DOE to use such Centrifuge IP developed at its expense for commercial purposes (including a right to sublicense), which may be exercised only if Centrus misses any of the milestones under the 2002 DOE-USEC Agreement or if Centrus (or its affiliate or entity acting through it) is no longer willing or able to proceed with, or has determined to abandon or has constructively abandoned, the commercial deployment of the centrifuge technology. Such a commercial purposes license is subject to payment of an agreed upon royalty to Centrus, which shall not exceed $665 million in the aggregate. Any of these actions could have an adverse impact on Centrus’ business and prospects.

We face significant competition from three major producers who may be less cost sensitive or may be favored due to national loyalties, as well as from emerging competitors.

We compete with three major producers of LEU, all of which are wholly or substantially owned by governments: Areva (France), Rosatom/TENEX (Russia) and Urenco (the Netherlands, the United Kingdom and two German utilities). Our competitors have greater financial resources than we do. Foreign competitors enjoy support from their government owners, which may enable them to be less cost- or profit-sensitive than we are. In addition, decisions by foreign competitors may be influenced by political and economic policy considerations rather than commercial considerations. For example, foreign competitors may elect to increase their production or exports of LEU, even when not justified by market conditions, thereby depressing prices and reducing demand for LEU, which could adversely affect our business, results of operations, and prospects. Similarly, the elimination or weakening of existing restrictions on imports from foreign competitors could adversely affect our business, results of operations, and prospects. Moreover, our competitors may be better positioned to take advantage of improved market conditions and increase capacity to meet any future market expansion.

The ability to compete in certain foreign markets may be limited for political, legal and economic reasons.

Agreements for cooperation between the U.S. government and various foreign governments or governmental agencies control the export of nuclear materials from the United States. If any of the agreements governing exports to countries in which customers are located were to lapse, terminate or be amended, it is possible sales could be curtailed or no longer be made or LEU could no longer be delivered to customers in those countries. This could adversely affect our business, results of operations, and prospects.

22

Purchases of LEU by customers in the European Union are subject to a policy of the Euratom Supply Agency that seeks to limit foreign enriched uranium to no more than 20% of European Union consumption per year. Application of this policy to consumption in the European Union of the LEU that we supply or purchase can significantly limit our ability to make sales to European customers. Additionally, any decision by the United Kingdom to withdraw from the Euratom Supply Agency as a result of its decision to exit the European Union may have an impact on the nuclear industry.

Further, geopolitical events, including domestic or international reactions or responses to such events and subsequent government or international actions including the imposition of sanctions, could also impact our ability to purchase, sell or make deliveries of LEU to customers.

Certain emerging markets lack a comprehensive nuclear liability law that protects suppliers by channeling liability for injury and property damage suffered by third persons from nuclear incidents at a nuclear facility to the facility’s operator. To the extent a country does not have such a law and has not otherwise provided nuclear liability protection for suppliers to the projects to which we supply SWU, we intend to negotiate terms in customer contracts that we believe will adequately protect us in a manner consistent with this channeling principle. However, if a customer is unwilling to agree to such contract terms, the lack of clear protection for suppliers in the national laws of these countries could adversely affect our ability to compete for sales to meet the growing demand for LEU in these markets and our prospects for future revenue from such sales.

Changes to, or termination of, any agreements with the U.S. government, or deterioration in our relationship with the U.S. government, could adversely affect results of operations.

We are a party to a number of agreements and arrangements with the U.S. government that are important to the business, including:
 	 	
•	leases for the centrifuge facilities;	
 	 	
•	the 2002 DOE-USEC Agreement and other agreements that address issues relating to the domestic uranium enrichment industry and centrifuge technology; and	
 	 	
•	the contract with UT-Battelle, as operator of ORNL for DOE, to conduct research and development of our advanced centrifuge technology for the U.S. government.	

Termination, expiration or failure to obtain one or more of these agreements, without replacement with an equivalent agreement or arrangement that accomplishes the same objectives as such agreement(s), could adversely affect our business and prospects. In addition, deterioration in our relationship with the U.S. agencies that are parties to these agreements could impair or impede our ability to successfully implement these agreements which could adversely affect results of operations.

Our success depends on our ability to adapt to a rapidly changing competitive environment in the nuclear industry.

The nuclear industry in general, and the nuclear fuel industry in particular, is in a period of significant change, which could significantly transform the competitive landscape we face. The nuclear fuel cycle industry remains oversupplied, creating downward pressures on commodity pricing, with uncertainty regarding the timing of industry expansion globally. Changes in the competitive landscape may adversely affect pricing trends, change customer spending patterns, or create uncertainty. To address these changes, we may seek to adjust our cost structure and operations and evaluate opportunities to grow our business organically or through acquisitions and other strategic transactions. We are actively considering, and expect to consider from time to time in the future, potential strategic transactions, which could involve, without limitation, acquisitions and/or dispositions of businesses or assets, joint ventures or investments in businesses, products or technologies. In connection with any such transaction, we may seek additional debt or equity financing, contribute or dispose of assets, assume additional indebtedness, or partner with other parties to consummate a transaction. Any such transaction may not result in the intended benefits and

23

could involve significant commitments of financial and other resources of the company. If the actions we take in response to industry changes are not successful, our business, results of operations and financial condition may be adversely affected.

Legal and Compliance Risks

Legal and compliance risks relate to risks arising from the government and regulatory environment and action; legal proceedings and compliance with integrity policies and procedures, including those relating to financial reporting and environmental health and safety. Government and regulatory risk includes the risk that the government or regulatory actions will impose additional cost on us or cause us to have to change our business models or practices.

Our operations are highly regulated by the NRC and DOE.

Our operations are subject to regulation by the NRC. The NRC has granted two licenses for the Piketon facility, a license for the test facility was granted in February 2004 and a separate license to construct and operate a commercial plant was granted in April 2007.

The NRC could refuse to renew our licenses if it determines that: (1) we are foreign owned, controlled or dominated; (2) the issuance of a renewed license would be inimical to the maintenance of a reliable and economic domestic source of enrichment; (3) the issuance of a renewed license would be adverse to U.S. defense or security objectives; or (4) the issuance of a renewed license is otherwise not consistent with applicable laws or regulations in effect at the time of renewal.

The NRC has the authority to issue notices of violation for violations of the Atomic Energy Act of 1954, the NRC regulations and conditions of licenses, certificates of compliance, or orders. The NRC has the authority to impose civil penalties or additional requirements and to order cessation of operations for violations of its regulations. Penalties under the NRC regulations could include substantial fines, imposition of additional requirements or withdrawal or suspension of licenses or certificates. Any penalties imposed on Centrus could adversely affect our results of operations and liquidity. The NRC also has the authority to issue new regulatory requirements or to change existing requirements. Changes to the regulatory requirements could also adversely affect our results of operations.

In addition, the centrifuge technology development and manufacturing facilities in Oak Ridge, and certain operations at our other facilities, are subject to regulation by DOE. DOE has the authority to impose civil penalties and additional requirements, which could adversely affect our results of operations.

Our operations involve the use, transportation and disposal of toxic, hazardous and/or radioactive materials and could result in liability without regard to fault or negligence.

Our operations involve the use of toxic, hazardous and radioactive materials. A release of these materials could pose a health risk to humans or animals. If an accident were to occur, its severity would depend on the volume of the release and the speed of corrective action taken by plant emergency response personnel, as well as other factors beyond our control, such as weather and wind conditions. Actions taken in response to an actual or suspected release of these materials, including a precautionary evacuation, could result in significant costs for which we could be legally responsible. In addition to health risks, a release of these materials may cause damage to, or the loss of, property and may adversely affect property values.

We lease facilities from DOE at the centrifuge test facilities in Piketon, Ohio and Oak Ridge, Tennessee. Pursuant to the Price-Anderson Act, DOE has indemnified the Company against claims for public liability (as defined in the Atomic Energy Act of 1954, as amended) arising out of or in connection with activities under those leases resulting from a nuclear incident or precautionary evacuation. If an incident or evacuation is not covered under DOE indemnification, we could be financially liable for damages arising from such incident or evacuation, which could have an adverse effect on our results of operations and financial condition. The DOE indemnification

24

does not apply to incidents outside the United States, including in connection with international transportation of LEU.

While DOE has provided indemnification pursuant to the Price-Anderson Act, there could be delays in obtaining reimbursement for costs from DOE and DOE may determine that some or all costs are not reimbursable under the indemnification. In addition, the Price-Anderson Act indemnification does not cover loss or damage to property located on the leased facilities due to a nuclear incident.

In our contracts, we seek to protect ourselves from liability, but there is no assurance that such contractual limitations on liability will be effective in all cases. The costs of defending against a claim arising out of a nuclear incident or precautionary evacuation, and any damages awarded as a result of such a claim, could adversely affect our results of operations and financial condition.

Our failure to regain compliance with the listing requirements of the NYSE MKT could result in a delisting of our Class A Common Stock and would impair stockholders’ ability to sell or purchase our Class A Common Stock.

On November 17, 2015, the Company received notice from the NYSE MKT indicating that the Company is not in compliance with Sections 1003(a)(i) and (ii) of the NYSE MKT’s Company Guide since it reported a stockholders’ deficit as of September 30, 2015, and net losses in its fiscal years ended December 31, 2011, 2012 and 2013. On January 25, 2016, the NYSE MKT accepted the Company’s compliance plan that demonstrates the Company’s ability to regain compliance with Sections 1003(a)(i) and (ii) of the NYSE MKT Company Guide by May 17, 2017. During this period, the Company’s common stock will continue to be listed and traded on the NYSE MKT, subject to the Company’s compliance with the other NYSE MKT listing standards and periodic reviews by the NYSE MKT. If the Company is not in compliance with the continued listing standards by May 17, 2017, or if the Company does not make progress consistent with the plan, the NYSE MKT may initiate delisting procedures as appropriate. A delisting of our Class A Common Stock by the NYSE MKT and the failure of our Class A Common Stock to be listed on another national exchange could have significant adverse consequences. A delisting would likely have a negative effect on the price of our Class A Common Stock and would impair stockholders’ ability to sell or purchase our Class A Common Stock. A delisting could also affect our access to capital resources. See Part II, Item 7,  Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations - Liquidity and Capital Resources.

Our certificate of incorporation gives us certain rights with respect to equity securities held (beneficially or of record) by foreign persons. If levels of foreign ownership set forth in our certificate of incorporation are exceeded, we have the right, among other things, to redeem or exchange Common Stock held by foreign persons, and in certain cases, the applicable redemption price or exchange value may be equal to the lower of fair market value or a foreign person’s purchase price.

Our certificate of incorporation gives us certain rights with respect to shares of our common stock held (beneficially or of record) by foreign persons. Foreign persons are defined in our certificate of incorporation to include, among others, an individual who is not a U.S. citizen, an entity that is organized under the laws of a non-U.S. jurisdiction and an entity that is controlled by individuals who are not U.S. citizens or by entities that are organized under the laws of non-U.S. jurisdictions.

The occurrence of any one or more of the following events is a “foreign ownership review event” and triggers the board of directors’ right to take various actions under our certificate of incorporation: (1) the beneficial ownership by a foreign person of (a) 5% or more of the issued and outstanding shares of any class of our equity securities, (b) 5% or more in voting power of the issued and outstanding shares of all classes of our equity securities, or (c) less than 5% of the issued and outstanding shares of any class of our equity securities or less than 5% of the voting power of the issued and outstanding shares of all classes of our equity securities, if such foreign person is entitled to control the appointment and tenure of any of our management positions or any director; (2) the beneficial ownership of any shares of any class of our equity securities by or for the account of a foreign uranium enrichment provider or a foreign competitor (defined in our certificate of incorporation as a “Contravening

25

Person”); or (3) any ownership of, or exercise of rights with respect to, shares of any class of our equity securities or other exercise or attempt to exercise control of us that is inconsistent with, or in violation of, any regulatory restrictions, or that could jeopardize the continued operations of our facilities (defined in our certificate of incorporation as an “Adverse Regulatory Occurrence”).  These rights include requesting information from holders (or proposed holders) of our securities, refusing to permit the transfer of securities by such holders, suspending or limiting voting rights of such holders, redeeming or exchanging shares of our stock owned by such holders on terms set forth in our certificate of incorporation, and taking other actions that we deem necessary or appropriate to ensure compliance with the foreign ownership restrictions.

The terms and conditions of our rights with respect to our redemption or exchange right in respect of shares held by foreign persons or Contravening Persons are as follows:
 	 	
•	Redemption price or exchange value:  Generally, the redemption price or exchange value for any shares of our common stock redeemed or exchanged would be their fair market value. However, if we redeem or exchange shares held by foreign persons or Contravening Persons and our Board in good faith determines that such person knew or should have known that its ownership would constitute a foreign ownership review event (other than shares for which our Board determined at the time of the person’s purchase that the ownership of, or exercise of rights with respect to, such shares did not at such time constitute an Adverse Regulatory Occurrence), the redemption price or exchange value is required to be the lesser of fair market value and the person’s purchase price for the shares redeemed or exchanged.	
 	 	
•	Form of payment:  Cash, securities or a combination, valued by our Board in good faith.	
 	 	
•	Notice:  At least 30 days written notice of redemption is required; however, if we have deposited the cash or securities for the redemption or exchange in trust for the benefit of the relevant holders, we may redeem shares held by such holders on the same day that we provide notice.	

Accordingly, there are situations in which a foreign stockholder or Contravening Person could lose the right to vote its shares or in which we may redeem or exchange shares held by a foreign person or Contravening Person and in which such redemption or exchange could be at the lesser of fair market value and the person’s purchase price for the shares redeemed or exchanged, which could result in a significant loss for that person.

The terms of our outstanding PIK Toggle Notes, 8.25% Notes and Series B Preferred Stock containrestrictions on our ability to pay dividends on our Class A Common Stock.

Our Series B Preferred Stock provides that so long as any shares of our Series B Preferred Stock are outstanding, we may not pay dividends on our Class A Common Stock (other than dividends payable in shares of Class A Common Stock). Although we may redeem or repurchase our Series B Preferred Stock, we currently have no plans to do so and we cannot assure you that we would redeem or repurchase our Series B Preferred Stock in the future. In addition, the indentures governing our PIK Toggle Notes and 8.25% Notes, subject to certain exceptions, place certain restrictions on the ability of our subsidiary, Enrichment Corp. to transfer cash and other assets to us. This could act as an additional constraint on our ability to pay dividends on our Class A Common Stock.

Anti-takeover provisions could delay or prevent an acquisition of us.

We are a Delaware corporation, and the anti-takeover provisions of Delaware law impose various impediments to the ability of a third-party to acquire control of our company, even if a change of control would be beneficial to our existing shareholders. In particular, we are governed by the provisions of Section 203 of the Delaware General Corporation Law, or DGCL, which generally prohibits a Delaware corporation from engaging in a broad range of business combinations with any “interested” stockholder for a period of three years following the date on which the stockholder becomes an “interested” stockholder. Our certificate of incorporation, or charter, establishes restrictions on foreign ownership of our securities. Other provisions of our charter and bylaws may make it more difficult for a third-party to acquire control of us without the consent of our board of directors. These provisions include:

26

 	 	
•	authorizing “blank check” preferred stock that our board of directors could issue to increase the number of outstanding shares to discourage a takeover attempt;	

•	not providing for cumulative voting in the election of directors, which limits the ability of minority stockholders to elect director candidates;	

•	limiting the ability of stockholders to call a special stockholder meeting;	

•	establishing advance notice requirements for nominations for election to our board of directors or for proposing matters that can be acted upon by stockholders at stockholder meetings; and	

•	providing that our board of directors is expressly authorized to amend, alter, rescind or repeal our by-laws.	

These various restrictions could deprive shareholders of the opportunity to realize takeover premiums for their shares.

Also, in April 2016, the Company adopted a Section 382 Shareholder Rights Agreement (the “Rights Plan”) in an effort to protect shareholder value by, among other things, attempting to protect against a possible limitation on the Company’s ability to use its net operating loss carryforwards and other tax benefits, which may be used to reduce potential future income tax obligations. Pursuant to the terms of the Rights Plan, if certain persons or groups acquire more than a certain amount of the outstanding shares of the Company’s Class A common stock, then, subject to certain exceptions, the Rights Plan would be triggered.

In addition, the indenture governing our PIK Toggle Notes and the indenture governing our 8.25% Notes include restrictions on our ability to engage in certain mergers or acquisitions. The indentures governing our PIK Toggle Notes and our 8.25% Notes also require us to offer to repurchase all such outstanding notes at 101% of their outstanding principal amount in the event of certain change of control events.

These and other provisions could prevent, deter, or make it more difficult for a third party from acquiring us even where the acquisition could be beneficial to stockholders.

Item 1B. Unresolved Staff Comments

None.

Item 2. Properties

Centrus’ corporate headquarters is located at 6901 Rockledge Drive, Suite 800, Bethesda, Maryland 20817, where it leases 24,000 square feet of office space through October 2027. Centrus owns a 440,000 square foot manufacturing facility, including supporting office space, on 72 acres at 400 Centrifuge Way, Oak Ridge, Tennessee 37830. Centrus leases 50,400 square feet of centrifuge testing facilities from DOE at the East Tennessee Technology Park, 2010 Hwy 58, Oak Ridge, Tennessee 37830. The current lease term is through December 2017. Centrus leases industrial buildings and 197,000 square feet of supporting office space from DOE at 3930 U.S. Route 23, Piketon, Ohio 45661. The industrial buildings encompass more than 14 acres under roof and were built to contain uranium enrichment operations using centrifuge technology. The current lease term is through June 2019. Centrus also has short-term leases for small areas of office space in Washington, DC and Paducah, Kentucky.

27

Item 3. Legal Proceedings

On May 30, 2013, the Company filed a complaint in the U.S. Court of Federal Claims against the United States requesting breach of contract damages for three claims totaling $38.0 million.  The claims all relate to work the Company performed under contract with DOE during the period 2003 through 2011.  The claims for payment were denied by the DOE contracting officer under the Contract Disputes Act.  The claims include (1) a claim for $11.2 million for periods through December 31, 2009 that was denied by the DOE contracting officer by letter dated June 1, 2012, (2) a claim for $9.0 million for the year ended December 31, 2010 that was denied by the DOE contracting officer by letter dated August 15, 2012, and (3) a claim for $17.8 million for the year ended December 31, 2011 that was denied by the DOE contracting officer by letter dated August 15, 2012.  Centrus believes DOE has breached its agreements by failing to establish appropriate provisional billing and final indirect cost rates on a timely basis. Centrus and DOE have been able to reach a resolution on a portion of the amounts claimed and DOE has now paid approximately $6.7 million of claims for work performed in 2003 through 2007. On July 28, 2014, the court dismissed certain claims related to damages resulting from subcontracts with DOE contractors amounting to approximately $3.8 million on a jurisdictional basis. Centrus is pursuing those claims separately against DOE contractors. Payments of $0.4 million were received in the fourth quarter of 2015. Further, on August 8, 2014, the Company filed an amended complaint which provided for the dismissal of counts related to the failure of DOE to establish provisional billing rates for CY 2003 through CY 2005. On October 13, 2014, the Department of Justice filed a partial motion to dismiss for lack of jurisdiction the counts in the amended complaint relating to final indirect cost payments for CY 2003 through CY 2005. On June 3, 2015, the Court denied DOJ’s motion.  On October 5, 2015, the Company filed a motion for summary judgment on three issues which would be dispositive on most of the amounts claimed by USEC in the litigation.  The briefing on the motion for summary judgment is complete. The parties are engaged in settlement discussions and further action on the case is stayed pending the outcome of such discussions. For additional information, see Part II, Item 7,  Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations - Contract Services Segment - Site Services Work and Related Receivables.

On August 30, 2013, the Company submitted an additional claim to DOE under the Contract Disputes Act for payment of $42.8 million, representing DOE’s share of pension and postretirement benefits costs related to the transition of Portsmouth site employees to DOE’s decontamination and decommissioning contractor. On August 27, 2014, the DOE contracting officer denied the Company’s claim. As a result, the Company filed an appeal of the decision in the U.S. Court of Federal Claims in January 2015. On February 29, 2016, the Company filed a motion for partial summary judgment regarding recovery of post-retirement benefit costs and the appropriate segment closing date for purposes of calculating DOE’s share of pension and postretirement benefits costs. As noted in Part II, Item 7,  Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations - Liquidity and Capital Resources - Defined Benefit Plan Funding,  Centrus has potential pension plan funding obligations under Section 4062(e) of the Employee Retirement Income Security Act (“ERISA”) related to the Company’s de-lease of the former Portsmouth GDP and transition of employees to DOE’s D&D contractor and related to the transition of employees in connection with the Paducah GDP transition. Centrus believes that DOE is responsible for a significant portion of any pension and postretirement benefit costs associated with the transition of employees at Portsmouth. The receivable for DOE’s share of pension and postretirement benefits costs has a full valuation allowance due to the lack of a resolution with DOE and uncertainty regarding the amounts owed and the timing of collection. The briefing on the motion for summary judgment is complete. The parties are engaged in settlement discussions and further action on the case is stayed pending the outcome of such discussions.

Centrus is subject to various other legal proceedings and claims, either asserted or unasserted, which arise in the ordinary course of business. While the outcome of these claims cannot be predicted with certainty, we do not believe that the outcome of any of these legal matters will have a material adverse effect on our results of operations or financial condition.

Item 4. Mine Safety Disclosures

None.

28

Executive Officers of the Registrant
 
Executive officers are elected by and serve at the discretion of the Board of Directors. Executive officers at March 31, 2017, follow:

Name	Age	Position	
Daniel B. Poneman	61	President and Chief Executive Officer	
Kevin Alldred	58	Senior Vice President, Business Strategy	
Elmer W. Dyke	53	Senior Vice President, Business Operations	
Stephen S. Greene	59	Senior Vice President, Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer	
Larry B. Cutlip	57	Vice President, Field Operations	
Marian K. Davis	58	Vice President and Chief Audit Executive	
John M.A. Donelson	52	Vice President, Marketing, Sales and Power	
Richard V. Rowland	68	Vice President, Human Resources	
Dennis J. Scott	57	Vice President, General Counsel, Chief Compliance Officer and Corporate Secretary 	
 
Daniel B. Poneman has been President and Chief Executive Officer effective since April 2015 and was Chief Strategic Officer in March 2015. Prior to joining the Company, Mr. Poneman was Deputy Secretary of Energy from May 2009 to October 2014, in which capacity he also served as Chief Operating Officer of the U.S. Department of Energy. 
Kevin Alldred has been Senior Vice President, Business Strategy since October 2015. Prior to joining the Company, Mr. Alldred worked for the International Atomic Energy Agency (“IAEA”), where he was most recently project manager for the IAEA LEU Bank from April 2012 to September 2015.
Elmer W. Dyke has been Senior Vice President, Business Operations since September 2015. Prior to joining the Company, Mr. Dyke was a Senior Vice President of NAC International’s global consulting business and Vice President of International Sales from August 2010 to September 2015.
Stephen S. Greene has been Senior Vice President, Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer since July 2015 and was Vice President, Finance and Treasurer from February 2007 to July 2015.
Larry B. Cutlip has been Vice President, Field Operations since May 2016 and was Deputy Director of the American Centrifuge Project from January 2015 to May 2016, Director, Centrifuge Manufacturing from April 2008 to December 2014, Director, Program Management and Strategic Planning from December 2005 to April 2008, Manager, Engineering from May 1999 to December 2005, and held positions in operations management and engineering at the Company and its predecessors since 1981.
Marian K. Davis has been Vice President and Chief Audit Executive since July 2011.
John M.A. Donelson has been Vice President, Marketing, Sales and Power since April 2011 and was Vice President, Marketing and Sales from December 2005 to April 2011, Director, North American and European Sales from June 2004 to December 2005, Director, North American Sales from August 2000 to June 2004 and Senior Sales Executive from July 1999 to August 2000.
Richard V. Rowland has been Vice President, Human Resources since April 2012 and was Corporate Director of Human Resources from March 1997 to April 2012.
Dennis J. Scott has been Vice President, General Counsel, Chief Compliance Officer and Corporate Secretary since May 2016 and was Deputy General Counsel and Director, Corporate Compliance from April 2011 to May 2016, Acting Deputy General Counsel from August 2010 to April 2011, Assistant General Counsel and Director, Corporate Compliance from April 2005 to August 2010 and Assistant General Counsel from January 1994 to April 2005.

29

PART II

Item 5. Market for Registrant’s Common Equity, Related Stockholder Matters and Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities

The Company’s certificate of incorporation authorizes 100,000,000 shares of common stock, consisting of 70,000,000 shares of Class A common stock, $0.10 par value per share (the “Class A Common Stock”) and 30,000,000 shares of Class B common stock, $0.10 par value per share (the “Class B Common Stock,” and together with the Class A Common Stock, the “Common Stock”). The Company has issued 9,000,000 shares of Common Stock, consisting of 7,563,600 shares of Class A Common Stock and 1,436,400 shares of Class B Common Stock. The Class B Common Stock was issued to Toshiba America Nuclear Energy Corporation (“Toshiba”) and Babcock & Wilcox Investment Company (“B&W”) and has the same rights, powers, preferences and restrictions and ranks equally in all matters with the Class A Common Stock, except voting. Holders of Class B Common Stock are entitled to elect, in the aggregate, two members of the Board of Directors of the Company, subject to certain holding requirements. Additionally, the Company has reserved 1,000,000 shares of Class A Common Stock under its management incentive plan, of which approximately 414,000 shares are available for future awards as of December 31, 2016, including approximately 63,000 shares associated with awards which terminated or were cancelled without being exercised.
 
The Class A Common Stock trade on the NYSE MKT under the symbol “LEU”. High and low sales prices per share follow:

 	2016	 	2015	
 	High	 	Low	 	High	 	Low	
First Quarter ended March 31	$5.44	 	$1.00	 	$5.72	 	$3.75	
Second Quarter ended June 30	$4.74	 	$2.53	 	$5.77	 	$4.06	
Third Quarter ended September 30	$4.30	 	$3.05	 	$4.16	 	$2.61	
Fourth Quarter ended December 31	$7.08	 	$3.75	 	$3.51	 	$1.20	

As of March 31, 2017, there were 7,563,600 shares of Class A Common Stock outstanding. As of March 1, 2017, there were approximately 1,000 holders of record and approximately 9,900 beneficial owners of the Company’s Class A common stock.

No cash dividends were paid in 2015 or 2016, and we have no intention to pay cash dividends in the foreseeable future. Our Series B Preferred Stock provides that so long as any shares of our Series B Preferred Stock are outstanding, we may not pay dividends on our Class A Common Stock (other than dividends payable in shares of Class A Common Stock). In addition, the indentures governing our PIK Toggle Notes and 8.25% Notes, subject to certain exceptions, place certain restrictions on the ability of our subsidiary, Enrichment Corp. to transfer cash and other assets to us. This could act as an additional constraint on our ability to pay dividends on our Class A Common Stock.

In addition, we are obligated to pay cash dividends on our Series B Preferred stock to the extent that our pension plans and Enrichment Corp.’s pension plans, are at least 90% funded on a variable rate premium calculation in the current plan year; our net income calculated in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles in the United States (excluding the effect of pension remeasurement) for the immediately preceding fiscal quarter exceeds $7.5 million; our free cash flow (defined as the sum of cash provided by (used in) operating activities and cash provided by (used in) investing activities) for the immediately preceding four fiscal quarters exceeds $35 million; the balance of cash and cash equivalents calculated in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles in the United States on the last day of the immediately preceding quarter would exceed $150 million after pro forma application of the dividend payment; and dividends may be legally payable under Delaware law.

30

Fourth Quarter 2016 Issuer Purchases of Equity Securities

None.  

Matters Affecting our Foreign Stockholders
 
In order to aid in our compliance with our U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission (“NRC”) license, our certificate of incorporation gives us certain rights with respect to shares of our common stock held (beneficially or of record) by foreign persons. Foreign persons are defined in our certificate of incorporation to include, among others, an individual who is not a U.S. citizen, an entity that is organized under the laws of a non-U.S. jurisdiction and an entity that is controlled by individuals who are not U.S. citizens or by entities that are organized under the laws of non-U.S. jurisdictions.

The occurrence of any one or more of the following events is a “foreign ownership review event” and triggers the board of directors’ right to take various actions under our certificate of incorporation: (1) the beneficial ownership by a foreign person of (a) 5% or more of the issued and outstanding shares of any class of our equity securities, (b) 5% or more in voting power of the issued and outstanding shares of all classes of our equity securities, or (c) less than 5% of the issued and outstanding shares of any class of our equity securities or less than 5% of the voting power of the issued and outstanding shares of all classes of our equity securities, if such foreign person is entitled to control the appointment and tenure of any of our management positions or any director; (2) the beneficial ownership of any shares of any class of our equity securities by or for the account of a foreign uranium enrichment provider or a foreign competitor (referred to as “contravening persons”); or (3) any ownership of, or exercise of rights with respect to, shares of any class of our equity securities or other exercise or attempt to exercise control of us that is inconsistent with, or in violation of, any regulatory restrictions, or that could jeopardize the continued operations of our facilities (an “adverse regulatory occurrence”). These rights include requesting information from holders (or proposed holders) of our securities, refusing to permit the transfer of securities by such holders, suspending or limiting voting rights of such holders, redeeming or exchanging shares of our stock owned by such holders on terms set forth in our certificate of incorporation, and taking other actions that we deem necessary or appropriate to ensure compliance with the foreign ownership restrictions.

For additional information regarding the foreign ownership restrictions set forth in our certificate of incorporation, please refer to Risk Factors -  Our certificate of incorporation gives us certain rights with respect to equity securities held (beneficially or of record) by foreign persons. If levels of foreign ownership set forth in our certificate of incorporation are exceeded, we have the right, among other things, to redeem or exchange common stock held by foreign persons, and in certain cases, the applicable redemption price or exchange value may be equal to the lower of fair market value or a foreign person’s purchase price.

Item 6. Selected Financial Data

Not provided as a smaller reporting company as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

31

Item 7. Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

The following discussion should be read in conjunction with, and is qualified in its entirety by reference to, the consolidated financial statements and related notes appearing elsewhere in this report.

Overview

Centrus Energy Corp. (“Centrus” or the “Company”) is a trusted supplier of low-enriched uranium (“LEU”) for commercial nuclear power plants. References to “Centrus”, the “Company”, or “we” include Centrus Energy Corp. and its wholly owned subsidiaries as well as the predecessor to Centrus, unless the context otherwise indicates. LEU is a critical component in the production of nuclear fuel for reactors that produce electricity. We supply LEU to both domestic and international utilities for use in nuclear reactors worldwide. We are a leader in the development of advanced uranium enrichment technology and are performing research and demonstration work to support U.S. energy and national security through our contract with UT-Battelle, LLC (“UT-Battelle”), the operator of Oak Ridge National Laboratory (“ORNL”).

As a long-term supplier of LEU to our customers, our goal is to provide value through the reliability and diversity of our supply sources. We provide LEU from multiple sources including our inventory, long- and mid-term supply contracts and spot purchases. Our long-term objective is to resume commercial enrichment production and we are exploring alternative approaches to that end.

We have a contract with UT-Battelle to conduct research and development of our advanced centrifuge technology for the U.S. government. We believe that this technology could play a critical role in meeting our national and energy security needs and achieving our nation’s non-proliferation objectives.

The nuclear industry in general, and the nuclear fuel industry in particular, is in a period of significant change, which could significantly transform the competitive landscape Centrus faces. The nuclear fuel cycle industry remains oversupplied, creating downward pressures on commodity pricing, with uncertainty regarding the timing of industry expansion globally.  Changes in the competitive landscape may adversely affect pricing trends, change customer spending patterns, or create uncertainty. To address these changes, we may seek to adjust our cost structure and operations and evaluate opportunities to grow our business organically or through acquisitions and other strategic transactions. We are actively considering, and expect to consider from time to time in the future, potential strategic transactions, which could involve, without limitation, acquisitions and/or dispositions of businesses or assets, joint ventures or investments in businesses, products or technologies. In connection with any such transaction, we may seek additional debt or equity financing, contribute or dispose of assets, assume additional indebtedness, or partner with other parties to consummate a transaction.

Refer to Part I, Item 1, Business, for additional information.

Market Conditions and Outlook

In March 2011, an earthquake and tsunami caused irreparable damage to four reactors in Fukushima, Japan. Approximately 60 reactors in Japan and Germany were taken offline as a consequence. Other countries have curtailed or slowed their construction of new reactors. While some reactors in Japan have restarted and many are expected to restart within the next few years, supply and demand dynamics for nuclear fuel continue to be depressed. Although the market for nuclear fuel is expected to remain oversupplied for the remainder of this decade and into the 2020s, the market is expected to experience slow but steady growth as the nuclear power industry expands around the world. After a 30-year hiatus in nuclear power plant construction, utilities in the United States are building four new reactors. One new U.S. reactor became operational during 2016. According to the World Nuclear Association, there are 60 reactors under construction and 160 firmly planned around the world, compared to 447 currently in operation. This includes significant growth in Asia, especially in China, South Korea and India. The new reactor builds will have the potential to improve market conditions in the long-term.

32

Much of this growth is driven by rising concern over climate change and security of energy supplies. Nuclear power is the largest source of carbon-free energy in the United States; globally it is second only to hydropower. Climate negotiators in Paris in 2015 agreed to target limiting global average temperature increases. This could have significant long-term importance to the nuclear industry since achieving this goal will require significant reductions in carbon emissions which might not be achieved absent a major contribution by nuclear energy. The International Energy Administration has estimated that nuclear energy capacity would have to more than double, from 396 gigawatts today to 930 gigawatts by 2050, in order to prevent global average temperatures from rising more than 2 degrees Celsius.

The enrichment component of LEU is customarily sold on long term contracts, with a typical duration of four to ten years. The Company retains an order book of such contracts with a total value of approximately $1.4 billion. Certain contracts included in the order book have sales prices that are significantly above current market prices. Some long-term contracts in our order book were established with milestones related to the deployment of the American Centrifuge Plant (“ACP”) in Piketon, Ohio that permit termination with respect to portions of the contract under limited circumstances. We estimate that approximately 5% of our order book remains at risk due to milestones related to ACP deployment.

Business Segments

Centrus has two reportable segments: the LEU segment with two components, SWU and uranium, and the contract services segment.

LEU Segment

Revenue from Sales of SWU and Uranium

The LEU segment is currently our primary business focus. Revenue from our LEU segment is derived primarily from:
 	 	
•	sales of the SWU component of LEU,	
 	 	
•	sales of both the SWU and uranium components of LEU, and	
 	 	
•	sales of natural uranium.	

Revenue for our LEU segment accounted for approximately 88% of our total revenue in 2016. The majority of our customers are domestic and international utilities that operate nuclear power plants, with international sales constituting 25% of revenue from our LEU segment in 2016 and 41% in 2015. Our agreements with electric utilities are primarily long-term, fixed-commitment contracts under which our customers are obligated to purchase a specified quantity of the SWU component of LEU (or the SWU and uranium components of LEU) from us. Our agreements for natural uranium sales are generally shorter-term, fixed-commitment contracts.

Our revenues, operating results and cash flows can fluctuate significantly from quarter to quarter and year to year. Revenue is recognized at the time LEU or uranium is delivered under the terms of our contracts. Customer demand is affected by, among other things, electricity markets, reactor operations, maintenance and the timing of refueling outages. Utilities typically schedule the shutdown of their reactors for refueling to coincide with the low electricity demand periods of spring and fall. Thus, some reactors are scheduled for annual or two-year refuelings in the spring or fall, or for 18-month cycles alternating between both seasons. Customer payments for the SWU component of LEU average roughly $15 million per order. As a result, a relatively small change in the timing of customer orders for LEU due to a change in a customer’s refueling schedule may cause operating results to be substantially above or below expectations.

33

Our financial performance over time can be significantly affected by changes in prices for SWU and uranium. Since 2011, market prices for SWU and uranium have significantly declined. Since our sales order book includes contracts awarded to us in previous years, the average SWU price billed to customers typically lags behind published price indicators by several years, which means that average prices under contract today exceed current market prices. The long-term SWU price indicator, as published by TradeTech, LLC in  Nuclear Market Review , is an indication of base-year prices under new long-term enrichment contracts in our primary markets. The following chart summarizes TradeTech’s long-term and spot SWU price indicators, the long-term price for uranium hexafluoride (“UF6”), as calculated by Centrus using indicators published in  Nuclear Market Review , and TradeTech’s spot price indicator for UF6:
 
SWU and Uranium Market Price Indicators

In a limited number of sales transactions, title to uranium or LEU is transferred to the customer without Centrus physically delivering the uranium or LEU to the customer. In such cases, risk of loss remains with Centrus until physical delivery occurs. At the time transfer of title occurs, a performance obligation for Centrus is created and a receivable is recorded. Cash is collected for the receivable under normal credit terms. The recognition of revenue and related cost of sales occurs at the time physical delivery occurs and risk of loss transfers to the customer.

Our contracts with customers and suppliers are denominated in U.S. dollars, and although revenue has not been directly affected by changes in the foreign exchange rate of the U.S. dollar, we may have a competitive price advantage or disadvantage obtaining new contracts in a competitive bidding process depending upon the weakness or strength of the U.S. dollar. Costs of our primary competitors are denominated in other currencies.

On occasion, Centrus will accept payment in the form of uranium. Revenue from the sale of SWU under such contracts is recognized at the time LEU is delivered and is based on the fair value of the uranium received in exchange for the SWU.

34

Cost of Sales for SWU and Uranium

Cost of sales for SWU and uranium is based on the amount of SWU and uranium sold and delivered during the period and unit inventory costs. Unit inventory costs are determined using the monthly moving average cost method. Changes in purchase costs have an effect on inventory costs and cost of sales over current and future periods. Cost of sales includes costs for inventory management at off-site licensed locations. Cost of sales also includes legacy costs related to former employees of the Portsmouth and Paducah gaseous diffusion plants. Actuarial gains and losses related to the retiree benefit plans are recognized immediately in the statement of operations when plan obligations are remeasured at year-end or when lump-sum payments reach certain levels.

Contract Services Segment

The contract services segment includes revenue and cost of sales for American Centrifuge work we perform as a contractor to UT-Battelle. Spending levels to perform the contract work are consistent with the funding levels. Centrus records an unbilled receivable and revenue based on the progress towards the achievement of monthly deliverables. Monthly reports and invoices affirming the achievement of monthly deliverables are submitted shortly following each month. The achievement of monthly deliverables has resulted in revenue consistent with the funding levels. The contract services segment also includes limited services provided by Centrus to the U.S. Department of Energy (“DOE”) and its contractors at the Piketon facility.  

American Centrifuge

The Company has a long record as a global leader in advanced technology, manufacturing and engineering. Our manufacturing, engineering and testing facilities and our highly-trained workforce are deeply engaged in advancing the next generation of uranium enrichment technology. We are exploring a number of options for returning to domestic production in the future.

In September 2015, Centrus completed a successful three-year demonstration of the existing American Centrifuge technology at its facility in Piketon, Ohio, with 120 machines linked together in a cascade to simulate industrial operating conditions. Since then our government contracts with UT-Battelle have provided for continued engineering and testing work on the American Centrifuge technology at the Company’s facilities in Oak Ridge, Tennessee. We entered into a new contract with UT-Battelle on September 19, 2016, valued at approximately $25 million for the period from October 1, 2016, through September 30, 2017 (the “2017 ORNL Contract”). The 2017 ORNL Contract provides for payments for monthly reports of approximately $2.0 million per month and additional aggregate payments of $1.0 million based on completion of certain milestones. The 2017 ORNL Contract is currently being funded incrementally. Funding for the program is provided to UT-Battelle by the federal government which is currently operating under a continuing resolution.

The contract with UT-Battelle that ended September 30, 2016 (the “2016 ORNL Contract”), was a firm, fixed-price contract that provided for payments for monthly reports of approximately $2.7 million per month. The amount of funding under the 2016 ORNL Contract decreased from approximately $6.9 million per month received under contract for the government fiscal year that ended September 30, 2015 (the “2015 ORNL Contract”).

Although the 2015 ORNL Contract expired September 30, 2015, Centrus continued to perform work at the expected reduced scope as the parties worked toward a successor agreement. The 2016 ORNL Contract, which was signed in March 2016, provided for payment for reports related to work performed since October 1, 2015.  Revenue  in 2016 includes $8.1 million for March 2016 reports on work performed in the three months ended December 31, 2015, and $30.4 million for reports on work performed in 2016. Expenses for contract work performed in year ended December 31, 2016, are included in  Cost of Sales . Expenses for work performed in the three months ended December 31, 2015, before there was a contract were included in  Advanced Technology License and Decommissioning Costs  in 2015.

35

American Centrifuge expenses that are outside of our contracts with UT-Battelle are included in Advanced Technology License and Decommissioning Costs , including ongoing costs to maintain the demobilized Piketon facility and our NRC licenses at that location. In the second quarter of 2016, the Company commenced with the decontamination and decommissioning (“D&D”) of the Piketon facility in accordance with the requirements of the NRC and DOE. For additional details on costs, schedule and accrued liabilities related to the D&D of the Piketon facility, refer to  Results of Operations  below and  American Centrifuge - Piketon Facility Costs and D&D Obligations  in  Note 16, Commitments and Contingencies,  of the consolidated financial statements.

Site Services Work and Related Receivables

We formerly performed work under contracts with DOE and its contractors to maintain and prepare the former Portsmouth Gaseous Diffusion Plant (the “Portsmouth GDP”) for D&D. In September 2011, our contracts for maintaining the Portsmouth facilities and performing services for DOE at Portsmouth expired and we completed the transition of facilities to DOE’s D&D contractor for the Portsmouth site. Additionally, we provided limited services to DOE and its contractors at the Paducah Gaseous Diffusion Plant (the “Paducah GDP”) until the leased portions of the Paducah GDP were returned to DOE on October 21, 2014.

There is the potential for additional revenue to be recognized, based on the outcome of DOE reviews and audits, as the result of the release of previously established receivable related reserves. However, uncertainty exists because contract billing periods since June 2002 have not been finalized with DOE, and we have not yet recognized this additional revenue. Certain receivables from DOE are included in other long-term assets based on the extended timeframe expected to resolve claims for payment. Additional details are provided in  Note 4, Receivables  to the consolidated financial statements.
 
2017 Outlook

We anticipate SWU and uranium revenue in 2017 in a range of $175 million to $200 million, reflecting an expected decline in SWU volume delivered compared to 2016. We anticipate total revenue in a range of $200 million to $225 million. More than two-thirds of our annual revenue is expected in the fourth quarter of 2017. We expect to end 2017 with a cash and cash equivalents balance in a range of $150 million to $175 million.

Our financial guidance is subject to a number of assumptions and uncertainties that could affect results either positively or negatively. Variations from our expectations could cause differences between our guidance and our ultimate results. Among the factors that could affect our results are:
 	 	
•	Additional short-term purchases or sales of SWU and uranium;	
 	 	
•	Timing of customer orders, related deliveries, and purchases of LEU or components;	
 	 	
•	The outcome of legal proceedings and other contingencies;	
 	 	
•	Execution and funding of a new agreement with UT-Battelle, the operator of ORNL, for the continuation of American Centrifuge development and testing activities in Oak Ridge following the expiration of the agreement on September 30, 2017;	
 	 	
•	Potential use of cash for strategic initiatives; and	
 	 	
•	Additional costs for decontamination and decommissioning of the Company’s facility in Ohio.	

36

Critical Accounting Estimates

Our significant accounting policies are summarized in Note 1 to our consolidated financial statements, which were prepared in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles.  Generally accepted accounting principles and related accounting pronouncements, implementation guidelines and interpretations with regard to a wide range of matters that are relevant to our business are complex and involve many subjective assumptions, estimates and judgments that are, by their nature, subject to substantial risks and uncertainties.  Critical accounting estimates are those that require management to make assumptions about matters that are uncertain at the time the estimate is made and for which different estimates, often based on complex judgments, probabilities and assumptions that we believe to be reasonable, but are inherently uncertain and unpredictable, could have a material impact on our operating results and financial condition. It is also possible that other professionals, applying their own judgment to the same facts and circumstances, could develop and support a range of alternative estimated amounts. We are also subject to risks and uncertainties that may cause actual results to differ from estimated amounts, such as the healthcare environment, legislation and regulation. Additionally, c hanges in accounting rules or their interpretation could significantly affect our results of operations and financial condition.

The sensitivity analyses used below are not intended to provide a reader with our predictions of the variability of the estimates used. Rather, the sensitivities used are included to allow the reader to understand a general cause and effect of changes in estimates.

We have identified the following to be our critical accounting estimates:

Asset Valuations

The accounting for SWU and uranium inventories includes estimates and judgments. SWU and uranium inventory costs are determined using the monthly moving average cost method.  Inventories of SWU and uranium are valued at the lower of cost or net realizable value (“NRV”). NRV is the estimated selling price in the ordinary course of business less reasonably predictable costs of completion, disposal, and transportation. The estimated selling price for SWU and uranium is based on the pricing terms of contracts in our sales order book, and, for uranium not under contract, the estimated selling price is based primarily on published price indicators at the balance sheet date.

Intangible assets originated from our reorganization and application of fresh start accounting as of September 30, 2014. The intangible assets represented the fair value adjustment to the assets and liabilities for our LEU segment. The identifiable intangible assets relate to our order book and customer relationships. The order book intangible asset is amortized as the order book valued at emergence is reduced, principally as a result of deliveries to customers. The customer relationships intangible asset is amortized using the straight-line method over the estimated average useful life of 15 years. The aggregate net balance of identifiable intangible assets was $93.3 million as of December 31, 2016.

The excess of the reorganization value over the fair value of identified tangible and intangible assets resulted in a nonamortizing intangible asset of $137.2 million as of September 30, 2014. The excess reorganization value (or “goodwill”, as defined by the accounting standards) was tested for impairment and was determined to be fully impaired as of October 1, 2015. Therefore, we recorded an impairment charge of $137.2 million in the fourth quarter of 2015.

The carrying values of the intangible assets are subject to impairment tests whenever adverse conditions or changes in circumstances indicate a possible impairment loss. If impairment is indicated, the asset carrying value will be reduced to its fair value. Inherent in our fair value determinations are certain judgments and estimates, including projections of future cash flows, the discount rate reflecting the risk inherent in future cash flows, the interpretation of current economic indicators and market valuations, and strategic plans with regard to operations. A change in these underlying assumptions would cause a change in the results of the tests, which could cause the fair value of the intangible asset to be less than its respective carrying amount.

37

American Centrifuge Decontamination and Decommissioning Obligations

We lease facilities in Piketon, Ohio from DOE for the ACP. At the conclusion of the lease, we are obligated to return these leased facilities to DOE in a condition that meets NRC requirements and in the same condition as the facilities were in when they were leased to us (other than due to normal wear and tear). We must remove all of our capital improvements at the ACP, unless otherwise consented to by DOE, by the conclusion of the lease term.

In the second quarter of 2016, we commenced with the D&D of the Piketon facility. We have experienced delays in obtaining the necessary regulatory approvals and therefore implementing the D&D process has been delayed. We are working to finalize remaining contractual and regulatory arrangements for the preparation, removal and disposition of equipment and materials. The D&D work is expected to extend through 2017 and be substantially completed by year-end. As of December 31, 2016, we have accrued $38.6 million on the balance sheet as  Decontamination and Decommissioning Obligations  for the estimated fair value of the remaining costs to complete the D&D work. Our projection of costs includes detailed estimates of work to be performed, internal labor costs, contract labor and services costs, DOE site services charges and general and administrative costs. As we continue to finalize contractual and regulatory arrangements and proceed on the remaining schedule of work, our costs to complete D&D could be greater than our estimates which could have an adverse impact on our results of operations and liquidity.

In addition to expenditures for workforce reductions and D&D, we anticipate that we will incur ongoing costs of approximately $40 million to maintain the facilities at Piketon and our NRC licenses at that location through the current term of our DOE lease, which will expire on June 30, 2019, unless extended.

We are required to provide financial assurance to the NRC and DOE for D&D costs under a regulatorily-prescribed methodology that includes potential contingent costs and reserves. As of December 31, 2016, and December 31, 2015, we have provided financial assurance to the NRC and DOE in the form of surety bonds totaling $29.4 million, which are fully cash collateralized by us. We expect to receive cash when surety bonds are reduced and/or cancelled as we fulfill our D&D and lease obligations.

Pension and Postretirement Health and Life Benefit Costs and Obligations

We provide retirement benefits to certain employees and retirees under defined benefit pension plans and postretirement health and life benefit plans. The valuation of benefit obligations and costs is based on provisions of the plans and actuarial assumptions that involve judgments and estimates.

Assets and obligations related to our retiree benefit plans are remeasured each year as of the balance sheet date resulting in differences between actual and projected results for the year. The Company has elected the accounting option to recognize these actuarial gains and losses in the statement of operations in the fourth quarter. The alternative would be to amortize gains and losses into operating results over time. The Company’s treatment of recognizing  actuarial  gains and losses immediately is intended to increase transparency into how movements in plan assets and benefit obligations impact financial results.  Immediate recognition of such gains and losses in the statement of operations may cause significant fluctuations in our results of operations.  In addition, an interim remeasurement and recognition of gains or losses may be required for a plan during the year if lump-sum payments exceed certain levels.

We recognized $1.4 million of net actuarial losses in 2016 compared to net actuarial gains of $29.6 million in 2015. In 2016, the net loss reflects declines in market interest rates and was largely offset by favorable investment returns, changes in mortality and healthcare claim assumptions, and favorable claims experience. In 2015, the net gain reflects increases in market interest rates and changes in mortality and healthcare claim assumptions, partially offset by unfavorable investment returns relative to the expected return assumption.

38

Changes in actuarial assumptions could impact the measurement of benefit obligations and benefit costs, as follows:
 	 	
•	The expected return on benefit plan assets is approximately 6.8% for 2017. The expected return is based on historical returns and expectations of future returns for the composition of the plans’ equity and debt securities. A one-half percentage point decrease in the expected return on plan assets would increase annual pension costs by $3.1 million in 2017. However, the net impact of any changes in the expected return on benefit plan assets on the final benefit cost recognized for fiscal year 2017 would be $0 since the actual return on assets would effectively be reflected at December 31, 2017, under our mark-to-market accounting methodology.	

•	The present value of pension obligations is calculated by discounting long-term obligations using a market interest rate. This discount rate is the estimated rate at which the benefit obligations could be effectively settled on the measurement date and is based on yields of high quality fixed income investments whose cash flows match the timing and amount of expected benefit payments of the plan.  Discount rates of approximately 4.1% were used as of December 31, 2016. A one-half percentage point reduction in the discount rate would increase the valuation of pension benefit obligations by $44.4 million and postretirement health and life benefit obligations by $8.4 million, and the resulting changes in the valuations would decrease the service cost and interest cost components of annual pension costs and postretirement health and life benefit costs by $2.4 million and $0.7 million, respectively.	

•	The healthcare costs trend rates are 7% projected in 2017 reducing to a final trend rate of 5% by 2021. The healthcare costs trend rate represents our estimate of the annual rate of increase in the gross cost of providing benefits. The trend rate is a reflection of health care inflation assumptions, changes in healthcare utilization and delivery patterns, technological advances, and changes in the health status of our plan participants. A one-percentage point increase in the healthcare cost trend rates would increase postretirement health benefit obligations by about $4.0 million and would increase the service cost and interest cost components of annual benefit costs by about $0.3 million.	

In December 2012, we invoiced DOE for $42.8 million, representing its share of pension and postretirement benefits costs related to the transition of Portsmouth site employees to DOE’s D&D contractor, as permitted by government cost accounting standards (“CAS”) and based on CAS calculation methodology.  DOE has denied our claim and Centrus filed a complaint with the U.S. Court of Federal Claims in January 2015. There is no assurance we will be successful in our appeal, and w e have not recognized revenue or a receivable due to  uncertainty regarding the amounts owed and the timing of collection. The parties are engaged in settlement discussions and further action on the case is stayed pending the outcome of such discussions.  

Income Taxes

During the ordinary course of business, there are transactions and calculations for which the ultimate tax determination is uncertain. As a result, we recognize tax liabilities based on estimates of whether additional taxes and interest will be due. To the extent that the final tax outcome of these matters is different than the amounts that were initially recorded, such differences will impact the income tax provision in the period in which such determination is made.

Accounting standards prescribe a minimum recognition threshold that a tax position is required to meet before the related tax benefit may be recognized in the financial statements. As of December 31, 2016, the liability for unrecognized tax benefits, included in other long-term liabilities, was $0.4 million and accrued interest and penalties totaled $0.1 million.

39

Accounting for income taxes involves estimates and judgments relating to the tax bases of assets and liabilities and the future recoverability of deferred tax assets. In assessing the realization of deferred tax assets, we determine whether it is more likely than not that the deferred tax assets will be realized. The ultimate realization of deferred tax assets is dependent upon generating sufficient taxable income in future years when deferred tax assets are recoverable or are expected to reverse. Factors that may affect estimates of future taxable income include, but are not limited to, competition, changes in revenue, costs or profit margins, market share and developments related to the American Centrifuge technology. In practice, positive and negative evidence is reviewed with objective evidence receiving greater weight. If, based on the weight of available evidence, it is more likely than not that the deferred tax assets will not be realized, we record a valuation allowance. The more negative evidence that exists, the more positive evidence is necessary and the more difficult it is to support a conclusion that a valuation allowance is not needed for some portion or all of the deferred tax asset. A cumulative loss in recent years is a significant piece of negative evidence and one of the most difficult forms of negative evidence to overcome.  We have incurred cumulative losses since 2011.

Our inability to overcome the strong negative objective evidence of a cumulative loss in recent years with sufficient objective positive evidence of future taxable income to realize our deferred tax assets required us to record a valuation allowance. To determine the amount of the valuation allowance, all sources of taxable income, including tax planning strategies, were analyzed. We determined that it is more likely than not that our net deferred tax assets will not be realized in the immediate future. A full valuation allowance was first recorded in the fourth quarter of 2011 for the net deferred tax asset created by the expensing of previously capitalized costs related to a number of earlier centrifuge machines used in the demonstration cascade test program, as well as all other previously recorded net deferred tax assets, including state deferred taxes. As of December 31, 2016, the valuation allowance against net deferred taxes was $702.2 million.

The valuation allowance results in our inability to record tax benefits on future losses until we generate sufficient taxable income to support the elimination of the valuation allowance. However, the valuation allowance will not affect the Company’s ability to use its deferred tax assets if it generates taxable income in the future.  In connection with the bankruptcy plan, tax attributes, such as net operating losses, tax credits, and tax basis in property have been reduced. When tax attributes are reduced, deferred taxes related to the tax attributes and the corresponding valuation allowance are adjusted.  Management will reassess the realization of the deferred tax assets each reporting period. To the extent that the financial results improve and the deferred tax assets become realizable, we will reduce the valuation allowance accordingly.

40

Results of Operations

Segment Information

We have two reportable segments measured and presented through the gross profit line of our income statement: the LEU segment with two components, SWU and uranium, and the contract services segment. There were no intersegment sales in the periods presented.

The following table presents elements of the accompanying consolidated statements of operations that are categorized by segment (dollar amounts in millions):

 	Year Ended December 31,	 	 	 	 	
 	2016	 	2015	 	Change	 	%	
LEU segment	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Revenue:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
SWU revenue	$	258.5	
 	 	$	289.9	
 	 	$	(31.4	)	 	(11	)%	
Uranium revenue	14.3	
 	 	65.5	
 	 	(51.2	)	 	(78	)%	
Total	272.8	
 	 	355.4	
 	 	(82.6	)	 	(23	)%	
Cost of sales	234.3	
 	 	285.3	
 	 	51.0	
 	 	18	 %	
Gross profit	$	38.5	
 	 	$	70.1	
 	 	$	(31.6	)	 	(45	)%	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Contract services segment	 	 	 	 	 	

Revenue	$	38.5	
 	 	$	62.8	
 	 	$	(24.3	)	 	(39	)%	
Cost of sales	31.9	
 	 	64.0	
 	 	32.1	
 	 	50	 %	
Gross profit (loss)	$	6.6	
 	 	$	(1.2	)	 	$	7.8	
 	 	650	 %	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Total	 	 	 	 	 	

Revenue	$	311.3	
 	 	$	418.2	
 	 	$	(106.9	)	 	(26	)%	
Cost of sales	266.2	
 	 	349.3	
 	 	83.1	
 	 	24	 %	
Gross profit	$	45.1	
 	 	$	68.9	
 	 	$	(23.8	)	 	(35	)%	

Revenue

Revenue from the LEU segment declined $82.6 million (or 23%) in 2016 compared to 2015. The volume of SWU sales increased 2%. The average price billed to customers for sales of SWU declined 5%, reflecting the particular contracts under which SWU were sold during the periods and the trend of lower SWU market prices in recent years. Uranium revenue declined $51.2 million (or 78%) in 2016 compared to 2015. The volume of uranium sales declined 84% reflecting a strategic purchase and sale of uranium in 2015 to facilitate a SWU sale and the sale of uranium in 2015 that was acquired in exchange for SWU delivered under a barter contract. The average sales price increased 36%, reflecting the particular contracts under which uranium was sold during the periods.

Revenue from the contract services segment declined $24.3 million (or 39%) in 2016 compared to 2015 due to the reduced scope of contract work for American Centrifuge technology services performed for the U.S. government. The decline was partially offset by $8.1 million in revenue in 2016 for work performed in the fourth quarter of 2015 before there was a contract. As a result of the contract signed with UT-Battelle in March 2016, revenue in 2016 included $30.4 million for reports on work performed in 2016 as well as $8.1 million for March 2016 reports for work performed in the fourth quarter of 2015.

41

Cost of Sales

Cost of sales for the LEU segment declined $51.0 million (or 18%) in 2016 compared to 2015. Cost of sales is affected by sales volumes, unit costs of inventory, and direct charges to cost of sales such as inventory valuation adjustments and legacy costs related to former GDP employees and other residual costs related to the Paducah GDP.

Our inventories are valued at the lower of cost or net realizable value. Valuation adjustments for our uranium inventory to reflect declines in uranium market price indicators totaled $3.0 million in 2016.

Paducah and Portsmouth retiree benefit costs resulted in a charge to cost of sales of $4.2 million in 2016 compared to a  credit  to cost of sales of $24.7 million in 2015. These results included the impacts of periodic remeasurements of pension and postretirement benefit obligations. We recognized $0.2 million of net actuarial gains in cost of sales in 2016 compared to $27.2 million in 2015. In 2016, the net gain reflects declines in market interest rates and was largely offset by favorable investment returns, changes in mortality and healthcare claim assumptions, and favorable claims experience. In 2015, the net gain reflects increases in market interest rates and changes in mortality and healthcare claim assumptions, partially offset by unfavorable investment returns relative to the expected return assumption. Excluding direct charges for the retiree benefit costs, the average cost of sales per SWU declined 14% reflecting declines in our purchase costs per SWU in recent periods.

Refer to Impact of Legacy Costs below for a summary of costs related to benefits for former GDP employees and other residual costs related to the Paducah GDP.

Cost of sales for the contract services segment declined $32.1 million (or 50%) in 2016 compared to 2015 due to the reduced scope of contract work for American Centrifuge technology services performed for the U.S. government.
 
Gross Profit

We recorded a gross profit of $45.1 million in 2016 compared to $68.9 million in 2015. The gross profit in the current period included $8.1 million in revenue under the UT-Battelle contract for March 2016 reports on work performed and expensed in the fourth quarter of 2015 before there was a contract. Our gross profit margin was 14.5% in 2016 compared to 16.5% in 2015.

Our gross profit for the LEU segment declined $31.6 million in 2016 compared to 2015, primarily due to direct charges to cost of sales related to legacy costs. Refer to  Impact of Legacy Costs  below to see the impact of these costs on gross profits and margins for the LEU segment. The decline in gross profit for the LEU segment was also the effect of an inventory valuation adjustment in 2016 and a contract termination fee of $18.5 million received in 2015. The gross profit on uranium sales in 2016 was comparable to 2015.

42

Impact of Legacy Costs

The Company ceased uranium enrichment at the Portsmouth GDP in 2001 and the Paducah GDP in 2013. Included in cost of sales are costs related to benefits for former GDP employees and other residual costs related to the Paducah GDP. These legacy costs are distinct from the Company’s current costs of acquiring SWU and uranium for sale. The following table presents the impact of legacy costs on gross profit for the LEU segment (dollar amounts in millions):

 	Year Ended December 31,	
 	2016	 	2015	
LEU segment (GAAP)	 	 	 	
Gross profit	$	38.5	
 	 	$	70.1	
 	
Gross margin	14.1	%	 	19.7	%	
 	 	 	 	
Legacy costs (credits) included in cost of sales:	 	 	 	
Pension and postretirement health and life benefits (a)	$	4.2	
 	 	$	(24.7	)	
Disability obligations and other (b)	1.5	
 	 	(0.2	)	
Legacy costs	$	5.7	
 	 	$	(24.9	)	
 	 	 	 	
LEU segment excluding legacy costs (Non-GAAP)	 	 	 	
Gross profit excluding legacy costs	$	44.2	
 	 	$	45.2	
 	
Gross margin excluding legacy costs	16.2	%	 	12.7	%	
 	 	 	 	
(a) The Company’s policy is to immediately recognize gains and losses for retiree benefit plans in the statement of operations to provide transparency regarding the impacts of changes in plan assets and benefit obligations.	
(b) Costs for disability payment obligations increased $1.6 million in 2016 compared to 2015 due to disability status changes and other factors related to the fixed population receiving benefits.	

We believe the non-GAAP financial measures above, when considered together with the corresponding GAAP measures and the reconciliation above, can provide additional understanding of the Company’s financial performance and underlying profitability. Management uses the non-GAAP financial measures to provide investors with a more complete understanding of the Company’s historical results and trends.

These non-GAAP financial measures are used in addition to and in conjunction with results presented in accordance with our GAAP results. The non-GAAP financial measures should be viewed in addition to, and not as a substitute for, or superior to, financial measures calculated in accordance with GAAP. The non-GAAP financial measures used by the Company may be calculated differently from, and therefore may not be comparable to, non-GAAP financial measures used by other companies.

43

Non-Segment Information

The following table presents elements of the accompanying consolidated statements of operations that are not categorized by segment (dollar amounts in millions):

 	Year Ended December 31,	 	 	 	 	
 	2016	 	2015	 	Change	 	%	
Gross profit	$	45.1	
 	 	$	68.9	
 	 	$	(23.8	)	 	(35	)%	
Advanced technology license and decommissioning costs	47.9	
 	 	33.0	
 	 	(14.9	)	 	(45	)%	
Selling, general and administrative	46.2	
 	 	42.6	
 	 	(3.6	)	 	(8	)%	
Amortization of intangible assets	12.5	
 	 	13.4	
 	 	0.9	
 	 	7	 %	
Impairment of excess reorganization value	—	
 	 	137.2	
 	 	137.2	
 	 	-	
 	
Special charges for workforce reductions and advisory costs	1.4	
 	 	13.2	
 	 	11.8	
 	 	89	 %	
Gains on sales of assets	(1.2	)	 	(2.1	)	 	(0.9	)	 	(43	)%	
Operating loss	(61.7	)	 	(168.4	)	 	106.7	
 	 	63	 %	
Gain on early extinguishment of debt and debt restructuring costs	(13.0	)	 	—	
 	 	13.0	
 	 	-	
 	
Interest expense	19.7	
 	 	19.6	
 	 	(0.1	)	 	(1	)%	
Investment income	(0.8	)	 	(0.3	)	 	0.5	
 	 	167	 %	
Loss before income taxes	(67.6	)	 	(187.7	)	 	120.1	
 	 	64	 %	
Provision (benefit) for income taxes	(0.6	)	 	(0.3	)	 	0.3	
 	 	100	 %	
Net loss	(67.0	)	 	(187.4	)	 	120.4	
 	 	64	 %	

Advanced Technology License and Decommissioning Costs

Advanced technology license and decommissioning costs consist of American Centrifuge expenses that are outside of our contracts with UT-Battelle, including ongoing costs to maintain the demobilized Piketon facility and our NRC licenses at that location. Costs increased $14.9 million in 2016 compared to 2015, as the Piketon demonstration facility is no longer under contract effective October 1, 2015, and is now undergoing D&D. Charges to advanced technology license and decommissioning costs included approximately $19 million in 2016 and approximately $7 million in 2015 to increase the accrued D&D liability based on updated cost estimates. For additional details on costs, schedule and accrued liabilities related to the D&D of the Piketon facility, refer to  American Centrifuge - Piketon Facility Costs and D&D Obligations  in Note 16,  Commitments and Contingencies,  of the consolidated financial statements.

Selling, General and Administrative

Selling, general and administrative (“SG&A”) expenses increased $3.6 million in 2016 compared to 2015, of which $4.0 million relates to the remeasurement of assets and obligations under certain defined benefit pension plans. Remeasurements in 2016 resulted in a net loss of $1.6 million and remeasurements in 2015 resulted in a net gain of $2.4 million. The loss and gain are mainly attributable to (a) changes in market interest rates used to measure long-term pension obligations and (b) investment returns relative to expected return assumptions.

Overhead costs allocated to SG&A increased $1.3 million in 2016 compared to 2015, as less overhead costs are allocated to the reduced scope of work under our contract with UT-Battelle. Salaries and other compensation increased $0.8 million. Recruiting costs declined $1.0 million and office lease expense declined $0.6 million in 2016 compared to 2015.

44

Amortization of Intangible Assets

Amortization expense for the intangible asset related to the September 2014 sales order book is a function of SWU sales volume under that order book, which declined in 2016 compared to 2015. Amortization expense for the intangible asset related to customer relationships is amortized on a straight-line basis.

Impairment of Excess Reorganization Value

Excess reorganization value originated on the balance sheet from the Company’s reorganization and application of fresh start accounting in 2014. In the fourth quarter of 2015, the excess reorganization value was determined to be fully impaired and the Company recorded an impairment charge of $137.2 million.

Special Charges for Workforce Reductions and Advisory Costs

In the second quarter of 2016, the Company commenced a project to align its corporate structure to the scale of its ongoing business operations and to update related information technology. The company has incurred advisory costs related to the reengineering project of $1.0 million in 2016. In addition, special charges in 2016 included termination benefits of $0.3 million related to voluntary workforce reductions.

The cessation of enrichment at the Paducah GDP and evolving business needs have resulted in workforce reductions since 2013. Special charges in 2015 included related termination benefits of $4.9 million, less $0.4 million for severance paid by the Company and invoiced to DOE for its share of employee severance.

In addition, Centrus completed a successful three-year demonstration of American Centrifuge technology at its facility in Piketon, Ohio, in September 2015. The demonstration effort was primarily funded by the U.S. government. As a result of reduced program funding, the centrifuge demonstration was ended and Centrus incurred a special charge of $8.7 million in 2015 for estimated employee termination benefits, consisting primarily of payments under its pre-existing severance plan. An additional $0.1 million special charge was incurred in 2016 as an adjustment to accrued severance benefits for current salary levels.

Gain on Early Extinguishment of Debt and Debt Restructuring Costs

In June 2016, we repurchased PIK Toggle Notes having an aggregate principal and accrued interest balance of $26.6 million for cash payments of $9.8 million. The gain on the early extinguishment of the notes was $16.7 million, net of commissions and unamortized deferred issuance costs totaling $0.1 million.

Debt restructuring costs of $3.7 million were incurred in 2016 related to the exchange of PIK Toggle Notes completed in February 2017. Refer to  Liquidity and Capital Resources  below for details on the exchange.

Provision (Benefit) for Income Taxes

The benefit for income taxes was $0.6 million in 2016 with an income tax effective tax rate of 1% and $0.3 million in 2015 with an effective income tax rate of 0%. The 2016 benefit includes $0.6 million and the 2015 benefit includes $0.3 million for reversals of previously accrued amounts associated with liabilities for unrecognized benefits.

Net Loss

Our net loss was $67.0 million in 2016 and $187.4 million in 2015. The improvement is primarily due to the impairment of excess reorganization value in 2015. Favorable factors in 2016 include the gain on the early extinguishment of debt, a decline in special charges, and an increase in gross profit for our contract services segment. Gross profit in 2016 included $8.1 million in billings for March 2016 reports on technology services work performed and expensed in the fourth quarter of 2015. Partially offsetting the favorable variance was an increase in

45

advanced technology license and decommissioning costs related to the demobilized Piketon facility and a decline in gross profit for our LEU segment due to the remeasurement of pension obligations and other factors noted above.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

We ended 2016 with a consolidated cash balance of $260.7 million. We anticipate having adequate liquidity to support our business operations for at least the next 12 months. Our view of liquidity is dependent on our operations and the level of expenditures and government funding for the American Centrifuge program. Liquidity requirements for our existing operations are affected by the timing and amount of customer sales and our inventory purchases.

We believe our sales order book in our LEU segment is a source of stability for our liquidity position. Centrus’ sales order book extends for more than a decade.  Although we see limited uncommitted demand for LEU for the remainder of this decade and into the 2020s based on current market conditions, we continue to seek and make additional sales, including sales for delivery during that time period.

Substantially all revenue-generating operations of the Company are conducted at the subsidiary level. Centrus’ principal source of funding for American Centrifuge activities is provided (i) under the contract with UT-Battelle, the operator of ORNL; and (ii) from Centrus’ wholly owned subsidiary United States Enrichment Corporation (“Enrichment Corp.”) to Centrus and its 100% indirectly owned subsidiary American Centrifuge Operating, LLC pursuant to two secured intercompany financing notes (the “Intercompany Notes”). The financing obtained from Enrichment Corp. funds American Centrifuge activities pending receipt of payments related to work performed under the contract with UT-Battelle, American Centrifuge costs that are outside the scope of work under the contract with UT-Battelle, including D&D costs and ongoing costs to maintain the Piketon facility and our NRC licenses at that location, and general corporate expenses, including cash interest payments on our debt.

On February 14, 2017, pursuant to an exchange offer and consent solicitation, we exchanged $204.9 million of our 8% paid-in-kind (“PIK”) toggle notes (“PIK Toggle Notes”) for $74.3 million of 8.25% notes due 2027 (the “8.25% Notes”), 104,574 shares of Series B Preferred Stock with liquidation preference of $1,000 per share, and $27.6 million of cash. Following the exchange offer, $29.6 million of PIK Toggle Notes remained outstanding. Transaction costs related to the exchange of approximately $9 million were incurred in the first quarter of 2017. Refer to  Note 19, Subsequent Event , to the consolidated financial statements for additional information.

The Company is obligated to pay interest on the remaining $29.6 million of PIK Toggle Notes outstanding. The Company has the option to pay up to 5.5% per annum of interest due on the PIK Toggle Notes in the form of PIK payments, and has elected PIK payments at 5.5% per annum for the interest period ending March 31, 2017.

We are obligated to pay cash dividends on our Series B Preferred Stock to the extent that our pension plans and Enrichment Corp.’s pension plans, are at least 90% funded on a variable rate premium calculation in the current plan year; our net income calculated in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles in the United States (excluding the effect of pension remeasurement) for the immediately preceding fiscal quarter exceeds $7.5 million; our free cash flow (defined as the sum of cash provided by (used in) operating activities and cash provided by (used in) investing activities) for the immediately preceding four fiscal quarters exceeds $35 million; the balance of cash and cash equivalents calculated in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles in the United States on the last day of the immediately preceding quarter would exceed $150 million after pro forma application of the dividend payment; and dividends may be legally payable under Delaware law.

In the second quarter of 2016, the Company commenced a project to align its corporate structure to the scale of its ongoing business operations and to update related information technology. The company expects to incur advisory costs related to information technology projects of approximately $3 million in 2017.

Capital expenditures are expected to be insignificant for at least the next 12 months.

46

In September 2015, Centrus completed a successful three-year demonstration of the American Centrifuge technology at its facility in Piketon, Ohio. U.S. government funding for American Centrifuge is now limited to research and development work at our facilities in Oak Ridge, Tennessee. We notified our American Centrifuge employees in September 2015 of possible layoffs as a result of reduced program funding and have incurred special charges of $8.8 million for estimated employee termination benefits to date, consisting primarily of payments under its pre-existing severance plan. Workforce reductions commenced in the fourth quarter of 2015. We expect to make payments of $5.4 million for remaining workforce reductions through 2019.

Centrus began to incur expenditures in the second quarter of 2016 associated with the D&D of the Piketon facility in accordance with the requirements of the NRC and DOE. The D&D work is expected to extend through 2017 and be substantially completed by year-end. As of December 31, 2016, we have accrued $38.6 million on the balance sheet as  Decontamination and Decommissioning Obligations  for the estimated fair value of the remaining costs to complete the D&D work.
 
In addition to expenditures for workforce reductions and D&D, we anticipate that we will incur ongoing costs of approximately $40 million to maintain the facilities at Piketon and our NRC licenses at that location through the current term of our DOE lease, which will expire on June 30, 2019, unless extended.

Centrus has previously provided financial assurance to the NRC and DOE for D&D and lease turnover costs in the form of surety bonds of approximately $16 million and $13 million, respectively, which are fully cash collateralized by Centrus. Centrus expects to receive cash when surety bonds are reduced and/or cancelled as the Company fulfills its D&D and lease obligations.

In the event that funding by the U.S. government is further reduced or discontinued, the American Centrifuge project may be subject to further demobilization, costs, delays and termination. Any such actions may have a material adverse impact on our ability to deploy the American Centrifuge technology and on our liquidity.
 
We had been engaged in discussions with the PBGC regarding the status of our qualified defined benefit pension plans, including potential liabilities under ERISA Section 4062(e) related to employee reductions resulting from ceasing enrichment operations at the Portsmouth and Paducah GDP facilities. In February 2017, the PBGC confirmed that given changes to ERISA Section 4062(e) enacted by Congress in recent years, the Company is able to waive liability with respect to employee reductions at the Portsmouth and Paducah GDP facilities. In addition, the PBGC stated that it agrees to forbear from future action under ERISA Section 4062(e) related to the American Centrifuge project. In its notification to the Company, the PBGC cited the positive results of our exchange offer and consent solicitation described above.

The change in cash and cash equivalents from our consolidated statements of cash flows are as follows on a summarized basis (in millions):

 	Year Ended December 31,	
 	2016	 	2015	
Cash provided by operating activities	$	37.7	
 	 	$	8.5	
 	
Cash (used in) provided by investing activities	(1.2	)	 	6.7	
 	
Cash used in financing activities	(9.8	)	 	—	
 	
Increase in cash and cash equivalents	$	26.7	
 	 	$	15.2	

Operating Activities

During 2016, net cash provided by operating activities was $37.7 million. Sources of cash included the monetization of inventory purchased in prior periods. Inventories declined $89.5 million in 2016. The net reduction of $25.8 million in the SWU purchase payables balance, due to the timing and quantity of purchase deliveries, was a use of cash in 2016. The net loss of $67.0 million in 2016, net of non-cash expenses, was a use of cash. American Centrifuge expenses have been a major use of cash, including demobilization expenses and D&D expenditures.

47

During 2015, net cash provided by operating activities was $8.5 million. Monetization of inventory purchased or produced in prior periods provided cash in 2015 as inventories declined $90.9 million due to sales deliveries exceeding product received under SWU purchase agreements. In addition, current accounts receivable declined $32.4 million in 2015 due to monetization without increased sales and billings. The net reduction of the SWU purchase payables balance of $54.7 million, due to the timing of purchase deliveries, was a significant use of cash in 2015. The net loss of $187.4 million in 2015, net of non-cash charges including depreciation, amortization, excess reorganization value impairment, and actuarial gains and losses, was a use of cash in 2015.

Investing Activities

Capital expenditures totaled $3.0 million in 2016, including leasehold improvements of $1.7 million that were funded by the owner of the Company’s corporate headquarters. The Company funded leasehold improvements and furniture totaling $1.3 million. There were no significant capital expenditures in 2015. Cash collateral deposits decreased $0.3 million in 2016 and $5.0 million in 2015, commensurate with declines in surety bonds required for waste disposition.

Financing Activities

In June 2016, Centrus repurchased PIK Toggle Notes having an aggregate principal balance of $26.1 million and accrued interest payable balance of $0.5 million for cash payments of $9.8 million.

Working Capital

 	December 31,	
 	2016	 	2015	
 	(millions)	
Cash and cash equivalents	$	260.7	
 	 	$	234.0	
 	
Accounts receivable, net	19.9	
 	 	26.5	
 	
Inventories, net	119.9	
 	 	212.4	
 	
Other current assets and liabilities, net	(165.6	)	 	(165.2	)	
Working capital	$	234.9	
 	 	$	307.7	

Capital Structure and Financial Resources

Our debt consists of PIK Toggle Notes with a principal amount of $234.6 million as of December 31, 2016, and $247.6 million as of December 31, 2015. In June 2016, we repurchased some of the PIK Toggle Notes pursuant to a pre-arranged trading plan. We made cash payments of $9.8 million for PIK Toggle Notes having an aggregate principal balance of $26.1 million and accrued interest payable balance of $0.5 million. The gain on the early extinguishment of the PIK Toggle Notes was $16.7 million, net of commissions and unamortized deferred issuance costs totaling $0.1 million. Additional details on the PIK Toggle Notes and the pre-arranged trading plan are provided in  Note 9, Debt,  to the consolidated financial statements.

On February 14, 2017, pursuant to an exchange offer and consent solicitation, we exchanged $204.9 million of PIK Toggle Notes for $74.3 million of 8.25% Notes, 104,574 shares of Series B Preferred Stock with liquidation preference of $1,000 per share, and $27.6 million of cash. Following the exchange offer, $29.6 million of PIK Toggle Notes remained outstanding.

48

The nuclear industry in general, and the nuclear fuel industry in particular, are in a period of significant change. We are considering and from time to time may consider strategic acquisitions and other opportunities, which at any given time, may be in various stages of discussions, diligence or negotiation with respect to a number of potential acquisitions. If we pursue opportunities that require capital, we believe we would seek to satisfy these needs through a combination of working capital, cash generated from operations or additional debt or equity financing.

We are managing our working capital to seek to improve the long-term value of our LEU business and are planning to continue funding the Company’s qualified pension plans in the ordinary course because we believe that is in the best interest of all stakeholders. We expect that any other uses of working capital will be undertaken in light of these strategic priorities and will be based on the Company’s determination as to the relative strength of its operating performance and prospects, financial position and expected liquidity requirements. In addition, we expect that any such other uses of working capital will be subject to compliance with contractual restrictions to which the Company and its subsidiaries are subject, including the terms and conditions of the indenture. The Company continually evaluates alternatives to manage our capital structure, and may opportunistically repurchase, exchange or redeem Company securities from time to time.

NYSE MKT Listing Standards Notice

On November 17, 2015, we received notice from the NYSE MKT LLC (the “NYSE MKT”) indicating that the Company is not in compliance with Sections 1003(a)(i) and (ii) of the NYSE MKT’s Company Guide since the Company reported a stockholders’ deficit as of September 30, 2015, and net losses in its fiscal years ended December 31, 2011, 2012 and 2013. We submitted a plan to regain compliance with the NYSE MKT’s continued listing standards and the NYSE MKT notified us in January 2016 that it accepted our plan. With the NYSE MKT’s acceptance of the plan, we have until May 17, 2017, to regain compliance. If the Company is not in compliance with the continued listing standards by May 17, 2017, or if the Company does not make progress consistent with the plan, the NYSE MKT may initiate delisting procedures as appropriate. In the meantime, our common stock will continue to be traded on the NYSE MKT, subject to ongoing monitoring by the NYSE MKT and our compliance with all other applicable NYSE MKT requirements.

Financial Assurance

The NRC and DOE require that we provide financial assurance for the D&D of the American Centrifuge facilities. The amount of financial assurance needed for D&D of the ACP is dependent on decommissioning cost projections.

Our level of cash collateral supporting financial assurance and our ability to secure additional financial assurance are subject to a surety bond provider’s view of our creditworthiness. Issuers of the surety bonds have the ability, under certain circumstances, to request additional collateral or to cancel the surety bond, which would adversely affect our liquidity.

Surety bonds for the D&D of the American Centrifuge facilities and for the disposition of wastes are fully collateralized by interest earning cash deposits included in other long-term assets.

49

A summary of financial assurance and related cash collateral follows (in millions):

 	December 31,	
 	2016	 	2015	
 	 	 	 	
Decontamination and decommissioning of American Centrifuge	$	29.4	
 	 	$	29.4	
 	
Waste disposition	—	
 	 	0.3	
 	
Other financial assurance	6.3	
 	 	6.3	
 	
Total financial assurance requirements	$	35.7	
 	 	$	36.0	

Letters of credit	$	1.6	
 	 	$	1.6	
 	
Surety bonds	34.1	
 	 	34.4	
 	
Total financial assurance instruments	$	35.7	
 	 	$	36.0	

Cash collateral deposit for surety bonds	$	29.5	
 	 	$	29.8	

DOE Technology License

We have a non-exclusive license in DOE inventions that pertain to enriching uranium using gas centrifuge technology. The license agreement with DOE provides for annual royalty payments based on a varying percentage (1% up to 2%) of our annual revenues from sales of the SWU component of LEU produced by us at the ACP and any other facility using DOE centrifuge technology. There is a minimum annual royalty payment of $100,000 and the maximum cumulative royalty over the life of the license is $100 million.

Commitments under SWU Purchase Agreement

The Company purchases SWU contained in LEU from Russia supplied to us under a 2011 agreement, as amended in December 2015, with the Russian government entity Joint Stock Company “TENEX”. Refer to  Note 16, Commitments and Contingencies  to the consolidated financial statements for additional information.
 
Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

Other than outstanding letters of credit and surety bonds described above, our SWU purchase commitments and the license agreement with DOE relating to the American Centrifuge technology, there were no material off-balance sheet arrangements, obligations, or other relationships as of December 31, 2016, or December 31, 2015.

New Accounting Standards Not Yet Implemented

Reference is made to New Accounting Standards in Note 1 of the consolidated financial statements for information on new accounting standards.

Item 7A.Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk

As of December 31, 2016, the balance sheet carrying amounts for cash and cash equivalents, accounts receivable, accounts payable and accrued liabilities, and payables under SWU purchase agreements approximate fair value because of the short-term nature of the instruments.

We have not entered into financial instruments for trading purposes. As of December 31, 2016, our debt consisted of the PIK Toggle Notes with a principal amount of $234.6 million. The estimated fair value of the PIK Toggle Notes was $107.4 million based on the most recent trading price as of December 31, 2016.

50

Item 8. Financial Statements and Supplementary Data

Our consolidated financial statements, together with related notes and the report of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP, our independent registered public accounting firm, are set forth on the pages indicated in Part IV, Item 15.

Item 9. Changes in and Disagreements with Accountants on Accounting and Financial Disclosure

None.

Item 9A. Controls and Procedures

Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures

As of December 31, 2016, the end of the period covered by this report, our management performed an evaluation, under the supervision and with the participation of the Chief Executive Officer and the Chief Financial Officer, of the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Rule 13a-15(e) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, (the “Exchange Act”)). Based on this evaluation, the Chief Executive Officer and the Chief Financial Officer concluded that the Company’s disclosure controls and procedures were not effective due to a material weakness in internal control over financial reporting described below in Management’s Annual Report on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting.

Notwithstanding the material weakness described below, management believes that the consolidated financial statements included in this Annual Report on Form 10-K present fairly, in all material respects, our financial position, results of operations and cash flows as of and for the periods presented in accordance with U.S. GAAP.

Management’s Annual Report on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

Our management is responsible for establishing and maintaining adequate internal control over financial reporting, as defined in Rule13a-15(f) of the Exchange Act. Our internal control over financial reporting is a process designed to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. Because of its inherent limitations, internal control over financial reporting may not prevent or detect misstatements.

Our management conducted an evaluation of the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2016. This evaluation was based on the framework set forth by the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission (COSO) in  Internal Control - Integrated Framework  (2013). Based on this assessment, our management concluded that a material weakness exists in our internal control over financial reporting as described below. A material weakness is a deficiency, or combination of deficiencies, in internal control over financial reporting, such that there is a reasonable possibility that a material misstatement of our annual or interim financial statements will not be prevented or detected on a timely basis.

We did not design and maintain effective controls over the calculation of the decontamination and decommissioning (“D&D”) obligation. Specifically, we did not maintain effective controls at an appropriate level of precision over the review of the spreadsheets used in the calculation of the D&D obligation and the cost estimates supporting the calculation. This resulted in a material adjustment in the fourth quarter D&D obligation balance, which was recorded prior to the issuance of our consolidated financial statements as of and for the year ended December 31, 2016.

The errors arising from the underlying deficiency did not impact any prior interim or annual period and therefore, did not result in a revision to previously filed financial statements. However, this material weakness could result in misstatements of the aforementioned D&D obligation and disclosures that would result in a material misstatement to the annual or interim consolidated financial statements which would not be prevented or detected in a timely manner.

51

Because of this material weakness, management concluded that we did not maintain effective internal control over financial reporting as of December 31, 2016, based on criteria described in  Internal Control - Integrated Framework (2013) issued by COSO.

Remediation Efforts to Address Material Weakness

Management is evaluating the material weakness and developing a plan of remediation to strengthen our overall internal control over accounting for our D&D obligation. The remediation plan is expected to include, at a minimum, implementing additional review controls as well as enhancing and formalizing existing processes over the D&D obligation.

The material weakness will not be considered remediated until the applicable remedial controls operate for a sufficient period of time and management has concluded, through testing, that these controls are operating effectively.

Changes in Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

There were no changes in our internal control over financial reporting during our most recently completed fiscal quarter that materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

Item 9B. Other Information

On March 28, 2017, we amended our Second Amended and Restated Bylaws and such amendments became effective on the same date. The amendment amends Article II, Sections 1 (Place of Meetings), Section 2 (Annual Meetings) and Section 7 (List of Stockholders Entitled to Vote), and adds a new Article X (Electronic Transmission) that permits our Board of Directors, at their sole discretion, to authorize our stockholders and proxy holders not physically present at a meeting of stockholders to use remote communication (a) to participate in a meeting of stockholders; and (b) be deemed present in person and vote at a meeting of stockholders whether such meeting is to be held at a designated place or solely by means of remote communication, provided that (i) we implement reasonable measures to verify that each person deemed present and permitted to vote at the meeting by means of remote communication is a stockholder or proxy holder; (ii) we implement reasonable measures to provide such stockholders and proxy holders a reasonable opportunity to participate in the meeting and to vote on matters submitted to the stockholders, including an opportunity to read or hear the proceedings of the meeting substantially concurrently with such proceedings; and (iii) if any stockholder or proxy holder votes or takes other action at the meeting by means of remote communication, we retain a record of such vote or other action. The amendment also amends Article VII, Section 1 (Notices) to allow for notices given by electronic transmission to directors, committee members and stockholders. The foregoing summary of the amendment is qualified in its entirety by reference to the text of our Third Amended and Restated Bylaws, as amended as described above, which is attached as Exhibit 3.2 hereto and incorporated herein by reference.

52

PART III

Item 10. Directors, Executive Officers and Corporate Governance

Information regarding executive officers is included in Part I of this Annual Report. Additional information concerning directors, executive officers and corporate governance appearing under the captions  Proposal 1. Election of Directors, Governance Information, Section 16(a) Beneficial Ownership Reporting Compliance,  and  Board and Committee Membership  in the Company’s Proxy Statement for the 2017 annual meeting of stockholders (the “2017 Proxy Statement”) is incorporated herein by reference.

Item 11. Executive Compensation

Information concerning executive and director compensation appearing under the captions Executive Compensation, and  Compensation of Directors  in the 2017 Proxy Statement is incorporated herein by reference.

Item 12. Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management and Related Stockholder Matters

Information concerning security ownership of certain beneficial owners and management appearing under the caption  Security Ownership of Certain Beneficial Owners and Management  in the 2017 Proxy Statement is incorporated herein by reference.

Information concerning the common stock that may be issued under the 2014 Equity Incentive Plan appearing under the caption  Equity Compensation Plan Information  in the 2017 Proxy Statement is incorporated herein by reference.

Item 13. Certain Relationships and Related Transactions, and Director Independence

Information concerning certain relationships and related transactions and director independence appearing under the captions  Transactions with Related Persons,  and  Director Independence  in the 2017 Proxy Statement is incorporated herein by reference.

Item 14. Principal Accounting Fees and Services

Information concerning principal accounting fees and services appearing under the caption Audit and Non-Audit Fees  in the 2017 Proxy Statement is incorporated herein by reference.

53

PART IV

Item 15.Exhibits and Financial Statement Schedules
 	 	
(a)	(1) Consolidated Financial Statements	

Reference is made to the consolidated financial statements appearing elsewhere in this Annual Report.

(2) Financial Statement Schedules

No financial statement schedules are required to be filed as part of this Annual Report.

(3) Exhibits

The exhibits listed on the accompanying Exhibit Index are filed or incorporated by reference as part of this report and such Exhibit Index is incorporated herein by reference. The accompanying Exhibit Index identifies each management contract or compensatory plan or arrangement required to be filed as an exhibit to this report.

Item 16.Form 10-K Summary

None.

54

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized.

 	 	
 	Centrus Energy Corp.	
 	 	
March 31, 2017	/s/ Daniel B. Poneman	
 	Daniel B. Poneman	
 	President and Chief Executive Officer	

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, this report has been signed below by the following persons on behalf of the registrant and in the capacities indicated on March 31, 2017:

 	 	 	
Signature	 	Title	
 	 	 	
/s/ Daniel B. Poneman	 	President and Chief Executive Officer
(Principal Executive Officer) and Director	
Daniel B. Poneman	 	 	
 	 	 	
/s/ Stephen S. Greene	 	Senior Vice President, Chief Financial Officer
and Treasurer (Principal Financial Officer)	
Stephen S. Greene	 	 	
 	 	 	
/s/ John C. Dorrian	 	Controller and Chief Accounting Officer
(Principal Accounting Officer)	
John C. Dorrian	 	 	
 	 	 	
/s/ Mikel H. Williams	 	Chairman of the Board and Director	
Mikel H. Williams	 	 	
 	 	 	
/s/ Theodore J. Dalheim, Jr.	 	Director	
Theodore J. Dalheim, Jr.	 	 	
 	 	 	
/s/ Michael Diament	 	Director	
Michael Diament	 	 	
 	 	 	
/s/ Osbert Hood	 	Director	
Osbert Hood	 	 	
 	 	 	
/s/ W. Thomas Jagodinski	 	Director	
W. Thomas Jagodinski	 	 	
 	 	 	
/s/ Patricia J. Jamieson	 	Director	
Patricia J. Jamieson	 	 	

55

 	

/s/ Suleman E. Lunat	 	Director	
Suleman E. Lunat	 	 	
 	 	 	
/s/ William J. Madia	 	Director	
William J. Madia	 	 	
 	 	 	
/s/ Michael P. Morrell	 	Director	
Michael P. Morrell	 	 	
 	 	 	
/s/ Hiroshi Sakamoto	 	Director	
Hiroshi Sakamoto	 	 	

56

CENTRUS ENERGY CORP.
INDEX TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

 	 	
 	Page	
Reports of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm	58	
Consolidated Balance Sheets	59	
Consolidated Statements of Operations	60	
Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Loss	61	
Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows	62	
Consolidated Statements of Stockholders’ Equity (Deficit)	63	
Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements	64	

57

Report of Independent Registered Public Accounting Firm

To Board of Directors and Stockholders of Centrus Energy Corp.:

In our opinion, the accompanying consolidated balance sheets and the related consolidated statements of operations, of comprehensive loss, of stockholders' equity (deficit) and of cash flows present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of Centrus Energy Corp. and its subsidiaries as of December 31, 2016 and 2015, and the results of their operations and their cash flows for each of the two years in the period ended December 31, 2016 in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America. These financial statements are the responsibility of the Company’s management. Our responsibility is to express an opinion on these financial statements based on our audits. We conducted our audits of these financial statements in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). Those standards require that we plan and perform the audit to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free of material misstatement. An audit includes examining, on a test basis, evidence supporting the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements, assessing the accounting principles used and significant estimates made by management, and evaluating the overall financial statement presentation. We believe that our audits provide a reasonable basis for our opinion.

/s/ PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP

Baltimore, Maryland
March 31, 2017 

58

CENTRUS ENERGY CORP.
CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS
(in millions, except share and per share data)

 	December 31,	
 	2016	 	2015	
ASSETS	 	 	 	
Current assets	 	 	 	
Cash and cash equivalents	$	260.7	
 	 	$	234.0	
 	
Accounts receivable, net	19.9	
 	 	26.5	
 	
Inventories	177.4	
 	 	319.2	
 	
Deferred costs associated with deferred revenue	89.3	
 	 	63.1	
 	
Other current assets	13.3	
 	 	15.2	
 	
Total current assets	560.6	
 	 	658.0	
 	
Property, plant and equipment, net	6.0	
 	 	3.5	
 	
Deposits for surety bonds	29.5	
 	 	29.8	
 	
Intangible assets, net	93.3	
 	 	105.8	
 	
Other long-term assets	24.1	
 	 	23.0	
 	
Total assets	$	713.5	
 	 	$	820.1	

LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS’ DEFICIT	 	

Current liabilities	 	

Accounts payable and accrued liabilities	$	46.4	
 	 	$	44.8	
 	
Payables under SWU purchase agreements	59.6	
 	 	85.4	
 	
Inventories owed to customers and suppliers	57.5	
 	 	106.8	
 	
Deferred revenue	123.6	
 	 	83.9	
 	
Decontamination and decommissioning obligations	38.6	
 	 	29.4	
 	
Total current liabilities	325.7	
 	 	350.3	
 	
Long-term debt	234.1	
 	 	247.0	
 	
Postretirement health and life benefit obligations	171.3	
 	 	184.3	
 	
Pension benefit liabilities	179.9	
 	 	172.3	
 	
Other long-term liabilities	38.6	
 	 	31.9	
 	
Total liabilities	949.6	
 	 	985.8	
 	
Commitments and contingencies (note 16)	

 	
 	
Stockholders’ deficit	 	 	 	
Preferred stock, par value $1.00 per share, 20,000,000 shares authorized, none issued	—	
 	 	—	
 	
Common stock, Class A, par value $0.10 per share, 70,000,000 shares authorized, 7,563,600 shares issued and outstanding	0.8	
 	 	0.8	
 	
Common stock, Class B, par value $0.10 per share, 30,000,000 shares authorized, 1,436,400 shares issued and outstanding	0.1	
 	 	0.1	
 	
Excess of capital over par value	59.5	
 	 	59.0	
 	
Accumulated deficit	(296.7	)	 	(229.7	)	
Accumulated other comprehensive income, net of tax	0.2	
 	 	4.1	
 	
Total stockholders’ deficit	(236.1	)	 	(165.7	)	
Total liabilities and stockholders’ deficit	$	713.5	
 	 	$	820.1	

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

59

CENTRUS ENERGY CORP.
CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS
(in millions, except per share data)

 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Year Ended December 31,	
 	2016	 	2015	
Revenue:	 	 	 	
Separative work units	$	258.5	
 	 	$	289.9	
 	
Uranium	14.3	
 	 	65.5	
 	
Contract services	38.5	
 	 	62.8	
 	
Total revenue	311.3	
 	 	418.2	
 	
Cost of Sales:	 	 	 	
Separative work units and uranium	234.3	
 	 	285.3	
 	
Contract services	31.9	
 	 	64.0	
 	
Total cost of sales	266.2	
 	 	349.3	
 	
Gross profit	45.1	
 	 	68.9	
 	
Advanced technology license and decommissioning costs	47.9	
 	 	33.0	
 	
Selling, general and administrative	46.2	
 	 	42.6	
 	
Amortization of intangible assets	12.5	
 	 	13.4	
 	
Impairment of excess reorganization value	—	
 	 	137.2	
 	
Special charges for workforce reductions and advisory costs	1.4	
 	 	13.2	
 	
Gains on sales of assets	(1.2	)	 	(2.1	)	
Operating loss	(61.7	)	 	(168.4	)	
Gain on early extinguishment of debt and debt restructuring costs	(13.0	)	 	—	
 	
Interest expense	19.7	
 	 	19.6	
 	
Investment income	(0.8	)	 	(0.3	)	
Loss before income taxes	(67.6	)	 	(187.7	)	
Provision (benefit) for income taxes	(0.6	)	 	(0.3	)	
Net loss	$	(67.0	)	 	$	(187.4	)	
 	 	 	 	
Net loss per share - basic and diluted	$	(7.36	)	 	$	(20.82	)	
Weighted-average number of shares outstanding - basic and diluted	9.1	
 	 	9.0	

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

60

CENTRUS ENERGY CORP.
CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF COMPREHENSIVE LOSS
(in millions)

 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Year Ended December 31,	
 	2016	 	2015	
Net loss	$	(67.0	)	 	$	(187.4	)	
Other comprehensive loss, before tax (Note 17):	 	 	 	
Prior service cost arising during the period	(3.6	)	 	—	
 	
Amortization of prior service credits, net	(0.3	)	 	(0.3	)	
Other comprehensive loss, before tax	(3.9	)	 	(0.3	)	
Income tax benefit related to items of other comprehensive income	—	
 	 	—	
 	
Other comprehensive loss, net of tax	(3.9	)	 	(0.3	)	
Comprehensive loss	$	(70.9	)	 	$	(187.7	)	

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

61

CENTRUS ENERGY CORP.
CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS
(in millions)

 	Year Ended December 31,	
 	2016	 	2015	
Operating Activities	 	 	 	
Net loss	$	(67.0	)	 	$	(187.4	)	
Adjustments to reconcile net loss to cash provided by operating activities:	 	 	 	
Depreciation and amortization	13.1	
 	 	13.8	
 	
Impairment of excess reorganization value	—	
 	 	137.2	
 	
Immediate recognition of net actuarial losses (gains)	1.4	
 	 	(29.6	)	
PIK interest on paid-in-kind toggle notes	9.7	
 	 	5.4	
 	
Gain on early extinguishment of debt	(16.7	)	 	—	
 	
Gain on sales of assets	(1.2	)	 	(2.1	)	
Inventory valuation adjustments	3.0	
 	 	—	
 	
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:	 	 	 	
Accounts receivable	6.5	
 	 	29.3	
 	
Inventories, net	89.5	
 	 	90.9	
 	
Payables under SWU purchase agreements	(25.8	)	 	(54.7	)	
Deferred revenue, net of deferred costs	13.4	
 	 	2.6	
 	
Accounts payable and other liabilities	10.4	
 	 	(1.8	)	
Other, net	1.4	
 	 	4.9	
 	
Cash provided by operating activities	37.7	
 	 	8.5	

Investing Activities	 	 	 	
Capital expenditures	(3.0	)	 	(0.3	)	
Proceeds from sales of assets	1.5	
 	 	2.0	
 	
Deposits for surety bonds - net decrease	0.3	
 	 	5.0	
 	
Cash (used in) provided by investing activities	(1.2	)	 	6.7	

Financing Activities	 	 	 	
Repurchase of debt	(9.8	)	 	—	
 	
Cash used in financing activities	(9.8	)	 	—	

Increase in cash and cash equivalents	26.7	
 	 	15.2	
 	
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period	234.0	
 	 	218.8	
 	
Cash and cash equivalents at end of period	$	260.7	
 	 	$	234.0	

Supplemental cash flow information:	 	 	 	
Interest paid	$	6.5	
 	 	$	12.2	
 	
Income taxes paid, net of refunds	—	
 	 	0.3	
 	
Non-cash activities:	 	 	 	
Conversion of interest payable-in-kind to long-term debt	$	3.4	
 	 	$	1.8	

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

62

CENTRUS ENERGY CORP.
CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF STOCKHOLDERS’ EQUITY (DEFICIT)
(in millions, except per share data)

 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Common Stock,
Class A,
Par Value
$.10 per Share	 	Common Stock,
Class B,
Par Value
$.10 per Share	 	Excess of
Capital over
Par Value	 	Accumulated
Deficit	 	Accumulated
Other Comprehensive Income	 	Total	
Balance at December 31, 2014	$	0.8	
 	 	$	0.1	
 	 	$	58.6	
 	 	$	(42.3	)	 	$	4.4	
 	 	$	21.6	
 	
Net loss	—	
 	 	—	
 	 	—	
 	 	(187.4	)	 	—	
 	 	(187.4	)	
Other comprehensive loss, net of tax (Note 17)	—	
 	 	—	
 	 	—	
 	 	—	
 	 	(0.3	)	 	(0.3	)	
Restricted stock units and stock options issued, net of amortization	—	
 	 	—	
 	 	0.4	
 	 	—	
 	 	—	
 	 	0.4	
 	
Balance at December 31, 2015	$	0.8	
 	 	$	0.1	
 	 	$	59.0	
 	 	$	(229.7	)	 	$	4.1	
 	 	$	(165.7	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net loss	—	
 	 	—	
 	 	—	
 	 	(67.0	)	 	—	
 	 	(67.0	)	
Other comprehensive loss, net of tax (Note 17)	—	
 	 	—	
 	 	—	
 	 	—	
 	 	(3.9	)	 	(3.9	)	
Restricted stock units and stock options issued, net of amortization	—	
 	 	—	
 	 	0.5	
 	 	—	
 	 	—	
 	 	0.5	
 	
Balance at December 31, 2016	$	0.8	
 	 	$	0.1	
 	 	$	59.5	
 	 	$	(296.7	)	 	$	0.2	
 	 	$	(236.1	)	

The accompanying notes are an integral part of these consolidated financial statements.

63

CENTRUS ENERGY CORP.
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

1. SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

Basis of Presentation and Principles of Consolidation

The consolidated financial statements of Centrus Energy Corp. (“Centrus” or the “Company”) were prepared in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles in the U.S. (“U.S. GAAP”). Certain prior year amounts have been reclassified to conform to the current presentation.

The consolidated financial statements include the accounts of Centrus, its principal subsidiary United States Enrichment Corporation (“Enrichment Corp.”), and its other subsidiaries. All material intercompany transactions are eliminated.

Use of Estimates

The preparation of consolidated financial statements in conformity with U.S. GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect reported amounts presented and disclosed in the consolidated financial statements. Significant estimates and judgments include, but are not limited to, asset valuations, American Centrifuge decontamination and decommissioning obligations, pension and postretirement health and life benefit costs and obligations, the tax bases of assets and liabilities, the future recoverability of deferred tax assets, and determination of the valuation allowance for deferred tax assets. Actual results may differ from such estimates, and estimates may change if the underlying conditions or assumptions change.

Cash and Cash Equivalents

Cash and cash equivalents include short-term or highly liquid assets with original maturities of three months or less.

Inventories and Inventories Owed to Customers and Suppliers

LEU consists of two components: separative work units (“SWU”) and uranium. SWU is a standard unit of measurement that represents the effort required to transform a given amount of natural uranium into two components: enriched uranium having a higher percentage of U 235  and depleted uranium having a lower percentage of U 235 . The SWU contained in LEU is calculated using an industry standard formula based on the physics of enrichment. The amount of enrichment deemed to be contained in LEU under this formula is commonly referred to as its SWU component and the quantity of natural uranium deemed to be used in the production of LEU under this formula is referred to as its uranium or “feed” component.

SWU and uranium inventory costs are determined using the monthly moving average cost method. SWU and uranium purchase costs include shipping costs when applicable. Inventories of SWU and uranium are valued at the lower of cost or net realizable value (“NRV”). NRV is the estimated selling price in the ordinary course of business less reasonably predictable costs of completion, disposal, and transportation. The estimated selling price for SWU and uranium is based on the pricing terms of contracts in the Company’s sales order book, and, for uranium not under contract, the estimated selling price is based primarily on published price indicators at the balance sheet date.

Inventories owed to customers and suppliers, included in current liabilities, consist primarily of SWU and uranium inventories owed to fabricators. Fabricators process LEU into fuel for use in nuclear reactors. Under inventory optimization arrangements between Centrus and domestic fabricators, fabricators order quantities of LEU from Centrus based on scheduled or anticipated orders from utility customers for deliveries in future periods. As delivery obligations under actual customer orders arise, Centrus satisfies these obligations by arranging for the transfer to the customer of title to the specified quantity of LEU at the fabricator. Centrus’ balances of SWU and uranium vary over time based on the timing and size of the fabricator’s LEU orders from Centrus and the

64

fabricator’s needs for working stock of LEU. Balances can be positive or negative at the discretion of the fabricator. Fabricators have other inventory supplies and, where a fabricator has elected to order less material from Centrus than Centrus is required to deliver to its customers at the fabricator, the fabricator will use these other inventories to satisfy Centrus’ customer order obligations on Centrus’ behalf. In such cases, the transfer of title of LEU from Centrus to the customer results in quantities of SWU and uranium being owed by Centrus to the fabricator. The amounts of SWU and uranium owed to fabricators are satisfied as future deliveries of LEU to fabricators are made.
 
Deferred Taxes

Centrus follows the asset and liability approach to account for deferred taxes. Deferred tax assets and liabilities are recognized for the anticipated future tax consequences of temporary differences between the balance sheet carrying amounts of assets and liabilities and their respective tax bases. Deferred taxes are based on income tax rates in effect for the years in which temporary differences are expected to reverse. The effect on deferred taxes of a change in income tax rates is recognized in income when the change in rates is enacted in the law. A valuation allowance is provided if it is more likely than not that some or all of the deferred tax assets may not be realized.

Property, Plant and Equipment

Property, plant and equipment are recorded at acquisition cost. Leasehold improvements and machinery and equipment are depreciated on a straight line basis over the shorter of the useful life of the assets or the lease term, if applicable. Refer also to  Carrying Value of Long-Lived Assets  below.

Intangible Assets

Centrus has intangible assets resulting from fresh start accounting as a result of emergence from Chapter 11 bankruptcy on September 30, 2014. The identifiable intangible assets relate to the sales order book and customer relationships. The order book intangible asset is amortized as the order book valued at emergence is reduced, principally as result of deliveries to customers. The customer relationships intangible asset is amortized using the straight-line method over the estimated average useful life of 15 years. Refer also to  Carrying Value of Long-Lived Assets  below.

The excess of the reorganization value over the fair value of identified tangible and intangible assets resulted in a nonamortizing intangible asset as of September 30, 2014. The excess reorganization value (or “goodwill”, as defined by the accounting standards) was tested for impairment and was determined to be fully impaired as of October 1, 2015. Therefore, the Company recorded an impairment charge in the fourth quarter of 2015.

Carrying Value of Long-Lived Assets

The carrying values of property, plant and equipment and identifiable intangible assets are subject to impairment tests whenever adverse conditions or changes in circumstances indicate a possible impairment loss. Impairment tests are based on a comparison of estimated future cash flows to the carrying value of long-lived assets. If impairment is indicated, the asset carrying value is reduced to its fair value and an impairment loss is recognized.

Financial Instruments and Fair Value Measurement

Accounting standards define fair value as the price that would be received from selling an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date. When determining the fair value measurements for assets and liabilities required or permitted to be recorded at fair value, consideration is given to the principal or most advantageous market and assumptions that market participants would use when pricing the asset or liability.

Pursuant to accounting standards, Centrus’ paid-in-kind toggle notes are recorded at face value and the fair value is disclosed. The estimated fair value of the paid-in-kind toggle notes is based on the most recent trading price as of the balance sheet date. Debt issuance costs are deferred and amortized over the life of the instrument.

65

   
The balance sheet carrying amounts for accounts receivable, accounts payable and accrued liabilities, and payables under SWU purchase agreements approximate fair value because of the short-term nature of the instruments.

Concentrations of Credit Risk

Credit risk could result from the possibility of a customer failing to perform or pay according to the terms of a contract. Extension of credit is based on an evaluation of each customer’s financial condition. Centrus regularly monitors credit risk exposure and takes steps to mitigate the likelihood of such exposure resulting in a loss.

SWU and Uranium Revenue

Revenue is derived from sales of the SWU component of LEU, from sales of both the SWU and uranium components of LEU, and from sales of uranium. Revenue is recognized at the time LEU or uranium is delivered under the terms of contracts with domestic and international electric utility customers. Most customers take title and delivery of LEU at fuel fabricators. Centrus ships LEU to nuclear fuel fabricators for scheduled or anticipated orders from utility customers. Based on customer orders, Centrus arranges for the transfer of title of LEU from Centrus to the customer for the specified quantity of LEU at the fuel fabricator. Revenue is recognized when delivery of LEU to the customer occurs at the fuel fabricator.

In a limited number of sales transactions, title to uranium or LEU is transferred to the customer without Centrus physically delivering the uranium or LEU to the customer. In such cases, risk of loss remains with Centrus until physical delivery occurs. At the time transfer of title occurs, a performance obligation for Centrus is created and a receivable is recorded. Cash is collected for the receivable under normal credit terms. The recognition of revenue and related cost of sales occurs at the time physical delivery occurs and risk of loss transfers to the customer.

On occasion, Centrus will accept payment in the form of uranium. Revenue from the sale of SWU under such contracts is recognized at the time LEU is delivered and is based on the fair value of the uranium received in exchange for the SWU.

Contract Services Revenue

The contract services segment consists primarily of revenue and cost of sales for engineering and testing work Centrus performs under an agreement with UT-Battelle, LLC (“UT-Battelle”), the management and operating contractor for Oak Ridge National Laboratory (“ORNL”). The contract services segment also includes limited services provided by Centrus to the U.S. Department of Energy (“DOE”) and its contractors at the Portsmouth site related to facilities the Company leases from DOE.

Contract services revenue includes billings for fees and payments for allowable costs that are determined in accordance with the terms of the underlying contracts. The contract with UT-Battelle provides for fixed payments for monthly reports. Revenue is recognized as work is performed and as fees are earned. The Company’s spending levels for the UT-Battelle contract work are consistent with the fixed funding levels. The Company’s costs in support of receiving payment under the UT-Battelle contract consist of allowable costs under government cost accounting standards (“CAS”). Allowable costs include direct costs as well as allocations of indirect plant and corporate overhead costs determined in accordance with CAS. Allowable costs are subject to audit by the Defense Contract Audit Agency (“DCAA”), or such other entity that DOE authorizes to conduct the audit.

Centrus and DOE have yet to fully settle the Company’s claims for reimbursements for allowable costs related to past contract work performed at the Portsmouth and Paducah sites. The final settlement is subject to Federal Acquisition Regulations requiring the DOE contracting officer to conduct negotiations and prepare a written indirect cost agreement. Revenue resulting from final billing rates is recognized upon completion of the government audits and notice by DOE authorizing final billing. DOE historically has not approved Centrus’ provisional billing rates and has not completed audits of Centrus’ incurred cost submissions and authorized final payments in a timely

66

manner. Additional details are provided in Note 4, Receivables. There is the potential for additional revenue to be recognized, based on the outcome of DOE reviews and audits, as the result of the release of previously established receivable related reserves. However, since these periods have not been finalized with DOE, uncertainty exists and Centrus has not yet recognized this additional revenue.

Advanced Technology License and Decommissioning Costs

American Centrifuge expenses that are outside of our contracts with UT-Battelle are included in Advanced Technology License and Decommissioning Costs , including ongoing costs to maintain the demobilized Piketon facility and our licenses from the U.S. Nuclear Regulatory Commission (“NRC”) at that location. In the second quarter of 2016, the Company commenced with the decontamination and decommissioning (“D&D”) of the Piketon facility in accordance with the requirements of the NRC and DOE. Refer to Note 3,  Contract Services and Advanced Technology License and Decommissioning Costs,  and Note 16,  Commitments and Contingencies,  for further details regarding the American Centrifuge project.

Pension and Postretirement Health and Life Benefit Plans

The Company provides retirement benefits to certain employees and retirees under defined benefit pension plans and postretirement health and life benefit plans. The valuation of benefit obligations and costs is based on provisions of the plans and actuarial assumptions that involve judgments and estimates.  Plan assets and benefit obligations are remeasured each year as of the balance sheet date, or when lump-sum payments exceed certain levels, resulting in differences between actual and projected results. The Company has elected to recognize these actuarial gains and losses immediately in the statement of operations to provide transparency regarding the impacts of changes in plan assets and benefit obligations.

Stock-Based Compensation

Centrus has a stock-based compensation plan which authorizes the issuance of common stock to the Company’s employees, officers, directors and other individuals providing services to the Company or its affiliates pursuant to options, stock appreciation rights, restricted stock units, restricted stock, performance awards, dividend equivalent rights and other stock based awards. Stock-based compensation cost is measured at the grant date based on the fair value of the award. The cost is recognized over the requisite service period on a straight-line basis over the vesting period.

New Accounting Standards

In May 2014, the Financial Accounting Standards Board (“FASB”) issued Accounting Standards Update (“ASU”) 2014-09,  Revenue from Contracts with Customers (Topic 606) . ASU 2014-09 introduces a new five-step revenue recognition model in which an entity should recognize revenue to depict the transfer of promised goods or services to customers in an amount that reflects the consideration to which the entity expects to be entitled in exchange for those goods or services. ASU 2014-09 also requires disclosures sufficient to enable users to understand the nature, amount, timing, and uncertainty of revenue and cash flows arising from contracts with customers, including qualitative and quantitative disclosures about contracts with customers, significant judgments and changes in judgments, and assets recognized from the costs to obtain or fulfill a contract. The FASB issued amendments in 2015 and 2016 that provide clarification on a number of specific issues as well as requiring additional disclosures. The revenue recognition standard will become effective for the Company beginning with the first quarter of 2018. The Company is evaluating the effect that the provisions of ASU 2014-09 will have on its consolidated financial statements.

67

In August 2014, the FASB issued ASU 2014-15, Presentation of Financial Statements - Going Concern (Subtopic 205-40) , which requires an evaluation of whether there is substantial doubt about a company’s ability to continue as a going concern and provide certain disclosures depending on the result of such evaluation. For each reporting period, management will be required to evaluate whether there are conditions or events that raise substantial doubt about a company’s ability to continue as a going concern within one year from the date the financial statements are issued. If management identifies such conditions or events, ASU 2014-15 requires disclosures in the notes to the financial statements that outline whether or not there are any plans intended to mitigate the relevant conditions or events to alleviate the substantial doubt. ASU 2014-15 was effective for the Company beginning in the fourth quarter of 2016. The adoption of ASU 2014-15 did not have a material impact on the Company’s consolidated financial statements.

In April 2015, the FASB issued ASU 2015-03, Interest - Imputation of Interest (Subtopic 835-30), requiring the presentation of debt issuance costs in the balance sheet as a reduction in the carrying amount of the related debt liability instead of a deferred charge asset. Centrus adopted ASU 2015-03 with retrospective application beginning with the first quarter of 2016. The reclassification of debt issuance costs did not have a material impact on Centrus’ consolidated financial statements. Refer to Note 9,  Debt , for details.

In February 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-02, Leases (Topic 842), which requires lessees to recognize a right-of-use asset and lease liability on the balance sheet for all leases with terms longer than 12 months. Leases will be classified as either finance or operating, with classification affecting expense recognition in the statement of operations. ASU 2016-02 is effective for the Company in the first quarter of 2019, with early adoption permitted, and is to be applied using a modified retrospective approach. The Company is evaluating the effect that the provisions of ASU 2016-02 will have on its consolidated financial statements.

In March 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-09, Stock Compensation - Improvements to Employee Share-Based Payment Accounting (Topic 718) . ASU 2016-09 simplifies several aspects of the accounting for share-based payment transactions, including income tax consequences, classification of awards as either equity or liabilities, and classification on the statement of cash flows. ASU 2016-09 is effective for the Company beginning in the first quarter of 2017. Under ASU 2016-09, entities are permitted to make an accounting policy election to either estimate forfeitures on share-based payment awards, as previously required, or to recognize forfeitures as they occur. The Company has elected to recognize forfeitures as they occur. The provisions of ASU 2016-09 are not expected to have a material impact on the Company’s consolidated financial statements.

In August 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-15, Statement of Cash Flows (Topic 230): Classification of Certain Cash Receipts and Cash Payments . ASU 2016-15 addresses the presentation and classification of certain cash receipts and cash payments in the statement of cash flows. It is intended to reduce diversity in practice by providing guidance on eight specific cash flow issues. ASU 2016-15 is effective for the Company beginning in the first quarter of 2018, with early adoption permitted, and is to be applied using a retrospective approach. The provisions of ASU 2016-15 are not expected to have a material impact on the Company’s consolidated financial statements.

In October 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-16, Income Taxes (Topic 740): Intra-Entity Transfers of Assets Other Than Inventory,  requiring an entity to recognize the income tax consequences of an intra-entity transfer of an asset other than inventory when the transfer occurs. ASU 2016-09 is effective for the Company beginning in the first quarter of 2018. Early adoption is permitted. The provisions of ASU 2016-16 are not expected to have a material impact on the Company’s consolidated financial statements.

In November 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-18, Statement of Cash Flows (Topic 230): Restricted Cash. ASU 2016-18 requires that the statement of cash flows explain the change during the period in the total of cash, cash equivalents, and amounts generally described as restricted cash or restricted cash equivalents. ASU 2016-18 is to be applied retrospectively for each period presented, and is effective for the Company beginning in the first quarter of 2018. Early adoption is permitted. The provisions of ASU 2016-18 are not expected to have a material impact on the Company’s consolidated financial statements.

68

2. SPECIAL CHARGES

Enrichment Cessation and Evolving Business Needs

The cessation of enrichment at the Paducah Gaseous Diffusion Plant (the “Paducah GDP”) and evolving business needs have resulted in workforce reductions since July 2013. Special charges include related termination benefits less severance paid by the Company and invoiced to the U.S. Department of Energy (“DOE”) for its share of employee severance pursuant to the USEC Privatization Act.

In the second quarter of 2016, the Company commenced a project to align its corporate structure to the scale of its ongoing business operations and to update related information technology. The Company has incurred advisory costs related to the reengineering project of $1.0 million in 2016. In addition, special charges in 2016 included termination benefits of $0.3 million related to voluntary workforce reductions.

Piketon Demonstration Facility

In September 2015, Centrus completed a successful three-year demonstration of American Centrifuge technology at its facility in Piketon, Ohio, with 120 machines linked together in a cascade to simulate industrial operating conditions. The demonstration effort was primarily funded by the U.S. government. As a result of reduced program funding, Centrus incurred a special charge of $8.7 million in the third quarter of 2015 for estimated employee termination benefits, consisting primarily of payments under its pre-existing severance plan. An additional $0.1 million special charge was incurred in the second quarter of 2016 as an adjustment to accrued severance benefits for current salary levels.

A summary of termination benefit activity and related liabilities follows (in millions):

 	Liability
Dec. 31,
2014	 	2015	 	Liability
Dec. 31,
2015	 	2016	 	Liability
Dec. 31,
2016	 	 	

 	 	 	Special Charges	 	
Paid	 	 	 	Special Charges	 	
Paid	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Workforce reductions:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Enrichment cessation and evolving business needs	$	2.4	
 	 	$	4.5	
 	(a)	$	(6.6	)	(a)	$	0.3	
 	 	$	0.3	
 	 	$	(0.5	)	 	$	0.1	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Piketon demonstration facility	—	
 	 	8.7	
 	 	(0.3	)	 	8.4	
 	 	0.1	
 	 	(3.1	)	 	5.4	
 	(b)	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	$	2.4	
 	 	$	13.2	
 	 	$	(6.9	)	 	$	8.7	
 	 	$	0.4	
 	 	$	(3.6	)	 	$	5.5	

(a) Net of $0.4 million billed to and paid by DOE.
(b) Includes $2.1 million included in long-term liabilities.

69

3. CONTRACT SERVICES AND ADVANCED TECHNOLOGY LICENSE AND DECOMMISSIONING COSTS

The contract services segment includes Revenue and Cost of Sales for engineering and testing work Centrus performs on the American Centrifuge technology under government contract with UT-Battelle. Centrus entered into a new contract with UT-Battelle on September 19, 2016, valued at approximately $25 million for the period from October 1, 2016, through September 30, 2017 (the “2017 ORNL Contract”). The 2017 ORNL Contract provides for payments for monthly reports of approximately $2.0 million per month and additional aggregate payments of $1.0 million based on completion of certain milestones. The 2017 ORNL Contract is currently being funded incrementally. Funding for the program is provided to UT-Battelle by the federal government which is currently operating under a continuing resolution.

The Company’s contract with UT-Battelle that ended September 30, 2016 (the “2016 ORNL Contract”), provided for payments for monthly reports of approximately $2.7 million per month. The amount of funding under the 2016 ORNL Contract decreased from approximately $6.9 million per month received under contract for the government fiscal year that ended September 30, 2015 (the “2015 ORNL Contract”).

Although the 2015 ORNL Contract expired September 30, 2015, Centrus continued to perform work at the expected reduced scope as the parties worked toward a successor agreement. The 2016 ORNL Contract, which was signed in March 2016, provided for payment for reports related to work performed since October 1, 2015.  Revenue  in 2016 includes $8.1 million for March 2016 reports on work performed in the three months ended December 31, 2015, and $30.4 million for reports on work performed in the year ended December 31, 2016. Expenses for contract work performed in the year ended December 31, 2016, are included in  Cost of Sales . Expenses for work performed in the three months ended December 31, 2015, before entering into the 2016 ORNL Contract, were included in  Advanced Technology License and Decommissioning Costs  in 2015.

American Centrifuge expenses that are outside of the Company’s contracts with UT-Battelle are included in Advanced Technology License and Decommissioning Costs,  including ongoing costs to maintain the demobilized Piketon facility and our NRC licenses at that location. In the second quarter of 2016, the Company commenced with the D&D of the Piketon facility in accordance with the requirements of the NRC and DOE. Charges to  Advanced Technology License and Decommissioning Costs  included approximately $19 million in 2016 and approximately $7 million in 2015 to increase the accrued D&D liability based on updated cost estimates that reflect changes in the approach and anticipated timeframe over which the work will be conducted. As of December 31, 2016, the Company has accrued $38.6 million on the balance sheet as  Decontamination and Decommissioning Obligations  for the estimated fair value of the remaining costs to complete the D&D work. Refer to  Note 16, Commitments and Contingencies , for additional details.

70

4.  RECEIVABLES

 	December 31,	
 	2016	 	2015	
 	(millions)	
Utility customers and other	$	15.3	
 	 	$	24.7	
 	
Contract services, primarily DOE	4.6	
 	 	1.8	
 	
Accounts receivable, net	$	19.9	
 	 	$	26.5	

Certain overdue receivables from DOE are included in other long-term assets based on the extended timeframe expected to resolve claims for payment. Unpaid invoices to DOE related to filed claims totaled approximately $78 million as of December 31, 2016, and December 31, 2015. Due to the lack of a resolution with DOE and uncertainty regarding the timing and amount of future collections, the long-term receivable for accounting purposes is $22.8 million as of December 31, 2016, and $23.0 million as of December 31, 2015, including updated submissions for final indirect rates and incurred costs, as well as invoices for interest.

Centrus believes that DOE has failed to establish appropriate provisional billing and final indirect cost rates on a timely basis and the Company has filed claims with DOE for payment under the Contract Disputes Act (“CDA”). DOE denied the Company’s claims for payment of $38.0 million for the periods through 2011, and on May 30, 2013, the Company appealed DOE’s denial of its claims to the U.S. Court of Federal Claims. The Company has been able to reach a resolution on a portion of the amounts claimed, and DOE has now paid approximately $6.7 million of claims for work performed in 2003 through 2007. The Court dismissed claims against DOE related to approximately $3.8 million due from prime subcontractors to DOE. The Company is pursuing payment of such claims directly from DOE subcontractors, of which $0.4 million has been received. On October 5, 2015, the Company filed a motion for summary judgment on three issues which would be dispositive on most of the amounts claimed by the Company in the litigation. The briefing on the motion for summary judgment is complete. The parties are engaged in settlement discussions and further action on the case is stayed pending the outcome of such discussions.

In December 2012, the Company invoiced DOE for $42.8 million, representing its share of pension and postretirement benefits costs related to the transition of Portsmouth site employees to DOE’s D&D contractor, as permitted by  CAS  and based on CAS calculation methodology. DOE denied payment on this invoice in January 2013, and subsequent to providing additional information, as requested, to DOE, the Company submitted a claim on August 30, 2013, under the CDA for payment of the $42.8 million. On August 27, 2014, the DOE contracting officer denied the Company’s claim. As a result, Centrus filed a complaint with the U.S. Court of Federal Claims in January 2015, but there is no assurance the Company will be successful in its appeal. The parties are engaged in settlement discussions and further action on the case is stayed pending the outcome of such discussions. The Company has a full valuation allowance for this claim due to the lack of a resolution with DOE and uncertainty regarding the amounts owed and the timing of collection. The amounts owed by DOE may be more than the amounts the Company has invoiced to date.

Centrus has unapplied payments from DOE that may be used, at DOE’s direction, (a) to pay for future services provided by the Company or (b) to reduce outstanding receivables balances due from DOE. A payments balance of $19.3 million as of December 31, 2016, and $19.4 million as of December 31, 2015, is included in other long-term liabilities pending resolution of the long-term receivables from DOE described above.

71

5. INVENTORIES

Centrus holds natural uranium and the uranium and SWU components of LEU at licensed locations. Components of inventories follow (in millions):

 	December 31, 2016	 	December 31, 2015	
 	Current
Assets	 	Current
Liabilities
(a)	 	Inventories, Net	 	Current
Assets	 	Current
Liabilities
(a)	 	Inventories, Net	
Separative work units	$	115.8	
 	 	$	15.2	
 	 	$	100.6	
 	 	$	221.5	
 	 	$	33.1	
 	 	$	188.4	
 	
Uranium	61.4	
 	 	42.3	
 	 	19.1	
 	 	97.5	
 	 	73.7	
 	 	23.8	
 	
Materials and supplies	0.2	
 	 	—	
 	 	0.2	
 	 	0.2	
 	 	—	
 	 	0.2	
 	
 	$	177.4	
 	 	$	57.5	
 	 	$	119.9	
 	 	$	319.2	
 	 	$	106.8	
 	 	$	212.4	

 	 	
(a)	Inventories owed to customers and suppliers, included in current liabilities, consist primarily of SWU and uranium inventories owed to fabricators that process LEU into fuel for use in nuclear reactors.	

In 2015, Centrus exchanged SWU for uranium under a barter contract. SWU revenue of $8.3 million was recognized based on the fair market value of the uranium acquired in exchange for SWU delivered.

6. PROPERTY, PLANT AND EQUIPMENT

A summary of changes in property, plant and equipment follows (in millions):

 	December 31,
2015	 	Additions / (Depreciation)	 	Retirements	 	December 31,
2016	
Land	$	1.2	
 	 	$	—	
 	 	$	—	
 	 	$	1.2	
 	
Leasehold improvements	0.9	
 	 	2.3	
 	 	(0.2	)	 	3.0	
 	
Machinery and equipment	1.6	
 	 	0.1	
 	 	—	
 	 	1.7	
 	
Other	0.3	
 	 	0.6	
 	 	—	
 	 	0.9	
 	
Property, plant and equipment, gross	4.0	
 	 	3.0	
 	 	(0.2	)	 	6.8	
 	
Accumulated depreciation	(0.5	)	 	(0.5	)	 	0.2	
 	 	(0.8	)	
Property, plant and equipment, net	$	3.5	
 	 	$	2.5	
 	 	$	—	
 	 	$	6.0	

Additions to property, plant and equipment in the year ended December 31, 2016, include leasehold improvements of $1.7 million that were funded by the owner of the Company’s corporate headquarters. Corresponding deferred rent credits are included in long-term liabilities and are being amortized as a reduction to rent expense over the lease term.

72

7. INTANGIBLE ASSETS

Intangible assets originated from the Company’s reorganization and application of fresh start accounting as of September 30, 2014. The intangible assets represented the fair value adjustment to the assets and liabilities for the Company’s LEU segment.

Identifiable Intangible Assets

The identifiable intangible assets relate to the sales order book and customer relationships. The order book intangible asset is amortized as the order book valued at emergence is reduced, principally as a result of deliveries to customers. The customer relationships intangible asset is amortized using the straight-line method over the estimated average useful life of 15 years. Amortization expense is presented below gross profit on the consolidated statement of operations.
Identifiable intangible assets consist of the following (in millions):

 	December 31, 2016	 	December 31, 2015	
 	Gross Carrying Amount	 	Accumulated Amortization	 	Net Amount	 	Gross Carrying Amount	 	Accumulated Amortization	 	Net Amount	
Sales order book	$	54.6	
 	 	$	19.9	
 	 	$	34.7	
 	 	$	54.6	
 	 	$	12.0	
 	 	$	42.6	
 	
Customer relationships	68.9	
 	 	10.3	
 	 	58.6	
 	 	68.9	
 	 	5.7	
 	 	63.2	
 	
 	$	123.5	
 	 	$	30.2	
 	 	$	93.3	
 	 	$	123.5	
 	 	$	17.7	
 	 	$	105.8	

The amount of amortization expense for intangible assets in each of the succeeding years is estimated to be as follows (in millions):

2017	$	10.6	
 	
2018	8.9	
 	
2019	8.6	
 	
2020	9.7	
 	
2021	8.6	
 	
Thereafter	46.9	
 	
 	$	93.3	

Excess Reorganization Value

The excess of the reorganization value over the fair value of identified tangible and intangible assets resulted in a nonamortizing intangible asset of $137.2 million as of September 30, 2014. The excess reorganization value (or “goodwill”, as defined by the accounting standards) was tested for impairment and was determined to be fully impaired as of October 1, 2015. Therefore, the Company recorded an impairment charge of $137.2 million in the fourth quarter of 2015.

The Company tested the carrying amount of the excess reorganization value for impairment using the two-step quantitative approach outlined in Accounting Standards Codification Topic 350,  Intangibles - Goodwill and Other . The reporting unit for purposes of assigning and assessing the excess reorganization value is the Company’s LEU operations.

73

In the first step of the analysis, the Company compared the estimated fair value of the reporting unit to its carrying value, including the excess reorganization value. The fair value of the reporting unit was estimated using an income approach and a market approach. Under the market approach, the excess reorganization value was tested for impairment against the fair value of the Company since the Company’s LEU operations comprise substantially all of the Company’s assets and liabilities and is the Company’s principal source of revenue. The carrying value of total invested capital exceeded the fair value of the Company’s PIK Toggle Notes and the Common Stock (plus an estimated premium for theoretically controlling all shares). The trading prices of the PIK Toggle Notes and the Common Stock are observable inputs and, as such, indicate a level of independent, objective evidence in the fair value hierarchy (i.e., level one inputs) established in the accounting guidance.
Because of the results of the market approach, the Company performed the second step of the impairment analysis in order to determine the implied fair value of the reporting unit’s excess reorganization value. The implied fair value of the excess reorganization value represents the excess of fair value of the reporting unit over the fair value amounts assigned to all of the assets and liabilities of the reporting unit as if it were to be acquired in a business combination and the current fair value of the reporting unit (as calculated in the first step) was the purchase price. Any amount remaining after this allocation represents the implied fair value of the excess reorganization value. The implied fair value of the reporting unit’s excess reorganization value is then compared to the carrying value of the excess reorganization value and any excess of carrying value over the implied fair value represents a non-cash impairment charge.

8. ACCOUNTS PAYABLE AND ACCRUED LIABILITIES

 	December 31,	
($ millions)	2016	 	2015	
 	 	 	 	
Trade payables	$	11.5	
 	 	$	5.4	
 	
Compensation and employee benefits	12.5	
 	 	19.2	
 	
Postretirement health and life benefit obligations - current	13.8	
 	 	5.3	
 	
Severance	3.4	
 	 	8.7	
 	
Other accrued liabilities	5.2	
 	 	6.2	
 	
 	$	46.4	
 	 	$	44.8	

74

9. DEBT

A summary of long-term debt follows (in millions):

 	8% Paid-in-Kind Toggle Notes	 	Deferred Issuance Costs	 	Total
Long-Term Debt	
December 31, 2014	$	240.4	
 	 	$	(0.7	)	 	$	239.7	
 	
PIK Interest	7.2	
 	 	—	
 	 	7.2	
 	
Amortization	—	
 	 	0.1	
 	 	0.1	
 	
December 31, 2015	$	247.6	
 	 	$	(0.6	)	 	$	247.0	
 	
PIK Interest	13.1	
 	 	—	
 	 	13.1	
 	
Repurchases	(26.1	)	 	—	
 	 	(26.1	)	
Amortization/Repurchases	—	
 	 	0.1	
 	 	0.1	
 	
December 31, 2016	$	234.6	
 	 	$	(0.5	)	 	$	234.1	

On February 14, 2017, pursuant to an exchange offer and consent solicitation, Centrus exchanged $204.9 million of PIK Toggle Notes for $74.3 million of 8.25% notes due 2027 (the “8.25% Notes”), 104,574 shares of Series B Preferred Stock with liquidation preference of $1,000 per share, and $27.6 million of cash, leaving $29.6 million of PIK Toggle Notes remaining outstanding. Refer to Note 19,  Subsequent Event.

In June 2016, Centrus repurchased some of the Company’s 8.0% paid-in-kind (“PIK”) toggle notes (the “PIK Toggle Notes”) pursuant to a pre-arranged trading plan. The Company made cash payments of $9.8 million for PIK Toggle Notes having an aggregate principal balance of $26.1 million and accrued interest payable balance of $0.5 million. The gain on the early extinguishment of the PIK Toggle Notes was $16.7 million, net of commissions and unamortized deferred issuance costs totaling $0.1 million.

The pre-arranged trading plan was adopted in accordance with guidelines specified under Rule 10b5-1 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (the “10b5-1 Plan”). The 10b5-1 Plan provided that an independent broker selected by the Company repurchase PIK Toggle Notes on the open market within specified guidelines on the Company’s behalf. All repurchases were subject to SEC regulations as well as such other terms and conditions as specified in the 10b5-1 Plan. On July 11, 2016, the Company terminated the 10b5-1 Plan and subsequently cancelled the PIK Toggle Notes that were repurchased.

The PIK Toggle Notes pay interest at a rate of 8.0% per annum. Interest is payable semi-annually in arrears based on a 360-day year consisting of twelve 30-day months. The principal amount is increased by any payment of interest in the form of PIK payments. The Company has the option to pay up to 5.5% per annum of interest due on the PIK Toggle Notes in the form of PIK payments. In 2015, the PIK option was up to 3.0% per annum. For payments in 2016 and through the semi-annual interest period ending March 31, 2017, the Company has elected to pay interest in the form of PIK payments at 5.5% per annum. Interest payable as of December 31, 2016, is $4.7 million, of which the cash portion of $1.5 million is included in accounts payable and accrued liabilities and the PIK portion of $3.2 million is included in other long-term liabilities.

Issuance costs for the PIK Toggle Notes were deferred and are being amortized on a straight-line basis, which approximates the effective interest method, over the life of the PIK Toggle Notes.

The PIK Toggle Notes will mature on September 30, 2019. However, the maturity date can be extended to September 30, 2024, upon the satisfaction of certain funding conditions described in the Indenture relating to the funding, under binding agreements, of (i) the American Centrifuge project or (ii) the implementation and deployment of a National Security Train Program utilizing American Centrifuge technology.

The PIK Toggle Notes rank equally in right of payment with all existing and future unsubordinated indebtedness of the Company (other than the Issuer Senior Debt as defined below) and are senior in right of payment to all existing and future subordinated indebtedness of the Company. The PIK Toggle Notes are subordinated in right of

75

payment to certain indebtedness and obligations of the Company described in the Indenture (the “Issuer Senior Debt”), including (i) any indebtedness of the Company under a future credit facility, (ii) obligations of, and claims against, the Company under any equity investment (or any commitment to make an equity investment) with respect to the financing of the American Centrifuge project, (iii) obligations of, and claims against, the Company under any arrangement with DOE, export credit agencies or any other lenders or insurers with respect to the financing or government support of the American Centrifuge project and (iv) indebtedness of the Company to Enrichment Corp. under the Centrus Intercompany Note.

The PIK Toggle Notes are guaranteed and secured on a subordinated, conditional, and limited basis by Enrichment Corp. Enrichment Corp will be released from its guarantee without the consent of the holders of the PIK Toggle Notes upon the occurrence of certain termination events (other than with respect to an unconditional interest claim), including (i) the involuntary termination by the Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation (“PBGC”) of any of the qualified pension plans of the Company or Enrichment Corp, (ii) the cessation of funding prior to completion of our ongoing American Centrifuge test programs or (iii) both a decision by the Company to abandon American Centrifuge technology and either (1) the efforts by the Company to commercialize another next generation enrichment technology funded at least in part by new capital provided or to be provided by Enrichment Corp have been terminated or are no longer being pursued or (2) the attainment of capital necessary to commercialize another next generation enrichment technology with respect to which the Issuer is involved which does not include new capital provided or to be provided by Enrichment Corp.

The Enrichment Corp. guarantee ranks equally in right of payment with all existing and future unsubordinated indebtedness of Enrichment Corp. (other than the Designated Senior Claims as defined below) and is senior in right of payment to all existing and future subordinated indebtedness of Enrichment Corp. The Enrichment Corp. guarantee is subordinated in right of payment to certain obligations of, and claims against, Enrichment Corp. described in the Indenture (collectively, the “Designated Senior Claims”), including obligations and claims:
 	 	
•	under a future credit facility;	
 	 	
•	held by or for the benefit of the PBGC pursuant to any settlement of any actual or alleged Employee Retirement Income Security Act (“ERISA”) Section 4062(e) event;	
 	 	
•	held by any party with respect to any equity investment (or any commitment to make an equity investment) with respect to the financing of the American Centrifuge project;	
 	 	
•	held by DOE, export credit agencies or any other lenders or insurers with respect to the financing or government support of the American Centrifuge project; and	
 	 	
•	held by the U.S. government.	

10. FAIR VALUE MEASUREMENTS

Pursuant to the accounting guidance for fair value measurements, fair value is defined as the price that would be received from selling an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date. When determining the fair value measurements for assets and liabilities required or permitted to be recorded at fair value, consideration is given to the principal or most advantageous market and assumptions that market participants would use when pricing the asset or liability. The accounting guidance establishes a fair value hierarchy based on the level of independent, objective evidence surrounding the inputs used to measure fair value:

•	Level 1 – quoted prices in active markets for identical assets or liabilities.	
 	 	
•	Level 2 – inputs other than Level 1 that are observable, either directly or indirectly, such as quoted prices in active markets for similar assets or liabilities, quoted prices for identical or similar assets or liabilities in markets that are not active, or model-derived valuations in which significant inputs are observable or can be derived principally from, or corroborated by, observable market data.	
 	 	
•	Level 3 – unobservable inputs in which little or no market data exists.	

76

Financial Instruments Recorded at Fair Value (in Millions)

 	December 31, 2016	 	December 31, 2015	
 	Level 1	 	Level 2	 	Level 3	 	Total	 	Level 1	 	Level 2	 	Level 3	 	Total	
Assets:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Cash and cash equivalents	$	260.7	
 	 	$	—	
 	 	$	—	
 	 	$	260.7	
 	 	$	234.0	
 	 	$	—	
 	 	$	—	
 	 	$	234.0	
 	
Deferred compensation asset (a)	1.1	
 	 	—	
 	 	—	
 	 	1.1	
 	 	—	
 	 	1.5	
 	 	—	
 	 	1.5	

Liabilities:	 	

 	 	 	

 	 	 	

Deferred compensation obligation (a)	1.1	
 	 	—	
 	 	—	
 	 	1.1	
 	 	—	
 	 	1.4	
 	 	—	
 	 	1.4	

 	 	
(a)	The deferred compensation obligation represents the balance of deferred compensation plus net investment earnings. The deferred compensation plan is funded through a rabbi trust. As of December 31, 2016, trust funds were invested in mutual funds for which unit prices are quoted in active markets and are classified within Level 1 of the valuation hierarchy. As of December 31, 2015, the trust was informally funded using variable universal life insurance. The cash surrender value of the life insurance policies was designed to track the deemed investments of the plan participants. Investment crediting options consisted of institutional and retail investment funds. The deemed investments were classified within Level 2 of the valuation hierarchy because (i) of the indirect method of investing and (ii) unit prices of institutional funds are not quoted in active markets.	

The transfers from Level 2 to Level 1 noted above comprised the only transfers between Levels 1, 2 or 3 during the periods presented.

Other Financial Instruments

As of December 31, 2016, and December 31, 2015, the balance sheet carrying amounts for accounts receivable, accounts payable and accrued liabilities (excluding the deferred compensation obligation described above), and payables under SWU purchase agreements approximate fair value because of the short-term nature of the instruments.

The principal balance and estimated fair value of the PIK Toggle Notes follow (in millions):

 	December 31,	
 	2016	 	2015	
Principal balance	$	234.6	
 	 	$	247.6	
 	
Estimated fair value	107.4	
 	 	36.9	

The estimated fair value of the PIK Toggle Notes is based on the most recent trading price as of the balance sheet date (Level 1).

11. PENSION AND POSTRETIREMENT HEALTH AND LIFE BENEFITS

There are approximately 5,000 employees and retirees covered by qualified defined benefit pension plans providing retirement benefits based on compensation and years of service, and approximately 4,000 employees, retirees and dependents covered by postretirement health and life benefit plans. DOE retained the obligation for postretirement health and life benefits for workers who retired prior to July 28, 1998. Pursuant to non-qualified supplemental pension plans, Centrus provides certain executive officers additional retirement benefits in excess of qualified plan limits imposed by tax law based on a targeted benefit objective. Employees hired on or after September 1, 2008 who are not covered by a collective bargaining agreement that provides for participation do not participate in a qualified defined benefit pension plan or postretirement health and life benefit plans.

77

Changes in the projected benefit obligations and plan assets and the funded status of the plans follow (in millions):

 	Defined Benefit Pension Plans	 	Postretirement Health
and Life Benefit Plans	
 	Year Ended December 31,	 	Year Ended December 31,	
 	2016	 	2015	 	2016	 	2015	
Changes in Benefit Obligations:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Obligations at beginning of period	$	832.8	
 	 	$	961.4	
 	 	$	203.5	
 	 	$	237.7	
 	
Actuarial (gains) losses, net	19.1	
 	 	(55.2	)	 	(9.2	)	 	(30.2	)	
Service costs	3.8	
 	 	5.8	
 	 	—	
 	 	0.2	
 	
Interest costs	35.4	
 	 	36.9	
 	 	8.2	
 	 	8.8	
 	
Benefits paid	(60.9	)	 	(62.1	)	 	(13.3	)	 	(13.1	)	
Lump sum benefits paid	(12.2	)	 	(50.6	)	 	—	
 	 	—	
 	
Less federal subsidy on benefits paid	—	
 	 	—	
 	 	—	
 	 	0.1	
 	
Plan change	—	
 	 	—	
 	 	3.6	
 	 	—	
 	
Administrative expenses paid	(3.4	)	 	(3.4	)	 	—	
 	 	—	
 	
Obligations at end of period	814.6	
 	 	832.8	
 	 	192.8	
 	 	203.5	
 	
Changes in Plan Assets:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Fair value of plan assets at beginning of period	656.3	
 	 	772.4	
 	 	13.8	
 	 	26.3	
 	
Actual return on plan assets	50.2	
 	 	(8.0	)	 	0.5	
 	 	0.4	
 	
Company contributions	4.1	
 	 	8.0	
 	 	6.7	
 	 	0.2	
 	
Benefits paid	(60.9	)	 	(62.1	)	 	(13.3	)	 	(13.1	)	
Lump sum benefits paid	(12.2	)	 	(50.6	)	 	—	
 	 	—	
 	
Administrative expenses paid	(3.4	)	 	(3.4	)	 	—	
 	 	—	
 	
Fair value of plan assets at end of period	634.1	
 	 	656.3	
 	 	7.7	
 	 	13.8	
 	
(Unfunded) status at end of period	(180.5	)	 	(176.5	)	 	(185.1	)	 	(189.7	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Amounts recognized in assets and liabilities:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
      Current liabilities	$	(0.6	)	 	$	(4.2	)	 	(13.8	)	 	(5.4	)	
      Noncurrent liabilities	(179.9	)	 	(172.3	)	 	(171.3	)	 	(184.3	)	
 	$	(180.5	)	 	$	(176.5	)	 	$	(185.1	)	 	$	(189.7	)	
Amounts in accumulated other comprehensive income (loss), pre-tax:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
      Prior service cost (credit)	$	—	
 	 	$	—	
 	 	$	(2.6	)	 	$	(6.6	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Discount rate used to determine benefit obligations at end of period:	4.1%	 	4.5%	 	3.9%	 	4.2%	

The current liabilities reflect expected contributions for benefit payments for the non-qualified plans and the postretirement health and life benefit plans in the following year.

The discount rates above, rounded to the nearest 0.1%, are the estimated rates at which the benefit obligations could be effectively settled on the measurement date and are based on yields of high quality fixed income investments whose cash flows match the timing and amount of expected benefit payments of the plans.

Plan assets and benefit obligations are remeasured each year as of the balance sheet date resulting in differences between actual and projected results for the year. These actuarial gains and losses are recognized in the statement of operations in the fourth quarter. In addition, an interim remeasurement and recognition of gains or losses may be

78

required for a plan during the year when lump-sum payments exceed, or are expected to exceed, the sum of the service cost and interest cost components of the annual net periodic benefit cost for that plan for the current year.

The defined benefit pension plans currently allow for a lump sum payment option to (a) active employees who are terminated as a result of company reductions  in  force and (b) periodically to terminated vested participants. The lump sum payment option was most recently extended through September 2019 to those terminated vested participants who have not yet begun receiving their benefits and have been terminated as a result of a reduction in force by the Company, or due to voluntary termination or involuntary termination, other than involuntary termination as a termination for cause.

Projected benefit obligations are based on actuarial assumptions including possible future increases in compensation.  Accumulated benefit obligations  are based on actuarial assumptions but do not include possible future increases in compensation. Effective August 2013, accrued benefits under the defined benefit pension plans are fixed and no longer increase to reflect changes in compensation or company service. Therefore, the accumulated benefit obligation equaled the projected benefit obligation of $814.6 million as of December 31, 2016, and $832.8 million as of December 31, 2015. As of December 31, 2016, none of Centrus’ plans had fair value of plan assets in excess of accumulated benefit obligations.

Components of Net Periodic Benefit Costs and Other Amounts Recognized in Other Comprehensive Loss
(in millions)

 	Defined Benefit Pension Plans	 	Postretirement Health
and Life Benefit Plans	
 	Year Ended December 31,	 	Year Ended December 31,	
 	2016	 	2015	 	2016	 	2015	
Net Periodic Benefit Costs	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Service costs	$	3.8	
 	 	$	5.8	
 	 	$	—	
 	 	$	0.2	
 	
Interest costs	35.4	
 	 	36.9	
 	 	8.2	
 	 	8.8	
 	
Expected return on plan assets (gains)	(42.0	)	 	(47.4	)	 	(0.3	)	 	(0.8	)	
Actuarial (gains) losses, net	10.9	
 	 	0.2	
 	 	(9.5	)	 	(29.8	)	
Amortization of prior service costs (credits), net	—	
 	 	—	
 	 	(0.3	)	 	(0.3	)	
Net periodic benefit costs (credits)	$	8.1	
 	 	$	(4.5	)	 	$	(1.9	)	 	$	(21.9	)	

 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Other Changes in Plan Assets and Benefit Obligations Recognized in Other Comprehensive Income (Loss)	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net prior service costs (credits)	—	
 	 	—	
 	 	3.6	
 	 	—	
 	
Amortization of prior service (costs) credits, net	—	
 	 	—	
 	 	0.3	
 	 	0.3	
 	
Total (gain) loss recognized in other comprehensive income (loss), pre-tax	$	—	
 	 	$	—	
 	 	$	3.9	
 	 	$	0.3	
 	
Total recognized in net periodic benefit costs (income) and other comprehensive income (loss), pre-tax	$	8.1	
 	 	$	(4.5	)	 	$	2.0	
 	 	$	(21.6	)	

 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Defined Benefit Pension Plans	 	Postretirement Health
and Life Benefit Plans	
 	Year Ended December 31,	 	Year Ended December 31,	
 	2016	 	2015	 	2016	 	2015	
Assumptions used to determine net periodic benefit costs:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Discount rate	4.1%	 	4.5%	 	3.9%	 	4.2%	
Expected return on plan assets	6.8%	 	6.8%	 	5.0%	 	5.3%	

79

Net periodic benefit costs include service and interest costs of providing pension benefits that are accrued over the years employees render service. Prior service costs or credits are amortized over the employees’ average remaining years of service from age 40 until the date of full benefit eligibility or the average expected future lifetime of all plan participants, as applicable. Participants in the postretirement health and life benefit plans are generally eligible for benefits at retirement after age 50 with 10 years of continuous credited service at the time of retirement.

The expected return on plan assets is based on the weighted average of long-term return expectations for the composition of the plans’ equity and debt securities. Expected returns on equity securities are based on historical long-term returns of equity markets. Expected returns on debt securities are based on the current interest rate environment.

Benefit obligations and prior service costs for the postretirement health and life benefit plans increased $3.6 million in 2016 as a result of a plan change increasing the stipend amount provided by Centrus to Medicare-eligible participants.

Net periodic benefit costs and actuarial gains and losses are allocated to cost of sales for the LEU segment and to selling, general and administrative expense.

Healthcare cost trend rates used to measure postretirement health benefit obligations follow:

 	December 31,	
 	2016	 	2015	
Healthcare cost trend rate for the following year	7%	 	7.5%	
Long-term rate that the healthcare cost trend rate gradually declines to	5%	 	5%	
Year that the healthcare cost trend rate is expected to reach the long-term rate	2021	 	2021	

A one-percentage-point change in the assumed healthcare cost trend rates would have an effect on the postretirement health benefit obligation and costs of the Successor Company, as follows (in millions):

 	One Percentage Point	
 	Increase	 	Decrease	
Postretirement health benefit obligation	$	4.0	
 	 	$	(3.8	)	
Net periodic benefit costs (service and interest cost components only)	$	0.3	
 	 	$	(0.3	)	

Benefit Plan Assets

Independent advisors manage investment assets of Centrus’ defined benefit pension plans and postretirement health and life benefit plans. Centrus has the fiduciary responsibility for reviewing performance of the various investment advisors. The investment policy of the plans is to maximize portfolio returns within reasonable and prudent levels of risk in order to meet projected liabilities and maintain sufficient cash to make timely payments of all participant benefits. Risk is reduced by diversifying plan assets in a broad mix of asset classes and by following a strategic asset allocation approach. Asset classes and target weights are adjusted periodically to optimize the long-term portfolio risk/return tradeoff, to provide liquidity for benefit payments, and to align portfolio risk with the underlying obligations. The investment policy of the plans prohibits the use of leverage, direct investments in tangible assets, or any investment prohibited by applicable laws or regulations.

80

The allocation of plan assets between equity and debt securities and the target allocation range by asset category follows:

 	December 31,	 	 	
 	2016	 	2015	 	2017 Target	
Defined Benefit Pension Plans:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Equity securities	41	%	 	47	%	 	40	-	60%	
Debt securities	59	
 	 	53	
 	 	40	-	60	
 	100	%	 	100	%	 	 	 	 	
Postretirement Health and Life Benefit Plans:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Equity securities	100	%	 	64	%	 	85	-	100%	
Debt securities	0	
 	 	36	
 	 	0	-	15	
 	100	%	 	100	%	 	 	 	 	

Plan assets are measured at fair value. Following are the plan investments as of December 31, 2016, and December 31, 2015, categorized by the fair value hierarchy levels described in Note 10,  Fair Value Measurements,  (in millions):

 	Defined Benefit Pension Plans	
 	Level 1	 	Level 2	 	Level 3	 	Total	
 	2016	 	2015	 	2016	 	2015	 	2016	 	2015	 	2016	 	2015	
U.S. government securities	$	—	
 	 	$	—	
 	 	$	84.7	
 	 	$	61.8	
 	 	$	—	
 	 	$	—	
 	 	$	84.7	
 	 	$	61.8	
 	
Corporate debt	—	
 	 	—	
 	 	217.0	
 	 	206.9	
 	 	—	
 	 	—	
 	 	217.0	
 	 	206.9	
 	
Municipal bonds	—	
 	 	—	
 	 	6.2	
 	 	6.8	
 	 	—	
 	 	—	
 	 	6.2	
 	 	6.8	
 	
Mortgage and asset backed securities	—	
 	 	—	
 	 	5.4	
 	 	—	
 	 	—	
 	 	—	
 	 	5.4	
 	 	—	
 	
Fair value of investments by hierarchy level	$	—	
 	 	$	—	
 	 	$	313.3	
 	 	$	275.5	
 	 	$	—	
 	 	$	—	
 	 	$	313.3	
 	 	$	275.5	
 	
Investments measured at NAV (a)	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	318.3	
 	 	377.2	
 	
Accrued interest receivable	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	3.5	
 	 	3.5	
 	
Unsettled transactions	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	(1.0	)	 	0.1	
 	
Plan assets	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	$	634.1	
 	 	$	656.3	

 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	Postretirement Health and Life Benefit Plans	
 	Level 1	 	Level 2	 	Level 3	 	Total	
 	2016	 	2015	 	2016	 	2015	 	2016	 	2015	 	2016	 	2015	
Money market funds	$	0.2	
 	 	$	1.0	
 	 	$	—	
 	 	$	—	
 	 	$	—	
 	 	$	—	
 	 	$	0.2	
 	 	$	1.0	
 	
Bond mutual funds	7.5	
 	 	4.0	
 	 	—	
 	 	—	
 	 	—	
 	 	—	
 	 	7.5	
 	 	4.0	
 	
Equity mutual funds	—	
 	 	8.8	
 	 	—	
 	 	—	
 	 	—	
 	 	—	
 	 	—	
 	 	8.8	
 	
Fair value of investments by hierarchy level	$	7.7	
 	 	$	13.8	
 	 	$	—	
 	 	$	—	
 	 	$	—	
 	 	$	—	
 	 	$	7.7	
 	 	$	13.8	

(a) Equity, bond and money market investments held in collective trusts are valued based on the net asset value (“NAV”) provided by the administrator of the funds. The NAV for each fund is based on the underlying assets owned by the fund, less any expenses accrued against the fund, divided by the number of fund shares outstanding. While the underlying investments are traded on an exchange, the funds are not. Fair values for the collective trust investments are measured using the NAVs as a practical expedient and are not categorized in the fair value hierarchy.

Level 1 assets consist of mutual funds and money market funds having a publicly available NAV.

Level 2 assets include investments in U.S. government agency securities, corporate and municipal debt that are valued based on estimated prices using observable, market-based inputs.

81

Benefit Plan Cash Flows

Centrus expects to contribute $1.1 million to the qualified defined benefit pension plans, $0.6 million to the non-qualified defined benefit pension plans and $13.8 million to the postretirement health and life benefit plans in 2017. There is no required contribution for the postretirement health and life benefit plans under Employee Retirement Income Security Act (“ERISA”).

Estimated future benefit plan payments follow (in millions):

 	Defined Benefit Pension Plans	 	Postretirement Health and Life Benefit Plans	
2017	$	60.4	
 	 	$	21.5	
 	
2018	59.4	
 	 	20.4	
 	
2019	58.0	
 	 	19.0	
 	
2020	56.1	
 	 	17.2	
 	
2021	55.0	
 	 	15.8	
 	
2022 to 2026	258.9	
 	 	61.3	

Other Plans

Centrus sponsors a 401(k) defined contribution plan for employees. Employee contributions are matched at established rates. Amounts contributed are invested in a range of investment options available to participants and the funds are administered by an independent trustee. Matching cash contributions by the Company amounted to $2.4 million in 2016 and $3.0 million in 2015.

Under the Executive Deferred Compensation Plan, qualified employees may defer compensation on a tax-deferred basis subject to plan limitations. Any matching contributions under the Company’s 401(k) plan that are foregone due to annual compensation limitations of the Internal Revenue Code are eligible to be received from the Company under the Executive Deferred Compensation Plan, provided that the employee deferred  the maximum allowable pre-tax contribution in the 401(k) plan . Centrus matching contributions amounted to less than $0.1 million in 2016 and 2015.

12. STOCK-BASED COMPENSATION

The Company’s 2014 Equity Incentive Plan authorizes the issuance stock options, stock appreciation rights, restricted stock units, restricted stock, performance awards, dividend equivalent rights and other stock based awards, as well as cash-based awards to employees, officers, directors and other individuals providing services to the Company or its affiliates. The plan authorizes the issuance of up to 1,000,000 shares of Class A Common Stock. As of December 31, 2016, there were approximately 414,000 shares available for future awards, including approximately 63,000 shares associated with awards which terminated or were cancelled without being exercised.

82

A summary of stock-based compensation costs follows (in millions):

 	Year Ended December 31,	
 	2016	 	2015	
 	 	 	 	
Total stock-based compensation costs:	 	 	 	
Restricted stock units	$	0.2	
 	 	$	0.2	
 	
Stock options	0.3	
 	 	0.2	
 	
Expense included in selling, general and administrative expense	$	0.5	
 	 	$	0.4	

Total recognized tax benefit	$	—	
 	 	$	—	

The total recognized tax benefit is reported at the federal statutory rate net of the tax valuation allowance.

As of December 31, 2016, there was $0.7 million of unrecognized compensation cost, adjusted for estimated forfeitures, related to non-vested stock-based payments granted, of which $0.7 million relates to stock options and less than $0.1 million relates to restricted stock units. That cost is expected to be recognized over a weighted-average period of 1.8 years.

Stock-based compensation cost is measured at the grant date, based on the fair value of the award, and is recognized over the requisite service period, on a straight-line basis the over the vesting period.
 
Restricted Stock Units

Non-employee, independent directors are granted restricted stock units as part of their compensation for serving on the Board of Directors. Settlement of these restricted stock units is made in shares of Class A Common Stock only upon the director’s retirement or other end of service. The restricted stock units vest over one year; however, vesting is accelerated upon (1) the director attaining eligibility for retirement, (2) termination of the director’s service by reason of death or disability, or (3) a change in control. As of December 31, 2016, approximately 103,300 shares of restricted stock units could potentially become Class A Common Stock once vested and settled.

The fair value of restricted stock units is determined based on the closing price of Class A Common Stock on the grant date. Compensation cost for restricted stock units is amortized to expense on a straight-line basis over the vesting period.

Stock Options

The intrinsic value of an option, if any, represents the excess of the fair value of the common stock over the exercise price. The fair value of stock option awards is estimated using the Black-Scholes option pricing model, which includes a number of assumptions including Centrus’ estimates of stock price volatility, employee stock option exercise behaviors, future dividend payments, and risk-free interest rates.

The expected term of options granted is the estimated period of time from the beginning of the vesting period to the date of expected exercise or other settlement, based on historical exercises and post-vesting terminations. Centrus has estimated the expected term using the simplified method described in SEC Staff Accounting Bulletin No. 107/110, Share-Based Payment , due to the lack of historical exercise and post-vesting termination information available for the Company since its reorganization. Future stock price volatility is estimated based on the Company’s historical volatility. The risk-free interest rate for the expected option term is based on the U.S. Treasury yield curve in effect at the time of grant. No cash dividends are expected in the foreseeable future and, therefore, an expected dividend yield of zero is used in the option valuation model. Historical data are used to estimate pre-vesting option forfeitures at the time of grant. Estimates for option forfeitures are revised in subsequent periods if actual forfeitures differ from those estimates. Compensation expense is recognized for stock option awards that are expected to vest.

83

Assumptions used in the Black-Scholes option pricing model to value option grants follow:

 	Year Ended December 31,	
 	2016	 	2015	
 	 	 	 	
Risk-free interest rate	1.91%	 	1.91%	
Expected volatility	75%	 	75%	
Expected option life (years)	6	 	6	
Weighted-average grant date fair value	$1.77	 	$2.62	
Options granted (in thousands)	15	 	437	

Stock options vest and become exercisable in equal annual installments over a three or four year period and expire ten years from the date of grant. A summary of stock option activity follows:

 	 	Stock Options (thousands)	 	Weighted Average Exercise Price	 	Weighted Average Remaining Contractual Life in Years	 	Aggregate Intrinsic Value (millions)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Outstanding at December 31, 2015	 	475	 	$4.09	 	9.3	 	$—	
Granted	 	15	 	$2.68	 	 	 	 	
Exercised	 	—	 	—	 	 	 	 	
Forfeited/Cancelled	 	(7)	 	$5.62	 	 	 	 	
Outstanding at December 31, 2016	 	483	 	$4.02	 	8.4	 	$1.1	
Exercisable at December 31, 2016	 	141	 	$4.12	 	8.3	 	$0.3	

Stock options outstanding and options exercisable at December 31, 2016, follow:

Stock Exercise Price	 	Options Outstanding (thousands)	 	Weighted Average Remaining Contractual Life in Years	 	Options Exercisable (thousands)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
$5.62	 	30	 	7.9	 	20.0	
$4.37	 	300	 	8.2	 	75.0	
$3.90	 	23	 	8.6	 	8.0	
$3.93	 	15	 	8.6	 	5.0	
$2.71	 	50	 	8.8	 	16.0	
$2.75	 	50	 	8.8	 	17.0	
$2.68	 	15	 	9.5	 	—	

84

13. INCOME TAXES

Provision (Benefit)

The provision (benefit) for income taxes from continuing operations is as follows (in millions):

 	Year Ended December 31,	
 	2016	 	2015	
Current:	 	 	 	
  Federal	$	—	
 	 	$	—	
 	
  State and local	(0.6	)	 	(0.3	)	
  Foreign	—	
 	 	—	
 	
 	(0.6	)	 	(0.3	)	
Deferred:	 	 	 	
  Federal	—	
 	 	—	
 	
  State and local	—	
 	 	—	
 	
  Foreign	—	
 	 	—	
 	
 	—	
 	 	—	
 	
 	$	(0.6	)	 	$	(0.3	)	

Deferred Taxes

Future tax consequences of temporary differences between the carrying amounts for financial reporting purposes and the Company’s estimate of the tax bases of its assets and liabilities result in deferred tax assets and liabilities, as follows (in millions):

 	December 31,	
 	2016	 	2015	
Deferred tax assets:	 	 	 	
Employee benefits costs	$	139.3	
 	 	$	140.8	
 	
Inventory	—	
 	 	3.1	
 	
Property, plant and equipment	318.8	
 	 	437.1	
 	
Net operating loss and credit carryforwards	254.9	
 	 	114.3	
 	
Accrued expenses	14.9	
 	 	9.1	
 	
Other	12.6	
 	 	11.9	
 	
 	740.5	
 	 	716.3	
 	
Valuation allowance	(702.2	)	 	(676.4	)	
Deferred tax assets, net of valuation allowance	$	38.3	
 	 	$	39.9	

Deferred tax liabilities:	 	 	 	
Inventory	$	2.6	
 	 	$	—	
 	
Intangible assets	33.0	
 	 	37.3	
 	
Prepaid expenses	2.7	
 	 	2.6	
 	
Deferred tax liabilities	$	38.3	
 	 	$	39.9	
 	
 	$	—	
 	 	$	—	

85

The valuation allowance reduces the net deferred tax assets to their net realizable value. There is a full valuation allowance against net deferred taxes due to annual losses since 2011 and substantial uncertainty to generate future taxable income that would lead to realization of the net deferred tax assets. The ultimate realization of the net deferred tax assets is dependent upon generating sufficient taxable income in future years when deferred tax assets are recoverable or are expected to reverse.

Centrus has federal net operating losses of $725.8 million that currently expire through 2036. The federal net operating losses as well as other tax attributes consisting primarily of tax basis in property of approximately $15.3 million have been reduced as a result of Centrus’ cancellation of debt income of approximately $340 million as prescribed by Internal Revenue Code Section 108. Centrus also has state net operating losses of $17.7 million that currently expire in 2036. The deferred tax assets for state net operating losses and state unrealized built-in loss deductions have been reduced as a result of Centrus’ ownership change and cancellation of debt income in 2014.

Centrus experienced an ownership change as defined under Internal Revenue Code Section 382 on September 30, 2014 when it emerged from bankruptcy. Generally, after an ownership change, the use of federal and state net operating loss carryforwards and tax credits generated prior to the ownership change are subject to an annual limitation. However, there is an exception available to qualifying corporations that eliminates the annual limitation. Centrus is able to utilize this exception for federal purposes, but not for state purposes. The pre-apportioned annual state limitation is $2.9 million. Centrus also had an unrealized built-in loss as of the ownership change date. To the extent this built-in loss is recognized during the five-year period following the ownership change through certain depreciation and loss deductions, the same annual limitation for loss and tax credit carryforwards generally also applies to a built-in loss when it is recognized, unless the exception applies. Centrus is able to utilize the same exception for federal purposes when the built-in loss is recognized, but not for state purposes. To the extent the built-in loss is recognized during the five-year post-ownership change period, the same pre-apportioned annual state limitation will apply so that the combination of loss carryforwards and recognized built-in losses cannot exceed $2.9 million.

Effective Tax Rate

A reconciliation of income taxes calculated based on the federal statutory income tax rate of 35% and the effective tax rate follows:

 	Year Ended December 31,	
 	2016	 	2015	
Federal statutory tax rate	35	 %	 	35	 %	
Gain on early extinguishment of debt	6	
 	 	—	
 	
Excess reorganization value	—	
 	 	(26	)	
Interest expense	(3	)	 	(1	)	
Valuation allowance against deferred tax assets	(36	)	 	(9	)	
State rate changes and tax attributes	(1	)	 	1	
 	
 	1	 %	 	—	 %	

The effective tax rate for the year ended December 31, 2016, includes an adjustment to the valuation allowance against net deferred tax assets of $24.4 million, or 36%. The effective tax rate for the year ended December 31, 2015, includes an adjustment to the excess reorganization value of $137.2 million or 26%, and an adjustment to the valuation allowance against net deferred tax assets of $16.8 million, or 9%.

86

Uncertain Tax Positions

Accounting standards require that a tax position meet a minimum recognition threshold in order for the related tax benefit to be recognized in the financial statements. The liability for unrecognized tax benefits, included in other long-term liabilities, was $0.4 million as of December 31, 2016 and $1.0 million as of December 31, 2015. If recognized, these tax benefits would impact the effective tax rate. As a result of changes to unrecognized tax benefits, the tax provision (state tax, net of federal benefit) decreased $0.4 million during the year ended December 31, 2016 and $0.2 million during the year ended December 31, 2015. The liability for unrecognized tax benefits in the table below relates to state tax unrecognized tax benefits. Centrus believes that the liability for unrecognized tax benefits will be reduced by $0.2 million in the next 12 months.

A reconciliation of the beginning and ending amount of unrecognized tax benefits follows (in millions):

 	Year Ended December 31,	
 	2016	 	2015	
Balance at beginning of the period	$	1.0	
 	 	$	1.3	
 	
Additions to tax positions of current period	—	
 	 	—	
 	
Reductions to tax positions of prior years	(0.6	)	 	(0.3	)	
Balance at end of the period	$	0.4	
 	 	$	1.0	

Centrus and its subsidiaries file income tax returns with the U.S. government and various states and foreign jurisdictions. The IRS started an examination of Centrus’ 2008 through 2011 federal income tax returns during 2012 that was completed in the second quarter of 2014 with no adjustment to the reported tax. As of December 31, 2016, the federal and Maryland statutes of limitation are closed with respect to all tax years through 2012, and the Kentucky statute of limitations is closed with respect to all tax years through 2011.

Centrus recognizes accrued interest related to uncertain tax positions as a component of interest expense. Reversals of previously accrued interest for income taxes is typically offset against interest expense, but if the amount is significant, it is reclassified to interest income in the consolidated statement of operations. Centrus recognizes the increase or decrease of accrued penalties for income taxes as a component of selling, general and administrative expense in the consolidated statement of operations.

The impact of accrued interest and penalties for income taxes in the consolidated statement of operations was a reduction to expenses of $0.1 million for years ended December 31, 2016 and 2015. Accrued interest and penalties for income taxes, included as a component of accounts payable and accrued liabilities, totaled $0.1 million as of December 31, 2016, and $0.2 million as of December 31, 2015.

87

14. NET LOSS PER SHARE

Basic net income (loss) per share is calculated by dividing net income (loss) by the weighted average number of shares of common stock outstanding during the period, excluding any unvested restricted stock. In calculating diluted net income per share, the numerator is increased by interest and dividends on potentially dilutive securities, net of tax, and the denominator is increased by the weighted average number of shares resulting from potentially dilutive securities, assuming full conversion. No dilutive effect is recognized in a period in which a net loss has occurred.

 	Year Ended December 31,	
(in millions, except per share amounts)	2016	 	2015	
 	 	 	 	
Numerator for basic and diluted calculation:	 	 	 	
Net loss	$	(67.0	)	 	$	(187.4	)	
 	 	 	 	
Denominator:	 	 	 	
Weighted average common shares	9.1	
 	 	9.0	
 	
Denominator for basic calculation	9.1	
 	 	9.0	

Weighted average effect of dilutive securities:	 	 	 	
Stock compensation awards (a)	—	
 	 	—	
 	
Denominator for diluted calculation	9.1	
 	 	9.0	

Net loss per share - basic and diluted	$	(7.36	)	 	$	(20.82	)	

(a)	Compensation awards under the 2014 Equity Incentive Plan resulted in common stock equivalents of less than 0.1 million shares of common stock and are excluded from the diluted calculation as a result of net losses in the years ended December 31, 2016 and 2015.	

Options and warrants to purchase shares of common stock having an exercise price greater than the average share market price are excluded from the calculation of diluted net income per share:

 	Year Ended December 31,	 	
 	2016	 	 	2015	 	
Options excluded from diluted net income per share	368,000	
 	 	 	375,000	
 	 	
Exercise price of excluded options	$	3.90	
 	to	 	$	3.90	
 	to	
 	$	5.62	
 	 	 	$	5.62	

88

15. STOCKHOLDERS’ EQUITY

The Company’s certificate of incorporation authorizes 20,000,000 shares of preferred stock, par value $1.00 per share, 70,000,000 shares of Class A common stock, $0.10 par value per share (the “Class A Common Stock”) and 30,000,000 shares of Class B common stock, $0.10 par value per share (the “Class B Common Stock,” and together with the Class A Common Stock, the “Common Stock”). The Company has issued 9,000,000 shares of Common Stock, consisting of 7,563,600 shares of Class A Common Stock and 1,436,400 shares of Class B Common Stock. There were no shares issued in 2015 or 2016. The Company has reserved 1,000,000 shares of Class A Common Stock under its management incentive plan, of which approximately 414,000 shares are available for future awards as of December 31, 2016. Refer to Note 12,  Stock-Based Compensation , for additional information.

The Class A Common Stock trades under the symbol “LEU” on the NYSE’s MKT trading platform. Refer to Note 16,  Commitments and Contingencies - NYSE MKT Listing Standards Notice.

The Class B Common Stock was issued to Toshiba America Nuclear Energy Corporation (“Toshiba”) and Babcock & Wilcox Investment Company (“B&W”) and has the same rights, powers, preferences and restrictions and ranks equally in all matters with the Class A Common Stock, except voting. Holders of Class B Common Stock are entitled to elect, in the aggregate, two members of the Board of Directors of the Company, subject to certain holding requirements.

Rights Agreement

On April 6, 2016 (the “Effective Date”), the Company’s Board of Directors (the “Board”) adopted a Section 382 Rights Agreement (the “Rights Agreement”). The Board adopted the Rights Agreement in an effort to protect shareholder value by, among other things, attempting to protect against a possible limitation on the Company’s ability to use its net operating loss carryforwards and other tax benefits, which may be used to reduce potential future income tax obligations. As of December 31, 2016, the Company had federal net operating losses of $725.8 million that currently expire through 2036.

In connection with the adoption of the Rights Agreement, the Board declared a dividend of one preferred-share-purchase-right for each share of the Company’s Class A common stock and Class B common stock outstanding as of the Effective Date. The rights initially trade together with the common stock and are not exercisable. In the absence of further action by the Board, the rights would generally become exercisable and allow a holder to acquire shares of a new series of the Company’s preferred stock if any person or group acquires 4.99% or more of the outstanding shares of the Company’s common stock, or if a person or group that already owns 4.99% or more of the Company’s Class A common stock acquires additional shares representing 0.5% or more of the outstanding shares of the Company’s Class A common stock. The rights beneficially owned by the acquirer would become null and void, resulting in significant dilution in the ownership interest of such acquirer.

The Board may exempt any acquisition of the Company’s common stock from the provisions of the Rights Agreement if it determines that doing so would not jeopardize or endanger the Company’s use of its tax assets or is otherwise in the best interests of the Company. The Board also has the ability to amend or terminate the Rights Agreement prior to a triggering event.

89

16. COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENCIES

Commitments under SWU Purchase Agreement
 
The Company’s leading supplier of SWU is the Russian government entity Joint Stock Company “TENEX” (“TENEX”). Under a 2011 agreement with TENEX (the “Russian Supply Agreement”), the Company purchases SWU contained in LEU received from TENEX, and the Company delivers natural uranium to TENEX for the LEU’s uranium component. The LEU that Centrus obtains from TENEX under the agreement is subject to quotas and other restrictions applicable to commercial Russian LEU.

In December 2015, the Company successfully negotiated an amendment to the Russian Supply Agreement to better align the Company’s purchase obligations in light of market conditions generally, the Company’s sales order book, and restrictions on the import of Russian LEU. The amendment extended the Russian Supply Agreement beyond 2022 and gives the Company the right to reschedule quantities of SWU into the period 2023-2026, in return for the purchase of additional SWU in those years. Depending on the total purchase obligations rescheduled to 2023-2026, the Company may defer certain limited quantities beyond 2026.

The amended agreement provides that the Company must pay for all SWU in its minimum purchase obligation each year, even if it fails to submit orders for such SWU.  The Company would then have the right to take the unordered SWU in the following year. The December 2015 modification did not change the pricing terms for SWU under the Russian Supply Agreement, which are based on a mix of market-related price points and other factors.

Potential ERISA Section 4062(e) Liability

The Company had been engaged in discussions with the PBGC regarding the status of the qualified pension plans, including potential liabilities under ERISA Section 4062(e) related to employee reductions resulting from ceasing enrichment operations at the Portsmouth and Paducah GDP facilities. In February 2017, the PBGC confirmed that given changes to ERISA Section 4062(e) enacted by Congress in recent years, the Company is able to waive liability with respect to employee reductions at the Portsmouth and Paducah GDP facilities. In addition, the PBGC stated that it agrees to forbear from future action under ERISA Section 4062(e) related to the American Centrifuge project. In its notification to the Company, the PBGC cited the positive results of the Company’s exchange offer and consent solicitation described in Note 19,  Subsequent Event.
 
NYSE MKT Listing Standards Notice

On November 17, 2015, Centrus Energy Corp. received notice from the NYSE MKT LLC (the “NYSE MKT”) indicating that the Company is not in compliance with Sections 1003(a)(i) and (ii) of the NYSE MKT’s Company Guide since the Company reported a stockholders’ deficit as of September 30, 2015, and net losses in its fiscal years ended December 31, 2011, 2012 and 2013. The Company submitted a plan to regain compliance with the NYSE MKT’s continued listing standards and the NYSE MKT notified the Company in January 2016 that it accepted the plan. With the NYSE MKT’s acceptance of the plan, the Company has until May 17, 2017, to regain compliance. If the Company is not in compliance with the continued listing standards by May 17, 2017, or if the Company does not make progress consistent with the plan, the NYSE MKT may initiate delisting procedures as appropriate. In the meantime, the Company’s common stock will continue to be traded on the NYSE MKT, subject to ongoing monitoring by the NYSE MKT and the Company’s compliance with all other applicable NYSE MKT requirements.

American Centrifuge

Milestones under the 2002 DOE-USEC Agreement

USEC and DOE signed an agreement dated June 17, 2002, as amended (the “2002 DOE-USEC Agreement”), pursuant to which the parties made long-term commitments directed at resolving issues related to the stability and security of the domestic uranium enrichment industry. DOE consented to the assumption by Centrus of the 2002

90

DOE-USEC Agreement and other agreements between the Company and DOE subject to an express reservation of all rights, remedies and defenses by DOE and Centrus under those agreements as part of Centrus’ Chapter 11 bankruptcy process. The 2002 DOE-USEC Agreement requires Centrus to develop, demonstrate and deploy advanced enrichment technology in accordance with milestones and provides for remedies in the event of a failure to meet a milestone under certain circumstances.

DOE has specific remedies under the 2002 DOE-USEC Agreement if Centrus fails to meet a milestone that would adversely impact its ability to begin commercial operations of the American Centrifuge Plant on schedule, and such delay was within Centrus’ control or was due to its fault or negligence or if Centrus abandons or constructively abandons the commercial deployment of an advanced enrichment technology. These remedies include terminating the 2002 DOE-USEC Agreement, revoking Centrus’ access to DOE’s centrifuge technology that is required for the success of the American Centrifuge project, requiring Centrus to transfer certain rights in the American Centrifuge technology and facilities to DOE, and requiring Centrus to reimburse DOE for certain costs associated with the American Centrifuge project.

The 2002 DOE-USEC Agreement provides that if a delaying event beyond the control and without the fault or negligence of Centrus occurs that could affect Centrus’ ability to meet an American Centrifuge Plant milestone, DOE and Centrus will jointly meet to discuss in good faith possible adjustments to the milestones as appropriate to accommodate the delaying event. The Company notified DOE that it had not met the June 2014 milestone within the time period currently provided due to events beyond its control and without the fault or negligence of the Company. The assumption of the 2002 DOE-USEC Agreement provided for under the Plan of Reorganization did not affect the ability of either party to assert all rights, remedies and defenses under the agreement and all such rights, remedies and defenses are specifically preserved and all time limits tolled expressly including all rights, remedies and defenses and time limits relating to any missed milestones. DOE and Centrus have agreed that all rights, remedies and defenses of the parties with respect to any missed milestones since March 5, 2014, including the June 2014 and November 2014 milestones, and all other matters under the 2002 DOE-USEC Agreement continued to be preserved, and that the time limits for each party to respond to any missed milestones continue to be tolled.

Piketon Facility Costs and D&D Obligations

Effective October 1, 2015, the U.S. government discontinued funding of the American Centrifuge demonstration cascade at Piketon. Funding for American Centrifuge is now limited to research and development work at our facilities in Oak Ridge, Tennessee. As a result of reduced program funding, Centrus incurred a special charge in the third quarter of 2015 for estimated employee termination benefits, and began reductions in force. Refer to Note 2 , Special Charges , for details. Centrus began to incur expenditures in the second quarter of 2016 associated with the D&D of the Piketon facility in accordance with the requirements of the NRC and DOE. Centrus leases the Piketon facility from DOE. At the conclusion of the lease, Centrus is obligated to return the facility to DOE in a condition that meets NRC requirements and in the same condition as the facility was in when it was leased to Centrus (other than due to normal wear and tear). Centrus must remove all Company-owned capital improvements at the Piketon facility, unless otherwise consented to by DOE, by the conclusion of the lease term. The lease will expire on June 30, 2019, unless it is extended. The D&D work is expected to extend through 2017 and be substantially completed by year-end. As of December 31, 2016, we have accrued $38.6 million on the balance sheet as  Decontamination and Decommissioning Obligations  for the estimated fair value of the remaining costs to complete the D&D work.

Centrus is required to provide financial assurance to the NRC and DOE for D&D costs under a regulatorily-prescribed methodology that includes potential contingent costs and reserves. As of December 31, 2016, Centrus has provided financial assurance to the NRC and DOE in the form of surety bonds totaling $29.4 million, which are fully cash collateralized by Centrus. Centrus expects to receive cash when surety bonds are reduced and/or cancelled as the Company fulfills its D&D and lease obligations.

91

Waste Disposition

The Company’s prior enrichment operations generated hazardous, low-level radioactive and mixed wastes. The treatment and disposal of wastes from our prior operations at the Paducah GDP was completed in 2016. For the former Portsmouth GDP in Piketon, Ohio, DOE agreed in 2011 to accept ownership of all nuclear material at the site, some of which required processing for waste disposal. We agreed to pay DOE for costs for disposing of our share of such wastes. Centrus’ liability for the processing of remaining waste quantities was $0.2 million at December 31, 2016, and $0.7 million at December 31, 2015.

The USEC Privatization Act and our lease with DOE provide that DOE remains responsible for the decontamination and decommissioning of the Paducah and Portsmouth sites.

Legal Matters

Centrus is subject to various legal proceedings and claims, either asserted or unasserted, which arise in the ordinary course of business. While the outcome of these claims cannot be predicted with certainty, Centrus does not believe that the outcome of any of these legal matters will have a material adverse effect on its results of operations or financial condition.

Lease Commitments

Expenses under operating leases for office space, equipment and the Piketon and Oak Ridge facilities amounted to $2.9 million in 2016 and $4.3 million in 2015. Future estimated minimum lease payments and expected lease administration payments follow (in millions):

2017	$	3.1	
 	
2018	2.4	
 	
2019	1.6	
 	
2020	0.9	
 	
2021	0.9	
 	
Thereafter	5.7	
 	
 	$	14.6	

Centrus has a lease with DOE for centrifuge testing facilities in Oak Ridge through December 2017. Centrus leases facilities in Piketon for the American Centrifuge Plant from DOE. The current five-year lease term is through June 2019. Centrus has the option to extend the lease term for additional five-year terms. DOE may terminate the lease for default, including if DOE is able to exercise its remedies with respect to the ACP under the 2002 DOE-USEC Agreement.
  
Centrus leases the office space for its corporate headquarters in Bethesda, Maryland through October 2027 with an option to extend for five years.

17.  ACCUMULATED OTHER COMPREHENSIVE INCOME (LOSS)

The sole component of accumulated other comprehensive income (loss) (“AOCI”) relates to activity in the accounting for pension and postretirement health and life benefit plans. Prior service cost arising during the period and amortization of prior service credits are items reclassified from AOCI and included in the computation of net periodic benefit cost as detailed in Note 11,  Pension and Postretirement Health and Life Benefits .

92

18. REVENUE BY GEOGRAPHIC AREA, MAJOR CUSTOMERS AND SEGMENT INFORMATION

Revenue attributed to domestic and foreign customers, including customers in a foreign country representing 10% or more of total revenue, follows (in millions):

 	Year Ended December 31,	
 	2016	 	2015	
United States	$	242.8	
 	 	$	272.8	
 	
Foreign:	 	 	 	
Japan	49.1	
 	 	77.8	
 	
Belgium	*	
 	 	55.5	
 	
Other	19.4	
 	 	12.1	
 	
 	68.5	
 	 	145.4	
 	
Total revenue	$	311.3	
 	 	$	418.2	

* less than 10%	 	 	 	

In 2016, our 10 largest customers represented approximately 90% of total revenue and our four largest customers represented approximately 50% of total revenue. In our LEU segment, revenue from Exelon Corporation, South Carolina Electric & Gas and American Electric Power represented approximately 15%, 12% and 11%, respectively, of total revenue in 2016. In 2015, revenue from Exelon Corporation, Synatom S.A. and Kansai Electric Power Co., Inc. represented approximately 25%, 13%, and 10%, respectively, of total revenue. In our contract services segment, the U.S. government and its contractors represented approximately 12% of total revenue in 2016 and 15% of total revenue in 2015. No other customer represented more than 10% of total revenue in 2016 or 2015.

Centrus has two reportable segments: the LEU segment with two components, SWU and uranium, and the contract services segment. The LEU segment includes sales of the SWU component of LEU, sales of both the SWU and uranium components of LEU, and sales of uranium. The contract services segment includes revenue and cost of sales for work that Centrus performs as a contractor to UT-Battelle. The contract services segment also includes limited services provided by Centrus to DOE and its contractors at the Portsmouth site related to facilities we continue to lease for the American Centrifuge Plant and formerly at the Paducah GDP. Gross profit is Centrus’ measure for segment reporting. There were no intersegment sales in the periods presented.

 	Year Ended December 31,	
(in millions)	2016	 	2015	
 	 	 	 	
Revenue	 	 	 	
LEU segment:	 	 	 	
Separative work units	$	258.5	
 	 	$	289.9	
 	
Uranium	14.3	
 	 	65.5	
 	
 	272.8	
 	 	355.4	
 	
Contract services segment	38.5	
 	 	62.8	
 	
Revenue	$	311.3	
 	 	$	418.2	

Segment Gross Profit	 	 	 	
LEU segment	$	38.5	
 	 	$	70.1	
 	
Contract services segment	6.6	
 	 	(1.2	)	
Gross profit	$	45.1	
 	 	$	68.9	

93

 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	December 31,	
(in millions)	2016	 	2015	
 	 	 	 	
Assets	 	 	 	
LEU segment	$	686.0	
 	 	$	795.3	
 	
Contract services segment	27.5	
 	 	24.8	
 	
 	$	713.5	
 	 	$	820.1	

Centrus’ long-term or long-lived assets include property, plant and equipment and other assets are reported on the balance sheet at December 31, 2016, all of which were located in the United States.

19. SUBSEQUENT EVENT

On February 14, 2017, pursuant to an exchange offer and consent solicitation, Centrus exchanged $204.9 million of PIK Toggle Notes for $74.3 million of 8.25% Notes, 104,574 shares of Series B Preferred Stock with liquidation preference of $1,000 per share, and $27.6 million of cash, leaving $29.6 million of PIK Toggle Notes remaining outstanding.

The Company anticipates that it will account for the exchange in the quarter ending March 31, 2017, as a troubled debt restructuring (“TDR”) under Accounting Standards Codification Subtopic 470-60,  Debt-Troubled Debt Restructurings by Debtor s. For an exchange classified as a TDR, if the future undiscounted cash flows of the newly issued debt and other consideration are less than the net carrying value of the original debt, a gain is recorded for the difference and the carrying value of the newly issued debt is adjusted to the future undiscounted cash flow amount and no future interest expense is recorded. All future interest payments on the newly issued debt reduce the carrying value. The newly issued preferred stock is to be recorded at fair value less transaction costs. Accordingly, the Company expects to recognize the 8.25% Notes and the Series B Preferred Stock on the consolidated balance sheet at approximately $136 million and $5 million, respectively. The Company anticipates a gain related to the note exchange of approximately $34 million in its consolidated statement of operations for the quarter ending March 31, 2017, which is net of transaction costs related to the exchange of approximately $9 million incurred in the first quarter of 2017.

94

20. QUARTERLY RESULTS OF OPERATIONS (Unaudited)
(in millions, except per share data)

 	2016	
 	1st Qtr.	 	2nd Qtr.	 	3rd Qtr.	 	4th Qtr.	 	Year	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Revenue	$	90.0	
 	 	$	63.4	
 	 	$	21.4	
 	 	$	136.5	
 	 	$	311.3	
 	
Cost of sales	74.2	
 	 	57.9	
 	 	23.5	
 	 	110.6	
 	 	266.2	
 	
Gross profit (loss)	15.8	
 	 	5.5	
 	 	(2.1	)	 	25.9	
 	 	45.1	
 	
Advanced technology license and decommissioning costs	12.0	
 	 	4.7	
 	 	21.9	
 	 	9.3	
 	 	47.9	
 	
Selling, general and administrative	11.4	
 	 	12.5	
 	 	10.7	
 	 	11.6	
 	 	46.2	
 	
Amortization of intangible assets	3.2	
 	 	2.7	
 	 	1.7	
 	 	4.9	
 	 	12.5	
 	
Special charges for workforce reductions and advisory costs	—	
 	 	0.6	
 	 	0.6	
 	 	0.2	
 	 	1.4	
 	
Gains on sales of assets	(0.3	)	 	(0.4	)	 	(0.3	)	 	(0.2	)	 	(1.2	)	
Operating loss	(10.5	)	 	(14.6	)	 	(36.7	)	 	0.1	
 	 	(61.7	)	
Gain on early extinguishment of debt and debt restructuring costs	—	
 	 	(16.7	)	 	—	
 	 	3.7	
 	 	(13.0	)	
Interest expense	5.0	
 	 	5.1	
 	 	4.7	
 	 	4.9	
 	 	19.7	
 	
Investment income	(0.3	)	 	(0.1	)	 	(0.1	)	 	(0.3	)	 	(0.8	)	
Provision (benefit) for income taxes	(0.6	)	 	—	
 	 	—	
 	 	—	
 	 	(0.6	)	
Net loss	$	(14.6	)	 	$	(2.9	)	 	$	(41.3	)	 	$	(8.2	)	 	$	(67.0	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net loss per share - basic and diluted	$	(1.60	)	 	$	(0.32	)	 	$	(4.54	)	 	$	(0.90	)	 	$	(7.36	)	

 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	2015	
 	1st Qtr.	 	2nd Qtr.	 	3rd Qtr.	 	4th Qtr.	 	Year	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Revenue	$	167.8	
 	 	$	63.3	
 	 	$	29.2	
 	 	$	157.9	
 	 	$	418.2	
 	
Cost of sales	160.9	
 	 	59.0	
 	 	53.6	
 	 	75.8	
 	 	349.3	
 	
Gross profit (loss)	6.9	
 	 	4.3	
 	 	(24.4	)	 	82.1	
 	 	68.9	
 	
Advanced technology license and decommissioning costs	1.8	
 	 	4.0	
 	 	1.9	
 	 	25.3	
 	 	33.0	
 	
Selling, general and administrative	12.3	
 	 	6.3	
 	 	13.5	
 	 	10.5	
 	 	42.6	
 	
Amortization of intangible assets	4.0	
 	 	2.0	
 	 	1.1	
 	 	6.3	
 	 	13.4	
 	
Impairment of excess reorganization value	—	
 	 	—	
 	 	—	
 	 	137.2	
 	 	137.2	
 	
Special charges for workforce reductions	0.6	
 	 	2.9	
 	 	9.8	
 	 	(0.1	)	 	13.2	
 	
Gains on sales of assets	(0.8	)	 	(0.7	)	 	(0.3	)	 	(0.3	)	 	(2.1	)	
Operating loss	(11.0	)	 	(10.2	)	 	(50.4	)	 	(96.8	)	 	(168.4	)	
Interest expense	4.9	
 	 	4.9	
 	 	4.8	
 	 	5.0	
 	 	19.6	
 	
Investment income	(0.2	)	 	—	
 	 	(0.1	)	 	—	
 	 	(0.3	)	
Provision (benefit) for income taxes	(0.3	)	 	—	
 	 	—	
 	 	—	
 	 	(0.3	)	
Net loss	$	(15.4	)	 	$	(15.1	)	 	$	(55.1	)	 	$	(101.8	)	 	$	(187.4	)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net loss per share - basic and diluted	$	(1.71	)	 	$	(1.68	)	 	$	(6.05	)	 	$	(11.19	)	 	$	(20.82	)	

The calculation of net loss per share on a dilutive basis is provided in Note 14, Net Loss Per Share. No dilutive effect is recognized in periods in which a net loss has occurred or in which the assumed conversion effect of convertible securities is antidilutive.

95

EXHIBIT INDEX

Exhibit No.	Description	
 	 	
2.1	Plan of Reorganization of USEC Inc. dated July 11, 2014 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 2.1 of the Company’s Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on September 5, 2014).	
 	 	
3.1	Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation of Centrus Energy Corp. (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 of the Company’s Registration Statement on Form 8-A, filed with the SEC on September 30, 2014).	
 	 	
3.2	Third Amended and Restated Bylaws of Centrus Energy Corp. (a)	
 	 	
3.3	Certificate of the Voting Powers, Designations, Preferences and Relative Participating, Optional and Other Special Rights and Qualifications, Limitations or Restrictions of Series A Participating Cumulative Preferred Stock of Centrus Energy Corp. (filed as Exhibit 3.1 to the Company’s Registration Statement on Form 8-A filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on April 6, 2016).	
 	 	
3.4	Certificate of Designation of Rights, Powers, Preferences, Qualifications, Limitations and Restrictions of Series B Senior Preferred Stock (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 3.1 of the Company’s Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on February 15, 2017).	
 	 	
4.1	Indenture by and among Centrus Energy Corp., as Issuer, United States Enrichment Corporation, as Note Guarantor and Delaware Trust Company, as Trustee and Collateral Agent, dated as of September 30, 2014 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 of the Company’s Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on September 30, 2014).	
 	 	
4.2	Supplemental Indenture by and among Centrus Energy Corp., as Issuer, United States Enrichment Corporation, as Note Guarantor and Delaware Trust Company, as Trustee and Collateral Agent (filed as Exhibit 4.5 to the Company’s Registration Statement on Form 8-A filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on February 14, 2017).	
 	 	
4.3	Pledge and Security Agreement by and among Delaware Trust Company, as Collateral Agent, and United States Enrichment Corporation, dated as of September 30, 2014 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.2 of the Company’s Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on September 30, 2014).	
 	 	
4.4	Note Subordination Agreement by and among United States Enrichment Corporation and Delaware Trust Company, as Trustee, dated as of September 30, 2014 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.3 of the Company’s Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on September 30, 2014).	
 	 	
4.5	Outstanding Notes Note Subordination Agreement by and among United States Enrichment Corporation and Delaware Trust Company, as Trustee, dated as of February 14, 2017 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.6 of the Company’s Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on February 15, 2017).	
 	 	
4.6	Rights Agreement dated as of April 6, 2016, among Centrus Energy Corp., Computershare Inc. (“Computershare”) and Computershare Trust Company, N.A., together with Computershare, as Rights Agent (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to the Company’s Registration Statement on Form 8-A filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on April 6, 2016).	
 	 	
4.7	Form of Rights Certificate (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.2 to the Company’s Registration Statement on Form 8-A filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on April 6, 2016).	
 	 	
4.8	Form of First Amendment to Section 382 Rights Agreement by and between Centrus Energy Corp., Computershare Trust Company, N.A. and Computershare Inc., to be dated on or about February 7, 2017 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 to the Company’s Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on January 5, 2017).	
 	 	
4.9	Indenture by and among Centrus Energy Corp., as Issuer, United States Enrichment Corporation, as Note Guarantor and Delaware Trust Company, as Trustee and Collateral Agent, dated as of February 14, 2017 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.1 of the Company’s Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on February 15, 2017).	
 	 	
4.10	Pledge and Security Agreement, dated as of February 14, 2017 by and among Delaware Trust Company, as Collateral Agent, and United States Enrichment Corporation dated as of February 14, 2017 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.2 of the Company’s Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on February 15, 2017).	

96

 	
 	 	
4.11	New Notes Note Subordination Agreement by and among United States Enrichment Corporation and Delaware Trust Company, as Trustee, dated as of February 14, 2017 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.3 of the Company’s Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on February 15, 2017).	
 	 	
4.12	Pari Passu Intercreditor Agreement by and among United States Enrichment Corporation and Delaware Trust Company, as Trustee, dated as of February 14, 2017 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 4.4 of the Company’s Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on February 15, 2017).	
 	 	
10.1	Lease Agreement between the United States Department of Energy (“DOE”) and United States Enrichment Corporation, dated as of July 1, 1993, including notice of exercise of option to renew (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 of the Company’s Registration Statement on Form S-1, filed with the SEC on June 29, 1998).	
 	 	
10.2	Supplemental Agreement No. 1 to the Lease Agreement between DOE and United States Enrichment Corporation, dated as of December 7, 2006 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 of the Company’s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2006, filed with the SEC on February 27, 2007). (Certain information has been omitted and filed separately pursuant to confidential treatment under Rule 24b-2).	
 	 	
10.3	Memorandum of Agreement, dated April 6, 1998, between the Office of Management and Budget and United States Enrichment Corporation relating to post-privatization liabilities (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.18 of the Company’s Registration Statement on Form S-1, filed with the SEC on June 29, 1998).	
 	 	
10.4	Agreement, dated June 17, 2002, between DOE and USEC Inc. (“2002 DOE-USEC Agreement”) (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 99.3 of the Company’s Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on June 21, 2002).	
 	 	
10.5	Modification 1 to 2002 DOE-USEC Agreement, dated August 20, 2002 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.15 of the Company’s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2005, filed with the SEC on February 24, 2006).	
 	 	
10.6	Modification No. 2 dated January 12, 2009, to 2002 DOE-USEC Agreement (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 of the Company’s Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on January 13, 2009).	
 	 	
10.7	Modification No. 3 dated January 28, 2010, to 2002 DOE-USEC Agreement (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 of the Company’s Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on February 2, 2010).	
 	 	
10.8	Modification No. 4 dated February 11, 2011, to 2002 DOE-USEC Agreement (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 of the Company’s Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on February 16, 2011).	
 	 	
10.9	Modification No. 5 dated June 12, 2012, to the Agreement dated June 17, 2002, between DOE and USEC Inc. (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.10 to the Company’s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2012, filed with the SEC on August 1, 2012).	
 	 	
10.10	License dated December 7, 2006 between the United States of America, as represented by DOE, as licensor, and USEC Inc., as licensee (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.34 of the Company’s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2006, filed with the SEC on February 27, 2007).	
 	 	
10.11	Enriched Product Transitional Supply Contract dated March 23, 2011 between United States Enrichment Corporation and Joint Stock Company “Techsnabexport” (“TENEX”) (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.3 of the Company’s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2011, filed with the SEC on May 4, 2011). (Certain information has been omitted and filed separately pursuant to confidential treatment under Rule 24b-2).	
 	 	
10.12	Amendment No. 001 dated April 22, 2013 to the Enriched Product Transitional Supply Contract dated March 23, 2011 between United States Enrichment Corporation and TENEX (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 of the Company’s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2013, filed with the SEC on August 6, 2013). (Certain information has been omitted and filed separately pursuant to confidential treatment under Rule 24b-2).	
 	 	
10.13	Amendment No. 002 dated July 29, 2013 to the Enriched Product Transitional Supply Contract dated March 23, 2011 between United States Enrichment Corporation and TENEX (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.4 of the Company’s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 2013, filed with the SEC on November 5, 2013). (Certain information has been omitted and filed separately pursuant to confidential treatment under Rule 24b-2).	

97

 	
 	 	
10.14	Amendment No. 003 dated July 23, 2014 to the Enriched Product Transitional Supply Contract dated March 23, 2011 between United States Enrichment Corporation and TENEX (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 of the Company’s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 2014, filed with the SEC on November 14, 2014). (Certain information has been omitted and filed separately pursuant to confidential treatment under Rule 24b-2).	
 	 	
10.15	Amendment No. 004 dated September 10, 2014 to the Enriched Product Transitional Supply Contract dated March 23, 2011 between United States Enrichment Corporation and TENEX (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.6 of the Company’s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 2014, filed with the SEC on November 14, 2014). (Certain information has been omitted and filed separately pursuant to confidential treatment under Rule 24b-2).	
 	 	
10.16	Letter Agreement, dated June 22, 2015, supplementing the Enriched Product Transitional Supply Contract dated March 23, 2011 between United States Enrichment Corporation and TENEX. (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 of the Company’s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2015, filed with the SEC on August 7, 2015). (Certain information has been omitted and filed separately pursuant to confidential treatment under Rule 24b-2).	
 	 	
10.17	Amendment No. 005 dated July 7, 2015, to the Enriched Product Transitional Supply Contract dated March 23, 2011 between United States Enrichment Corporation and TENEX (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 of the Company’s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 2015, filed with the SEC on November 12, 2015). (Certain information has been omitted and filed separately pursuant to confidential treatment under Rule 24b-2).	
 	 	
10.18	Amendment No. 006 dated September 4, 2015, to the Enriched Product Transitional Supply Contract dated March 23, 2011 between United States Enrichment Corporation and TENEX (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 of the Company’s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 2015, filed with the SEC on November 12, 2015). (Certain information has been omitted and filed separately pursuant to confidential treatment under Rule 24b-2).	
 	 	
10.19	Amendment No. 007 dated October 19, 2015, to the Enriched Product Transitional Supply Contract dated March 23, 2011 between United States Enrichment Corporation and TENEX. (Certain information has been omitted and filed separately pursuant to confidential treatment under Rule 24b-2).	
 	 	
10.20	Amendment No. 008 dated December 22, 2015, to the Enriched Product Transitional Supply Contract dated March 23, 2011 between United States Enrichment Corporation and TENEX. (Certain information has been omitted and filed separately pursuant to confidential treatment under Rule 24b-2).	
 	 	
10.21	Letter Agreement, dated August 1, 2016, by and between Joint Stock Company “TENEX” and United States Enrichment Corporation. (Certain information has been omitted and filed separately pursuant to confidential treatment under Rule 24b-2).	
 	 	
10.22	Form of Plan Support Agreement dated December 13, 2013 between USEC Inc. and certain holders of USEC Inc.’s 3.0% convertible senior notes due October 1, 2014, incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 of the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on December 16, 2013.	
 	 	
10.23	Plan Support Agreement dated December 13, 2013 between USEC Inc. and certain holders of USEC Inc.’s 3.0% convertible senior notes due October 1, 2014, as amended through February 28, 2014 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.3 of the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on March 5, 2014).	
 	 	
10.24	Plan Support Agreement dated March 4, 2014 between USEC Inc. and Toshiba America Nuclear Energy Company (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 of the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on March 5, 2014).	
 	 	
10.25	Plan Support Agreement dated March 4, 2014 between USEC Inc. and Babcock & Wilcox Investment Company (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 of the Current Report on Form 8-K filed on March 5, 2014).	
 	 	
10.26	Director and Officer Indemnification Agreement (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.77 of the Company’s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2014, filed with the SEC on March 16, 2015).	
 	 	
10.27	Form of Change in Control Agreement with executive officers (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.3 of the Company’s Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on January 16, 2013). (b)	
 	 	
10.28	Employment Agreement, dated March 6, 2015, by and between Centrus Energy Corp. and Daniel B. Poneman (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.7 of the Company’s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended March 31, 2015, filed with the SEC on May 7, 2015). (b)	

98

 	
 	 	
10.29	2016 Executive Incentive Plan (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 of the Company’s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, filed with the SEC on August 12, 2016) (b)	
 	 	
10.30	2015 Executive Incentive Plan (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.8 of the Company’s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, filed with the SEC on May 7, 2015). (b)	
 	 	
10.31	Centrus Energy Corp. 2014 Equity Incentive Plan (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 of the Company’s Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on September 30, 2014). (b)	
 	 	
10.32	Form of Employee Non-qualified Stock Option Award Agreement under the Centrus Energy Corp. 2014 Equity Incentive Plan (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.80 of the Company’s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2014, filed with the SEC on March 16, 2015). (b)	
 	 	
10.33	Form of Non-Employee Director Restricted Stock Unit Award Agreement (Annual Retainers and Meeting Fees) under the Centrus Energy Corp. 2014 Equity Incentive Plan (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.81 of the Company’s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2014, filed with the SEC on March 16, 2015). (b)	
 	 	
10.34	Centrus Energy Corp. 2014 Post-Restructuring Incentive Plan (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.2 of the Company’s Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on September 30, 2014). (b)	
 	 	
10.35	Amended and Restated Centrus Energy Corp. Executive Severance Plan (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.3 of the Company’s Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on September 30, 2014). (b)	
 	 	
10.36	USEC Inc. Pension Restoration Plan, as amended and restated, dated November 1, 2007 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.55 of the Company’s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2007, filed with the SEC on February 29, 2008). (b)	
 	 	
10.37	First Amendment, dated August 1, 2008, to USEC Inc. Pension Restoration Plan, as amended and restated, dated November 1, 2007 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.3 of the Company’s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended September 30, 2008, filed with the SEC on November 5, 2008). (b)	
 	 	
10.38	Second Amendment dated July 25, 2013 to the USEC Inc. Pension Restoration Plan, as amended and restated effective January 1, 2008 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 of the Company’s Current Report on Form 8-K, filed with the SEC on July 26, 2013). (b)	
 	 	
10.39	USEC Inc. 1999 Supplemental Executive Retirement Plan, as amended and restated, dated November 1, 2010 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.65 of the Company’s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2010, filed with the SEC on February 24, 2011). (b)	
 	 	
10.40	USEC Inc. 2006 Supplemental Executive Retirement Plan, as amended and restated, dated November 1, 2007 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.64 of the Company’s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2007, filed with the SEC on February 29, 2008). (b)	
 	 	
10.41	First Amendment dated October 28, 2009 to the USEC Inc. 2006 Supplemental Executive Retirement Plan, as amended and restated (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.71 of the Company’s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2009, filed with the SEC on March 1, 2010). (b)	
 	 	
10.42	Centrus Energy Corp. Executive Deferred Compensation Plan, as amended and restated (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.5 of the Company’s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the quarter ended June 30, 2015, filed with the SEC on August 7, 2015). (b)	
 	 	
21	Subsidiaries of Centrus Energy Corp. (a)	
 	 	
23.1	Consent of PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP, independent registered public accounting firm. (a)	
 	 	
31.1	Certification of the Chief Executive Officer pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a)/15d-14(a). (a)	
 	 	
31.2	Certification of the Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a)/15d-14(a). (a)	
 	 	
32.1	Certification of CEO and CFO pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350. (a)	
 	 	
101	Consolidated financial statements from the Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2016, filed in interactive data file (XBRL) format.	

(a)	Filed herewith	
 	 	
(b)	Management contracts and compensatory plans and arrangements required to be filed as exhibits pursuant to Item 15(b) of this report.	

99

EXHIBIT 3.2

THIRD
AMENDED AND RESTATED
BYLAWS
OF
CENTRUS ENERGY CORP.
(hereinafter called the “Corporation”)
ARTICLE I
OFFICES

Section 1.Registered Office. The registered office of the Corporation shall be in the City of Wilmington, County of New Castle, State of Delaware.

Section 2.Other Offices. The Corporation may also have offices at such other places both within and without the State of Delaware as the board of directors of the Corporation (the “Board of Directors”) may from time to time determine.
ARTICLE II
MEETINGS OF STOCKHOLDERS

Section 1.Place of Meetings. Meetings of the stockholders for the election of directors or for any other purpose shall be held at such time and place, either within or without the State of Delaware as shall be designated from time to time by the Board of Directors and stated in the notice of the meeting or in a duly executed waiver of notice thereof.
 
The Board of Directors may, in its sole discretion, determine that meetings of the stockholders shall not be held at any place, but may instead be held solely by means of remote communication in accordance with Section 211(a)(2) of the Delaware General Corporation Law. If authorized by the Board of Directors in its sole discretion, and subject to such guidelines and procedures as the Board of Directors may adopt, stockholders and proxy holders not physically present at a meeting of stockholders may, by means of remote communication (a) participate in a meeting of stockholders; and (b) be deemed present in person and vote at a meeting of stockholders whether such meeting is to be held at a designated place or solely by means of remote communication, provided that (i) the Corporation shall implement reasonable measures to verify that each person deemed present and permitted to vote at the meeting by means of remote communication is a stockholder or proxy holder; (ii) the Corporation shall implement reasonable measures to provide such stockholders and proxy holders a reasonable opportunity to participate in the meeting and to vote on matters submitted to the stockholders, including an opportunity to read or hear the proceedings of the meeting substantially concurrently with such

proceedings; and (iii) if any stockholder or proxy holder votes or takes other action at the meeting by means of remote communication, a record of such vote or other action shall be maintained by the Corporation.
Section 2.Annual Meetings. The annual meeting of stockholders (the “Annual Meeting”) shall be held on such date and at such time as shall be designated from time to time by the Board of Directors and stated in the notice of the meeting, at which meetings the stockholders shall elect by a plurality vote members of a Board of Directors, and transact such other business as may properly be brought before the meeting. Unless otherwise required by law, written notice of the Annual Meeting stating the place, if any, date and hour of the meeting; and the means of remote communications, if any, by which stockholders and proxy holders may be deemed to be present in person and vote at such meeting; shall be given to each stockholder entitled to vote at such meeting not less than ten nor more than sixty days before the date of the meeting.

Section 3.Special Meetings. Unless otherwise prescribed by law or by the Certificate of Incorporation, special meetings of stockholders (the “Special Meetings”), for any purpose or purposes, may be called by either the Chairman, if there be one, or the President, and shall be called by any such officer at the request in writing of (i) the Board of Directors or (ii) a committee of the Board of Directors that has been designated by the Board of Directors and whose power and authority include the power to call such meetings. Such request shall state the purpose or purposes of the proposed meeting. Unless otherwise required by law, written notice of a Special Meeting stating the place, date and hour of the meeting and the purpose or purposes for which the meeting is called shall be given not less than ten nor more than sixty days before the date of the meeting to each stockholder entitled to vote at such meeting. At a Special Meeting only such business shall be conducted as shall be specified in the notice of meeting (or any supplement thereto).

Section 4.Quorum. Unless otherwise required by law or by the then-current certificate of incorporation of the Corporation (the “Certificate of Incorporation”), the holders of a majority of the capital stock issued and outstanding and entitled to vote thereat, present in person or represented by proxy, shall constitute a quorum at all meetings of the stockholders for the transaction of business. A quorum, once established, shall not be broken by the withdrawal of enough votes to leave less than a quorum. If, however, such quorum shall not be present or represented at any meeting of the stockholders, the stockholders entitled to vote thereat, present in person or represented by proxy, shall have power to adjourn the meeting from time to time, without notice other than announcement at the meeting, until a quorum shall be present or represented. At such adjourned meeting at which a quorum shall be present or represented, any business may be transacted which might have been transacted at the meeting as originally noticed. If the adjournment is for more than thirty days, or if after the adjournment a new record date is fixed for the adjourned meeting, a notice of the adjourned meeting shall be given to each stockholder entitled to vote at the meeting not less than ten nor more than sixty days before the date of the meeting.

Section 5.Proxies. Any stockholder entitled to vote may do so in person or by his or her proxy appointed by an instrument in writing subscribed by such stockholder or by his or her attorney thereunto authorized, delivered to the Secretary of the meeting;  provided ,  however , that no proxy shall be voted or acted upon after three years from its date, unless said proxy provides for a longer period. Without limiting the manner in which a stockholder may authorize another person or persons to act for him or her as proxy, either of the following shall constitute a valid means by which a stockholder may grant such authority:
(i)A stockholder may execute a writing authorizing another person or persons to act for him or her as proxy. Execution may be accomplished by the stockholder or his or her

authorized officer, director, employee or agent signing such writing or causing his or her signature to be affixed to such writing by any reasonable means, including, but not limited to, by facsimile signature.

(ii)A stockholder may authorize another person or persons to act for him or her as proxy by transmitting or authorizing the transmission of a telegram or other means of electronic transmission to the person who will be the holder of the proxy or to a proxy solicitation firm, proxy support service organization or like agent duly authorized by the person who will be the holder of the proxy to receive such transmission,  provided  that any such telegram or other means of electronic transmission must either set forth or be submitted with information from which it can be determined that the telegram or other electronic transmission was authorized by the stockholder. Any copy, facsimile telecommunication or other reliable reproduction of the writing or transmission authorizing another person or persons to act as proxy for a stockholder may be substituted or used in lieu of the original writing or transmission for any and all purposes for which the original writing or transmission could be used;  provided  that such copy, facsimile telecommunication or other reproduction shall be a complete reproduction of the entire original writing or transmission.

Section 6.Voting. Unless otherwise required by law, the Certificate of Incorporation or these Bylaws, any question brought before any meeting of stockholders, other than the election of directors, shall be decided by the vote of the holders of a majority of the stock represented and entitled to vote thereat. Each stockholder represented at a meeting of stockholders shall be entitled to cast one vote for each share of the capital stock entitled to vote thereat held by such stockholder. The Board of Directors, in its discretion, or the officer of the Corporation presiding at a meeting of stockholders, in his or her discretion, may require that any votes cast at such meeting shall be cast by written ballot.

Section 7.List of Stockholders Entitled to Vote. The officer of the Corporation who has charge of the stock ledger of the Corporation shall prepare and make, at least ten days before every meeting of stockholders, a complete list of the stockholders entitled to vote at the meeting, arranged in alphabetical order, and showing the address of each stockholder and the number of shares registered in the name of each stockholder. Unless required by Section 219 of the Delaware General Corporation Law, the Corporation shall not be required to include electronic mail addresses or other electronic contact information on such list. Such list shall be open to the examination of any stockholder, for any purpose germane to the meeting, for a period of at least ten days prior to the meeting, either (a) on a reasonably accessible electronic network, provided that the information required to gain access to such list is provided with the notice of the meeting, or (b) during ordinary business hours, at the principal place of business of the Corporation. In the event the Corporation determines to make the list available on an electronic network, the Corporation may take reasonable steps to ensure that such information is available only to stockholders of the Corporation. If the meeting is to be held at a place, the list shall also be produced and kept at the time and place of the meeting during the whole time thereof, and may be inspected by any stockholder of the Corporation who is present. If the meeting is to be held solely by means of remote communication, the list shall also be open to the examination of any stockholder during the whole time of the meeting on a reasonably accessible electronic network, and the information required to access such list shall be provided with the notice of the meeting.

Section 8.Stock Ledger. The stock ledger of the Corporation shall be the only evidence as to who are the stockholders entitled to examine the stock ledger, the list required by Section 7 of this Article II or the books of the Corporation, or to vote in person or by proxy at any meeting of stockholders.

Section 9.Nomination of Directors. Only persons who are nominated in accordance with the following procedures shall be eligible for election as directors of the Corporation. Nominations of persons for election to the Board of Directors may be made at any annual meeting of stockholders (a) by or at the direction of the Board of Directors (or any duly authorized committee thereof) or (b) by any stockholder of the Corporation (i) who is a stockholder of record on the date of the giving of the notice provided for in this Section 9 and on the record date for the determination of stockholders entitled to vote at such annual meeting and (ii) who complies with the notice procedures set forth in this Section 9.

In addition to any other applicable requirements, for a nomination to be made by a stockholder, such stockholder must have given timely notice thereof in proper written form to the Secretary of the Corporation.
To be timely, a stockholder’s notice to the Secretary must be delivered to or mailed and received at the principal executive offices of the Corporation not less than ninety nor more than one hundred twenty calendar days prior to the first anniversary date of the Annual Meeting for the prior year; provided ,  however , that in the event that the date of the Annual Meeting is more than thirty days before or more than sixty days after such anniversary date, notice by the stockholder to be timely must be so received not later than the close of business on the tenth day following the day on which such notice of the date of the Annual Meeting was mailed or such public disclosure of the date of the Annual Meeting was made, whichever first occurs. In no event shall the public announcement of an adjournment of an Annual Meeting commence a new time period for the giving of a stockholder notice as described above.
To be in proper written form, a stockholder’s notice to the Secretary must set forth (a) as to each person whom the stockholder proposes to nominate for election as a director (i) the name, age, business address and residence address of the person, (ii) the principal occupation or employment of the person, (iii) the class or series and number of shares of capital stock of the Corporation that are owned beneficially or of record by the person and (iv) any other information relating to the person that would be required to be disclosed in a proxy statement or other filings required to be made in connection with solicitations of proxies for election of directors pursuant to Section 14 of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the “Exchange Act”), and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder; and (b) as to the stockholder giving the notice (i) the name and record address of such stockholder, (ii) the class or series and number of shares of capital stock of the Corporation that are owned beneficially or of record by such stockholder, (iii) a description of all arrangements or understandings between such stockholder and each proposed nominee and any other person or persons (including their names) pursuant to which the nomination(s) are to be made by such stockholder, (iv) a representation that such stockholder intends to appear in person or by proxy at the meeting to nominate the persons named in its notice, (v) a statement, signed under oath and in such reasonable detail as the Board of Directors may require, that such stockholder is not a foreign person (as defined in the Certificate of Incorporation) or under the control of a foreign person and that such stockholder is not a Contravening Person (as defined in the Certificate of Incorporation) or under the control of a Contravening Person, (vi) an undertaking to notify the Corporation if the statement specified in clause (v) becomes untrue in any respect from the date such statement is given up to and including the date and time of the vote for the proposed nominee and (vii) any other information relating to such stockholder that would be required to be disclosed in a proxy statement or other filings required to be made in connection with solicitations of proxies for election of directors pursuant to Section 14 of the Exchange Act and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder. Such notice must be accompanied by a written consent of each proposed nominee to being named as a nominee and to serve as a director if elected.

No person shall be eligible for election as a director of the Corporation unless nominated in accordance with the procedures set forth in this Section 9. If the Chairman of the meeting determines (a) that a nomination was not made in accordance with the foregoing procedures, (b) that at the date and time of the vote for the proposed nominee the stockholder who nominated such nominee is a foreign person or under the control of a foreign person or (c) that at the date and time of the vote for the proposed nominee the stockholder who nominated such nominee is a Contravening Person (as defined in the Certificate of Incorporation) or under the control of a Contravening Person, the Chairman shall declare to the meeting that the nomination was defective and such defective nomination shall be disregarded.
Nothing in this Section 9 shall be deemed to affect any rights of the holders of any series of Preferred Stock (as defined in the Certificate of Incorporation) or holders of Class B Common Stock (as defined in the Certificate of Incorporation) to elect directors pursuant to any applicable provisions of the Certificate of Incorporation.
Section 10.Business at Annual Meetings. No business may be transacted at an Annual Meeting, other than business that is either (a) specified in the notice of meeting (or any supplement thereto) given by or at the direction of the Board of Directors (or any duly authorized committee thereof), (b) otherwise properly brought before the Annual Meeting by or at the direction of the Board of Directors (or any duly authorized committee thereof) or (c) otherwise properly brought before the Annual Meeting by any stockholder of the Corporation (i) who is a stockholder of record on the date of the giving of the notice provided for in this Section 10 and on the record date for the determination of stockholders entitled to vote at such Annual Meeting and (ii) who complies with the notice procedures set forth in this Section 10.

In addition to any other applicable requirements, for business to be properly brought before an Annual Meeting by a stockholder, such stockholder must have given timely notice thereof in proper written form to the Secretary of the Corporation.
To be timely, a stockholder’s notice to the Secretary must be delivered to or mailed and received at the principal executive offices of the Corporation not less than ninety nor more than one hundred twenty calendar days prior to the first anniversary date of the Annual Meeting for the prior year; provided ,  however , that in the event that the date of the Annual Meeting is more than thirty days before or more than sixty days after such anniversary date, notice by the stockholder to be timely must be so received not later than the close of business on the tenth day following the day on which such notice of the date of the Annual Meeting was mailed or such public disclosure of the date of the Annual Meeting was made, whichever first occurs. In no event shall the public announcement of an adjournment of an Annual Meeting commence a new time period for the giving of a stockholder’s notice as described above.
To be in proper written form, a stockholder’s notice to the Secretary must set forth as to each matter such stockholder proposes to bring before the Annual Meeting (i) a brief description of the business desired to be brought before the Annual Meeting and the reasons for conducting such business at the Annual Meeting, (ii) the name and record address of such stockholder, (iii) the class or series and number of shares of capital stock of the Corporation that are owned beneficially or of record by such stockholder, (iv) a description of all arrangements or understandings between such stockholder and any other person or persons (including their names) in connection with the proposal of such business by such stockholder and any material interest of such stockholder in such business and (v) a representation that such stockholder intends to appear in person or by proxy at the Annual Meeting to bring such business before the meeting.

No business shall be conducted at the Annual Meeting of Stockholders except business brought before the Annual Meeting in accordance with the procedures set forth in this Section 10,  provided , however , that, once business has been properly brought before the Annual Meeting in accordance with such procedures, nothing in this Section 10 shall be deemed to preclude discussion by any stockholder of any such business. If the Chairman of an Annual Meeting determines that business was not properly brought before the Annual Meeting in accordance with the foregoing procedures, the Chairman shall declare to the meeting that the business was not properly brought before the meeting and such business shall not be transacted.
Section 11.Conduct of Meetings. The Board of Directors of the Corporation may adopt by resolution such rules and regulations for the conduct of meetings of the stockholders as it shall deem appropriate. Except to the extent inconsistent with such rules and regulations as adopted by the Board of Directors, the Chairman of any meeting of the stockholders shall have the right and authority to prescribe such rules, regulations and procedures and to do all such acts as, in the judgment of such Chairman, are appropriate for the proper conduct of the meeting. Such rules, regulations or procedures, whether adopted by the Board of Directors or prescribed by the Chairman of the meeting, may include, without limitation, the following: (i) the establishment of an agenda or order of business for the meeting; (ii) the determination of when the polls shall open and close for any given matter to be voted on at the meeting; (iii) rules and procedures for maintaining order at the meeting and the safety of those present; (iv) limitations on attendance at or participation in the meeting to stockholders of record of the Corporation, their duly authorized and constituted proxies or such other persons as the Chairman of the meeting shall determine; (v) restrictions on entry to the meeting after the time fixed for the commencement thereof; and (vi) limitations on the time allotted to questions or comments by participants.

Section 12.Inspectors of Election. In advance of any meeting of stockholders, the Board by resolution or the Chairman shall appoint one or more inspectors of election to act at the meeting and make a written report thereof. One or more other persons may be designated as alternate inspectors to replace any inspector who fails to act. If no inspector or alternate is present, ready and willing to act at a meeting of stockholders, the Chairman of the meeting shall appoint one or more inspectors to act at the meeting. Unless otherwise required by law, inspectors may be officers, employees or agents of the Corporation. Each inspector, before entering upon the discharge of his or her duties, shall take and sign an oath faithfully to execute the duties of inspector with strict impartiality and according to the best of his or her ability. The inspector shall have the duties prescribed by law and shall take charge of the polls and, when the vote is completed, shall make a certificate of the result of the vote taken and of such other facts as may be required by law.
ARTICLE III
DIRECTORS

Section 1.Number and Election of Directors. Subject to the rights of the holders of any series of Preferred Stock or the holders of the Class B Common Stock to elect directors, the Board of Directors shall consist of not less than three nor more than twenty members, the exact number of which shall be fixed by the Board of Directors. Except as provided in the Certificate of Incorporation, directors shall be elected by a plurality of the votes cast at Annual Meetings. Any director may resign at any time upon written notice to the Corporation. Directors need not be stockholders. Directors must be citizens of the United States of America (other than any directors elected by the holders of any series of Preferred Stock or the holders of the Class B Common Stock, who must satisfy the qualifications specified in the terms of such Preferred Stock or Class B Common Stock, as applicable).

Section 2.Duties and Powers. The business and affairs of the Corporation shall be managed by or under the direction of the Board of Directors which may exercise all such powers of the Corporation and do all such lawful acts and things as are not by statute or by the Certificate of Incorporation or by these Bylaws directed or required to be exercised or done by the stockholders.

Section 3.Meetings. The Board of Directors may hold meetings, both regular and special, either within or without the State of Delaware. Regular meetings of the Board of Directors may be held without notice at such time and at such place as may from time to time be determined by the Board of Directors. Special meetings of the Board of Directors may be called by the Chairman, if there be one, the President, or by a majority of directors then in office. Notice thereof stating the place, date and hour of the meeting shall be given to each director either by mail not less than forty-eight hours before the date of the meeting, by telephone or telegram on twenty-four hours’ notice, or on such shorter notice as the person or persons calling such meeting may deem necessary or appropriate in the circumstances. Unless otherwise indicated in the notice thereof, all business may be transacted at a special meeting of the Board of Directors.

Section 4.Organization. At each meeting of the Board of Directors, the Chairman of the Board of Directors, or, in his or her absence, a director chosen by a majority of the directors present, shall act as Chairman. The Secretary of the Corporation shall act as Secretary at each meeting of the Board of Directors. In case the Secretary shall be absent from any meeting of the Board of Directors, an Assistant Secretary shall perform the duties of Secretary at such meeting; and in the absence from any such meeting of the Secretary and all the Assistant Secretaries, the Chairman of the meeting may appoint any person to act as Secretary of the meeting.

Section 5.Quorum. Except as otherwise required by law, the Certificate of Incorporation or these Bylaws, at all meetings of the Board of Directors, a majority of the entire Board of Directors shall constitute a quorum for the transaction of business and the act of a majority of the directors present at any meeting at which there is a quorum shall be the act of the Board of Directors. If a quorum shall not be present at any meeting of the Board of Directors, the directors present thereat may adjourn the meeting from time to time, without notice other than announcement at the meeting of the time and place of the adjourned meeting, until a quorum shall be present.

Section 6.Actions by Written Consent. Unless otherwise provided by the Certificate of Incorporation or these Bylaws, any action required or permitted to be taken at any meeting of the Board of Directors or of any committee thereof may be taken without a meeting, if all the members of the Board of Directors or committee, as the case may be, consent thereto in writing, and the writing or writings are filed with the minutes of proceedings of the Board of Directors or committee.

Section 7.Meetings by Means of Conference Telephone. Unless otherwise provided by the Certificate of Incorporation or these Bylaws, members of the Board of Directors, or any committee thereof, may participate in a meeting of the Board of Directors or such committee by means of a conference telephone or similar communications equipment by means of which all persons participating in the meeting can hear each other, and participation in a meeting pursuant to this Section 7 shall constitute presence in person at such meeting.

Section 8.Committees. The Board of Directors may designate one or more committees, each committee to consist of one or more of the directors of the Corporation. The Board of Directors may designate one or more directors as alternate members of any committee, who may replace any absent or disqualified member at any meeting of any such committee. In the absence or disqualification of a

member of a committee, and in the absence of a designation by the Board of Directors of an alternate member to replace the absent or disqualified member, the member or members thereof present at any meeting and not disqualified from voting, whether or not he, she or they constitute a quorum, may unanimously appoint another member of the Board of Directors to act at the meeting in the place of any absent or disqualified member. Any committee, to the extent allowed by law and provided in the resolution establishing such committee, shall have and may exercise all the powers and authority of the Board of Directors in the management of the business and affairs of the Corporation. Each committee shall keep regular minutes and report to the Board of Directors when required.

Section 9.Compensation. The directors may be paid their expenses, if any, of attendance at each meeting of the Board of Directors and may be paid a fixed sum for attendance at each meeting of the Board of Directors or a stated salary as director. No such payment shall preclude any director from serving the Corporation in any other capacity and receiving compensation therefor. Members of special or standing committees may be allowed like compensation for attending committee meetings.

Section 10.Interested Directors. No contract or transaction between the Corporation and one or more of its directors or officers, or between the Corporation and any other corporation, partnership, association, or other organization in which one or more of its directors or officers are directors or officers, or have a financial interest, shall be void or voidable solely for this reason, or solely because the director or officer is present at or participates in the meeting of the Board of Directors or committee thereof which authorizes the contract or transaction, or solely because his, her or their votes are counted for such purpose if (i) the material facts as to his, her or their relationship or interest and as to the contract or transaction are disclosed or are known to the Board of Directors or the committee, and the Board of Directors or committee in good faith authorizes the contract or transaction by the affirmative votes of a majority of the disinterested directors, even though the disinterested directors be less than a quorum; or (ii) the material facts as to his, her or their relationship or interest and as to the contract or transaction are disclosed or are known to the stockholders entitled to vote thereon, and the contract or transaction is specifically approved in good faith by vote of the stockholders; or (iii) the contract or transaction is fair as to the Corporation as of the time it is authorized, approved or ratified, by the Board of Directors, a committee thereof or the stockholders. Common or interested directors may be counted in determining the presence of a quorum at a meeting of the Board of Directors or of a committee which authorizes the contract or transaction.
ARTICLE IV
OFFICERS

Section 1.General. The Board of Directors shall elect a Chairman of the Board of Directors (who must be a director) or a President, or both, and a Secretary and a Treasurer and may elect one or more Vice Chairmen of the Board of Directors (who must be directors) and one or more Vice Presidents, Assistant Secretaries, Assistant Treasurers and other officers, as the Board may determine. Any number of offices may be held by the same person, unless otherwise prohibited by law, the Certificate of Incorporation or these Bylaws. Except as may be stipulated by a resolution of the Board of Directors, the officers of the Corporation may, but need not be stockholders of the Corporation nor, except in the case of the Chairman of the Board of Directors or Vice Chairman of the Board of Directors, need such officers be directors of the Corporation.

Section 2.Election. The Board of Directors at its first meeting held after each Annual Meeting of Stockholders shall elect the officers of the Corporation who shall hold their offices for such

terms and shall exercise such powers and perform such duties as shall be determined from time to time by the Board of Directors; and all officers of the Corporation shall hold office until their successors are chosen and qualified, or until their earlier resignation or removal. Any officer elected by the Board of Directors may be removed at any time by the affirmative vote of a majority of the Board of Directors. Any vacancy occurring in any office of the Corporation shall be filled by the Board of Directors. The salaries of all officers of the Corporation shall be fixed by the Board of Directors.

Section 3.Voting Securities Owned by the Corporation. Powers of attorney, proxies, waivers of notice of meeting, consents and other instruments relating to securities owned by the Corporation may be executed in the name of and on behalf of the Corporation by the President or any Vice President and any such officer may, in the name of and on behalf of the Corporation, take all such action as any such officer may deem advisable to vote in person or by proxy at any meeting of security holders of any corporation in which the Corporation may own securities and at any such meeting shall possess and may exercise any and all rights and power incident to the ownership of such securities and which, as the owner thereof, the Corporation might have exercised and possessed if present. The Board of Directors may, by resolution, from time to time confer like powers upon any other person or persons.

Section 4.Chairman of the Board of Directors; Vice Chairmen of the Board of Directors. The Chairman of the Board of Directors, if there be one, shall preside at all meetings of the stockholders and of the Board of Directors. The Chairman of the Board of Directors shall also perform such other duties and may exercise such other powers as from time to time may be assigned to him or her by these Bylaws or by the Board of Directors. The Board of Directors may, by resolution, from time to time confer like powers upon one or more Vice Chairmen of the Board of Directors to serve in the absence or disability of the Chairman of the Board of Directors. If there shall be more than one Vice Chairman of the Board of Directors, they shall act as Chairman by order of their seniority on the Board of Directors or as otherwise determined by the Board of Directors.

Section 5.President. The President, subject to the control of the Board of Directors, shall have general charge and supervision and authority over all operations of the Corporation and shall have such powers and perform such duties as are incident to his or her office or as may be properly granted to or required by him or her by the Board of Directors, by the Chairman of the Board of Directors or by these Bylaws. The President shall be the Chief Executive Officer of the Corporation. The President shall also perform such other duties and may exercise such other powers as from time to time may be assigned to him or her by these Bylaws or the Board of Directors.

Section 6.Vice Presidents. At the request of the President or in his or her absence or in the event of his or her inability or refusal to act (and if there be no Chairman or Vice Chairman of the Board of Directors), the Vice President or the Vice Presidents if there is more than one (in the order designated by the Board of Directors) shall perform the duties of the President, and when so acting, shall have all the powers of and be subject to all the restrictions upon the President. Each Vice President shall perform such other duties and have such other powers as the Board of Directors or the Chief Executive Officer from time to time may prescribe. If there be no Chairman or Vice Chairman of the Board of Directors and no Vice President, the Board of Directors shall designate the officer of the Corporation who, in the absence of the President or in the event of the inability or refusal of the President to act, shall perform the duties of the President, and when so acting, shall have all the powers of and be subject to all the restrictions upon the President.

Section 7.Secretary. The Secretary shall attend all meetings of the Board of Directors and all meetings of stockholders and record all the proceedings thereat in a book or books to be kept for that

purpose; the Secretary shall also perform like duties for the committees of the Board of Directors when required. The Secretary shall give, or cause to be given, notice of all meetings of the stockholders and special meetings of the Board of Directors, and shall perform such other duties as may be prescribed by the Board of Directors or the Chief Executive Officer, under whose supervision he or she shall be. If the Secretary shall be unable or shall refuse to cause to be given notice of all meetings of the stockholders and special meetings of the Board of Directors, and if there be no Assistant Secretary, then either the Board of Directors or the Chief Executive Officer may choose another officer to cause such notice to be given. The Secretary shall have custody of the seal of the Corporation and the Secretary or any Assistant Secretary, if there be one, shall have authority to affix the same to any instrument requiring it and when so affixed, it may be attested by the signature of the Secretary or by the signature of any such Assistant Secretary. The Board of Directors may give general authority to any other officer to affix the seal of the Corporation and to attest the affixing by his or her signature. The Secretary shall see that all books, reports, statements, certificates and other documents and records required by law to be kept or filed are properly kept or filed, as the case may be.

Section 8.Treasurer. The Treasurer shall have the custody of the corporate funds and securities and shall keep full and accurate accounts of receipts and disbursements in books belonging to the Corporation and shall deposit all moneys and other valuable effects in the name and to the credit of the Corporation in such depositories as may be designated by the Board of Directors or the Chief Executive Officer. The Treasurer shall disburse the funds of the Corporation as may be ordered by the Board of Directors, taking proper vouchers for such disbursements, and shall render to the President and the Board of Directors, at its regular meetings, or when the Board of Directors so requires, an account of all transactions as Treasurer and of the financial condition of the Corporation. If required by the Board of Directors, the Treasurer shall give the Corporation a bond in such sum and with such surety or sureties as shall be satisfactory to the Board of Directors for the faithful performance of the duties of his or her office and for the restoration to the Corporation, in case of his or her death, resignation, retirement or removal from office, of all books, papers, vouchers, money and other property of whatever kind in his or her possession or under his or her control belonging to the Corporation. The Treasurer shall perform such other duties as may be prescribed by the Board of Directors or the Chief Executive Officer, under whose supervision he or she shall be.

Section 9.Assistant Secretaries. Assistant Secretaries, if there be any, shall perform such duties and have such powers as from time to time may be assigned to them by the Board of Directors, the Chief Executive Officer, the President, any Vice President, if there be one, or the Secretary, and in the absence of the Secretary or in the event of his or her disability or refusal to act, shall perform the duties of the Secretary, and when so acting, shall have all the powers of and be subject to all the restrictions upon the Secretary.

Section 10.Assistant Treasurers. Assistant Treasurers, if there be any, shall perform such duties and have such powers as from time to time may be assigned to them by the Board of Directors, the Chief Executive Officer, the President, any Vice President, if there be one, or the Treasurer, and in the absence of the Treasurer or in the event of his or her disability or refusal to act, shall perform the duties of the Treasurer, and when so acting, shall have all the powers of and be subject to all the restrictions upon the Treasurer. If required by the Board of Directors, an Assistant Treasurer shall give the Corporation a bond in such sum and with such surety or sureties as shall be satisfactory to the Board of Directors for the faithful performance of the duties of his or her office and for the restoration to the Corporation, in case of his or her death, resignation, retirement or removal from office, of all books, papers, vouchers, money and other property of whatever kind in his or her possession or under his or her control belonging to the Corporation.

Section 11.Other Officers. Such other officers as the Board of Directors may choose shall perform such duties and have such powers as from time to time may be assigned to them by the Board of Directors or the Chief Executive Officer. The Board of Directors may delegate to any other officer of the Corporation the power to choose such other officers and to prescribe their respective duties and powers.

Section 12.Division or Other Business Unit Officers. The Board of Directors may appoint or authorize an officer of the Corporation to appoint in writing officers of a division or other business unit of the Corporation. Unless elected or appointed as an officer of the Corporation by the Board of Directors or pursuant to authority granted by the Board of Directors, an officer of a division or other business unit shall not, as such, be an officer of the Corporation, except that such person shall be an officer of the Corporation for the purposes of executing and delivering documents on behalf of the Corporation or for other specific purposes, if and solely to the extent that such person may be authorized to do so by the Board of Directors. Unless otherwise provided in the writing appointing an officer of a division or other business unit, such person’s term of office shall be for one year and until that person’s successor is appointed and qualified. Any officer of a division or other business unit may be removed with or without cause by the Board of Directors or by the officer, if any, of the Corporation then authorized by the Board of Directors to appoint such officer of a division or other business unit. The Board of Directors may prescribe or authorize an officer of the Corporation or an officer of a division or other business unit to prescribe in writing the duties and powers and authority of officers of divisions or other business units.

ARTICLE V
STOCK

Section 1.Form of Certificates. The shares of capital stock of the Corporation shall be uncertificated and shall not be represented by certificates, except to the extent as may be required by applicable law or as may otherwise be authorized by the Board of Directors. To the extent that shares are represented by certificates, every holder of capital stock of the Corporation represented by certificates shall be entitled to have a certificate signed by, or in the name of the Corporation by (a) the Chairman of the Board, the President or a Vice President, and (b) the Treasurer or an Assistant Treasurer, or the Secretary or an Assistant Secretary, representing the number of shares registered in certificate form.

Section 2.Signatures. Any or all of the signatures on a certificate may be a facsimile. In case any officer, transfer agent or registrar who has signed or whose facsimile signature has been placed upon a certificate shall have ceased to be such officer, transfer agent or registrar before such certificate is issued, it may be issued by the Corporation with the same effect as if he or she were such officer, transfer agent or registrar at the date of issue.

Section 3.Lost Certificates. The Board of Directors may direct a new certificate to be issued in place of any certificate theretofore issued by the Corporation alleged to have been lost, stolen or destroyed, upon the making of an affidavit of that fact by the person claiming the certificate of stock to be lost, stolen or destroyed. When authorizing such issue of a new certificate, the Board of Directors may, in its discretion and as a condition precedent to the issuance thereof, require the owner of such lost, stolen or destroyed certificate, or his or her legal representative, to advertise the same in such manner as the Board of Directors shall require and/or to give the Corporation a bond in such sum as it may direct as indemnity against any claim that may be made against the Corporation with respect to the certificate alleged to have been lost, stolen or destroyed or the issuance of such new certificate.

Section 4.Transfers. Stock of the Corporation shall be transferable in the manner prescribed by law, the Certificate of Incorporation and in these Bylaws. Transfers of stock shall be made on the books of the Corporation, and in the case of certificated shares of stock, only by the person named in the certificate or by his or her attorney lawfully constituted in writing and upon the surrender of the certificate therefor, which shall be cancelled before a new certificate shall be issued; or, in the case of uncertificated shares of stock, upon receipt of proper transfer instructions from the registered holder of the shares or by his or her attorney lawfully constituted in writing, and upon payment of all necessary transfer taxes and compliance with appropriate procedures for transferring shares in uncertificated form; provided, however, that such surrender and endorsement, compliance or payment of taxes shall not be required in any case in which the Corporation shall determine to waive such requirement. No transfer shall be valid as against the Corporation for any purpose until it shall have been entered in the stock records of the Corporation by an entry showing from and to whom transferred.

Section 5.Record Date.

(a)In order that the Corporation may determine the stockholders entitled to notice of or to vote at any meeting of stockholders or any adjournment thereof, the Board of Directors may fix a record date, which record date shall not precede the date upon which the resolution fixing the record date is adopted by the Board of Directors, and which record date shall not be more than sixty nor less than ten days before the date of such meeting. If no record date is fixed by the Board of Directors, the record date for determining stockholders entitled to notice of or to vote at a meeting of stockholders shall be at the close of business on the day next preceding the day on which notice is given, or, if notice is waived, at the close of business on the day next preceding the day on which the meeting is held. A determination of stockholders of record entitled to notice of or to vote at a meeting of stockholders shall apply to any adjournment of the meeting; provided, however, that the Board of Directors may fix a new record date for the adjourned meeting.

(b)In order that the Corporation may determine the stockholders entitled to receive payment of any dividend or other distribution or allotment of any rights or the stockholders entitled to exercise any rights in respect of any change, conversion or exchange of stock, or for the purpose of any other lawful action, the Board of Directors may fix a record date, which record date shall not precede the date upon which the resolution fixing the record date is adopted, and which record date shall be not more than sixty days prior to such action. If no record date is fixed, the record date for determining stockholders for any such purpose shall be at the close of business on the day on which the Board of Directors adopts the resolution relating thereto.

Section 6.Transfer and Registry Agents. The Corporation may from time to time maintain one or more transfer offices or agencies and registry offices or agencies at such place or places as may be determined from time to time by the Board of Directors.

Section 7.Record Owners. The Corporation shall be entitled to recognize the exclusive right of a person registered on its books as the owner of shares to receive dividends, and to vote as such owner, and to hold liable for calls and assessments a person registered on its books as the owner of shares, and shall not be bound to recognize any equitable or other claim to or interest in such share or shares on the part of any other person, whether or not it shall have express or other notice thereof, except as otherwise required by law.

ARTICLE VI
NOTICES

Section 1.Notices. Whenever written notice is required by law, the Certificate of Incorporation or these Bylaws, to be given to any director, member of a committee or stockholder, such notice may be given either (a) by mail, addressed to such director, member of a committee or stockholder, at his or her address as it appears on the records of the Corporation, with postage thereon prepaid, and such notice shall be deemed to be given at the time when the same shall be deposited in the United States mail or (b) by a form of electronic transmission consented to by the director, member of a committee or stockholder to whom the notice is given, except to the extent prohibited by Section 232(e) of the Delaware General Corporation Law. Any consent to receive notice by electronic transmission shall be revocable by the director, member of a committee or stockholder by written notice to the Corporation. Any such consent shall be deemed revoked if (i) the Corporation is unable to deliver by electronic transmission two (2) consecutive notices given by the Corporation in accordance with such consent and (ii) such inability becomes known to the Corporate Secretary or an Assistant Corporate Secretary or to the transfer agent, or other person responsible for the giving of notice; provided, however, the inadvertent failure to treat such inability as a revocation shall not invalidate any meeting or other action. Written notice may also be given personally or by telegram, facsimile, telex or cable.

Section 2.Waivers of Notice. Whenever any notice is required by law, the Certificate of Incorporation or these Bylaws, to be given to any director, member of a committee or stockholder, a waiver thereof in writing, signed, by the person or persons entitled to said notice, whether before or after the time stated therein, shall be deemed equivalent thereto. Attendance of a person at a meeting, present by person or represented by proxy, shall constitute a waiver of notice of such meeting, except where the person attends the meeting for the express purpose of objecting at the beginning of the meeting to the transaction of any business because the meeting is not lawfully called or convened. Neither the business to be transacted at, nor the purpose of, any regular or special meeting of the stockholders, directors or members of a committee of directors need be specified in any written waiver of notice unless so required by law, the Certificate of Incorporation or these Bylaws.
ARTICLE VII
GENERAL PROVISIONS

Section 1.Dividends. Dividends upon the capital stock of the Corporation, subject to the provisions of the Certificate of Incorporation, if any, may be declared by the Board of Directors at any regular or special meeting, and may be paid in cash, in property, or in shares of the capital stock. Before payment of any dividend, there may be set aside out of any funds of the Corporation available for dividends such sum or sums as the Board of Directors from time to time, in its absolute discretion, deems proper as a reserve or reserves to meet contingencies, or for equalizing dividends, or for repairing or maintaining any property of the Corporation, or for any proper purpose, and the Board of Directors may modify or abolish any such reserve.

Section 2.Disbursements. All checks or demands for money and notes of the Corporation shall be signed by such officer or officers or such other person or persons as the Board of Directors may from time to time designate.

Section 3.Fiscal Year. The fiscal year of the Corporation shall be fixed by resolution of the Board of Directors.

Section 4.Corporate Seal. The corporate seal shall have inscribed thereon the name of the Corporation, the year of its organization and the words “Corporate Seal, Delaware”. The seal may be used by causing it or a facsimile thereof to be impressed or affixed or reproduced or otherwise.
ARTICLE VIII
INDEMNIFICATION

Section 1.Power to Indemnify in Actions, Suits or Proceedings other Than Those by or in the Right of the Corporation . Subject to Section 3 of this Article VIII, the Corporation shall indemnify any person who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed action, suit or proceeding, whether civil, criminal, administrative or investigative (other than an action by or in the right of the Corporation) by reason of the fact that he or she is or was a director or officer of the Corporation, or is or was a director or officer of the Corporation serving at the request of the Corporation as a director or officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust, employee benefit plan or other enterprise, against expenses (including attorneys’ fees), judgments, fines and amounts paid in settlement actually and reasonably incurred by him or her in connection with such action, suit or proceeding if he or she acted in good faith and in a manner he or she reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the Corporation, and, with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, had no reasonable cause to believe his or her conduct was unlawful. The termination of any action, suit or proceeding by judgment, order, settlement, conviction, or upon a plea of nolo contendere or its equivalent, shall not, of itself, create a presumption that the person did not act in good faith and in a manner which he or she reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the Corporation, and, with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, had reasonable cause to believe that his or her conduct was unlawful.

Section 2.Power to Indemnify in Actions, Suits or Proceedings by or in the Right of the Corporation . Subject to Section 3 of this Article VIII, the Corporation shall indemnify any person who was or is a party or is threatened to be made a party to any threatened, pending or completed action or suit by or in the right of the Corporation to procure a judgment in its favor by reason of the fact that he or she is or was a director or officer of the Corporation, or is or was a director or officer of the Corporation serving at the request of the Corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust, employee benefit plan or other enterprise against expenses (including attorneys’ fees) actually and reasonably incurred by him or her in connection with the defense or settlement of such action or suit if he or she acted in good faith and in a manner he or she reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the Corporation; except that no indemnification shall be made in respect of any claim, issue or matter as to which such person shall have been adjudged to be liable to the Corporation unless and only to the extent that the Delaware Court of Chancery or the court in which such action or suit was brought shall determine upon application that, despite the adjudication of liability but in view of all the circumstances of the case, such person is fairly and reasonably entitled to indemnity for such expenses which the Delaware Court of Chancery or such other court shall deem proper.

Section 3.Authorization of Indemnification. Any indemnification under this Article VIII (unless ordered by a court) shall be made by the Corporation only as authorized in the specific case upon a determination that indemnification of the director or officer is proper in the circumstances because he or

she has met the applicable standard of conduct set forth in Section 1 or Section 2 of this Article VIII, as the case may be. Such determination shall be made, with respect to a person who is a director or officer at the time of such determination, (i) by a majority vote of the directors who are not parties to such action, suit or proceeding, even though less than a quorum, or (ii) by a committee of such directors designated by a majority vote of such directors, even though less than a quorum, or (iii) if there are no such directors, or if such directors so direct, by independent legal counsel in a written opinion, or (iv) by the stockholders. Such determination shall be made, with respect to former directors and officers, by any person or persons having the authority to act on the matter on behalf of the Corporation. To the extent, however, that a present or former director or officer of the Corporation has been successful on the merits or otherwise in defense of any action, suit or proceeding described above, or in defense of any claim, issue or matter therein, he or she shall be indemnified against expenses (including attorneys’ fees) actually and reasonably incurred by him or her in connection therewith, without the necessity of authorization in the specific case.

Section 4.Good Faith Defined. For purposes of any determination under Section 3 of this Article VIII, a person shall be deemed to have acted in good faith and in a manner he or she reasonably believed to be in or not opposed to the best interests of the Corporation, or, with respect to any criminal action or proceeding, to have had no reasonable cause to believe his or her conduct was unlawful, if his or her action is based on the records or books of account of the Corporation or another enterprise, or on information supplied to him or her by the officers of the Corporation or another enterprise in the course of their duties, or on the advice of legal counsel for the Corporation or another enterprise or on information or records given or reports made to the Corporation or another enterprise by an independent certified public accountant or by an appraiser or other expert selected with reasonable care by the Corporation or another enterprise. The term “another enterprise” as used in this Section 4 shall mean any other corporation or any partnership, joint venture, trust, employee benefit plan or other enterprise of which such person is or was serving at the request of the Corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent. The provisions of this Section 4 shall not be deemed to be exclusive or to limit in any way the circumstances in which a person may be deemed to have met the applicable standard of conduct set forth in Sections 1 or 2 of this Article VIII, as the case may be.

Section 5.Indemnification by a Court. Notwithstanding any contrary determination in the specific case under Section 3 of this Article VIII, and notwithstanding the absence of any determination thereunder, any director or officer may apply to any court of competent jurisdiction in the State of Delaware for indemnification to the extent otherwise permissible under Sections 1 and 2 of this Article VIII. The basis of such indemnification by a court shall be a determination by such court that indemnification of the director or officer is proper in the circumstances because he or she has met the applicable standards of conduct set forth in Sections 1 or 2 of this Article VIII, as the case may be. Neither a contrary determination in the specific case under Section 3 of this Article VIII nor the absence of any determination thereunder shall be a defense to such application or create a presumption that the director or officer seeking indemnification has not met any applicable standard of conduct. Notice of any application for indemnification pursuant to this Section 5 shall be given to the Corporation promptly upon the filing of such application. If successful, in whole or in part, the director or officer seeking indemnification shall also be entitled to be paid the expense of prosecuting such application.

Section 6.Expenses Payable in Advance. Expenses incurred by a director or officer in defending any civil, criminal, administrative or investigative action, suit or proceeding shall be paid by the Corporation in advance of the final disposition of such action, suit or proceeding upon receipt of an undertaking by or on behalf of such director or officer to repay such amount if it shall ultimately be determined that he or she is not entitled to be indemnified by the Corporation as authorized in this Article VIII.

Section 7.Nonexclusivity of Indemnification and Advancement of Expenses. The indemnification and advancement of expenses provided by or granted pursuant to this Article VIII shall not be deemed exclusive of any other rights to which those seeking indemnification or advancement of expenses may be entitled under any Bylaw, statute, agreement, contract, vote of stockholders or disinterested directors or otherwise, both as to action in his or her official capacity and as to action in another capacity while holding such office, it being the policy of the Corporation that indemnification of the persons specified in Sections 1 and 2 of this Article VIII shall be made to the fullest extent permitted by law. The provisions of this Article VIII shall not be deemed to preclude the indemnification of any person who is not specified in Sections 1 or 2 of this Article VIII but whom the Corporation has the power or obligation to indemnify under the provisions of the General Corporation Law of the State of Delaware, or otherwise.

Section 8.Primacy of Indemnification. The Corporation hereby acknowledges that any person that may be indemnified pursuant to these Bylaws (an “Indemnitee”) may have certain rights to indemnification, advancement of expenses and/or insurance provided by an employer, partner or affiliate of such person and certain of their affiliates (collectively, the “Third Party Indemnitors”). The Corporation hereby agrees (i) that it is the indemnitor of first resort (i.e., its obligations to each Indemnitee are primary and any obligation of the Third Party Indemnitors to advance expenses or to provide indemnification for the same expenses or liabilities incurred by Indemnitee are secondary), (ii) that it shall be required to advance the full amount of expenses incurred by Indemnitee and shall be liable for the full amount of all expenses, judgments, penalties, fines and amounts paid in settlement to the extent legally permitted and as required by these Bylaws and the Certificate of Incorporation (or any other agreement between the Corporation and an Indemnitee), without regard to any rights Indemnitee may have against the Third Party Indemnitors, and (iii) that it irrevocably waives, relinquishes and releases the Third Party Indemnitors from any and all claims against the Third Party Indemnitors for contribution, subrogation or any other recovery of any kind in respect thereof. The Corporation further agrees that no advancement or payment by the Third Party Indemnitors on behalf of Indemnitee with respect to any claim for which Indemnitee has sought indemnification from the Corporation shall affect the foregoing and the Third Party Indemnitors shall have a right of contribution and/or be subrogated to the extent of such advancement or payment to all of the rights of recovery of Indemnitee against the Corporation. The Corporation agrees that the Third Party Indemnitors are express third party beneficiaries of the terms of this Section 8 or ARTICLE VIII.

Section 9.Insurance. The Corporation may purchase and maintain insurance on behalf of any person who is or was or shall be a director, officer or employee of the Corporation, or is or was or shall be a director, officer or employee of the Corporation serving at the request of the Corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture, trust, employee benefit plan or other enterprise against any liability asserted against him or her and incurred by him or her in any such capacity, or arising out of his or her status as such, whether or not the Corporation would have the power or the obligation to indemnify him or her against such liability under the provisions of this Article VIII.

Section 10.Certain Definitions. For purposes of this Article VIII, references to “the Corporation” shall include, in addition to the resulting corporation, any constituent corporation (including any constituent of a constituent) absorbed in a consolidation or merger which, if its separate existence had continued, would have had power and authority to indemnify its directors, officers or employees, so that any person who is or was a director, officer or employee of such constituent corporation, or is or was a director, officer or employee of such constituent corporation serving at the request of such constituent corporation as a director, officer, employee or agent of another corporation, partnership, joint venture,

trust, employee benefit plan or other enterprise, shall stand in the same position under the provisions of this Article VIII with respect to the resulting or surviving corporation as he or she would have with respect to such constituent corporation if its separate existence had continued. For purposes of this Article VIII, references to “fines” shall include any excise taxes assessed on a person with respect to an employee benefit plan; and references to “serving at the request of the Corporation” shall include any service as a director, officer, employee or agent of the Corporation which imposes duties on, or involves services by, such director or officer with respect to an employee benefit plan, its participants or beneficiaries; and a person who acted in good faith and in a manner he or she reasonably believed to be in the interest of the participants and beneficiaries of an employee benefit plan shall be deemed to have acted in a manner “not opposed to the best interests of the Corporation” as referred to in this Article VIII.

Section 11.Survival of Indemnification and Advancement of Expenses. The indemnification and advancement of expenses provided by, or granted pursuant to, this Article VIII shall, unless otherwise provided when authorized or ratified, continue as to a person who has ceased to be a director, officer or employee and shall inure to the benefit of the heirs, executors and administrators of such a person.

Section 12.Limitation on Indemnification. Notwithstanding anything contained in this Article VIII to the contrary, except for proceedings to enforce rights to indemnification (which shall be governed by Section 5 hereof), the Corporation shall not be obligated to indemnify any director, officer or employee in connection with a proceeding (or part thereof) initiated by such person unless such proceeding (or part thereof) was authorized or consented to by the Board of Directors of the Corporation.

Section 13.Indemnification of Employees and Agents. The Corporation may, to the extent authorized from time to time by the Board of Directors, provide rights to indemnification and to the advancement of expenses to employees and agents of the Corporation similar to those conferred in this Article VIII to directors and officers of the Corporation.

Section 14.Effect of Amendment or Repeal. Any repeal or modification of the foregoing provisions of this Article shall not adversely affect any right or protection hereunder of any person in respect of any act or admission occurring prior to the time of such repeal of modification.
ARTICLE IX
AMENDMENTS

Section 1.Amendments. These Bylaws may be altered, amended or repealed, in whole or in part, or new Bylaws may be adopted by the stockholders or by the Board of Directors, provided, however, that notice of such alteration, amendment, repeal or adoption of new Bylaws be contained in the notice of such meeting of stockholders or Board of Directors as the case may be. Subject to the requirements of the Certificate of Incorporation, all such amendments must be approved by either the affirmative vote of the holders of at least 50% of the voting power of all the shares of capital stock of the Corporation then entitled to vote generally in the election of directors, voting together as a single class or by a majority of the entire Board of Directors then in office.

Section 2.Entire Board of Directors. As used in this Article IX and in these Bylaws generally, the term “entire Board of Directors” means the total number of directors which the Corporation would have if there were no vacancies.

ARTICLE X
ELECTRONIC TRANSMISSION

When used in these Bylaws, “electronic transmission” means any form of communication, not directly involving the physical transmission of paper, that creates a record that may be retained, retrieved and reviewed by a recipient thereof, and that may be directly reproduced in paper form by such a recipient through an automated process.

EXHIBIT 21

SUBSIDIARIES OF CENTRUS ENERGY CORP.

 	
 	 	
Name of Subsidiary	State of Incorporation	
 	 	
United States Enrichment Corporation	Delaware	

EXHIBIT 23.1

CONSENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

We hereby consent to the incorporation by reference in the Registration Statement on FormS-8 (No.333-200439) of Centrus Energy Corp. of our report dated March 31, 2017 relating to the financial statements, which appears in this Form 10-K.

/s/ PricewaterhouseCoopers LLP

Baltimore, Maryland
March 31, 2017 

EXHIBIT 31.1

CERTIFICATION OF CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER

I, Daniel B. Poneman, certify that:

1.	I have reviewed this annual report on Form 10-K of Centrus Energy Corp.;	
 	 	
2.	Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;	
 	 	
3.	Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;	
 	 	
4.	The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:	
 	 	
(a)	Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;	
 	 	
(b)	Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;	
 	 	
(c)	Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and	
 	 	
(d)	Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and	
 	 	
5.	The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):	
 	 	
(a)	All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting that are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and	
 	 	
(b)	Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.	

 	 	
March 31, 2017	/s/ Daniel B. Poneman	
 	Daniel B. Poneman	
 	President and Chief Executive Officer	

EXHIBIT 31.2

CERTIFICATION OF CHIEF FINANCIAL OFFICER

I, Stephen S. Greene, certify that:

1.	I have reviewed this annual report on Form 10-K of Centrus Energy Corp.;	
 	 	
2.	Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;	
 	 	
3.	Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;	
 	 	
4.	The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:	
 	 	
(a)	Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;	
 	 	
(b)	Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;	
 	 	
(c)	Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and	
 	 	
(d)	Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and	
 	 	
5.	The registrant's other certifying officer(s) and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):	
 	 	
(a)	All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting that are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and	
 	 	
(b)	Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.	

 	 	
March 31, 2017	/s/ Stephen S. Greene	
 	Stephen S. Greene	
 	Senior Vice President, Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer	

EXHIBIT 32.1

CERTIFICATION OF CEO AND CFO PURSUANT TO
18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350,
AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO
SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

In connection with the annual report on Form 10-K of Centrus Energy Corp. for the year ended December 31, 2016, as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof (the “Report”), pursuant to 18 U.S.C. § 1350, Daniel B. Poneman, President and Chief Executive Officer, and Stephen S. Greene, Senior Vice President, Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer, each hereby certifies, that, to his knowledge:

(1)       The Report fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934; and

(2)       The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of Centrus Energy Corp.

 	
 	 	
March 31, 2017	/s/ Daniel B. Poneman	
 	Daniel B. Poneman	
 	President and Chief Executive Officer	

 	
 	 	
March 31, 2017	/s/ Stephen S. Greene	
 	Stephen S. Greene	
 	Senior Vice President, Chief Financial Officer and Treasurer